UC Santa Cruz UC Santa Cruz Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Epigenetic and Gene Expression Mechanisms of Developmental Manganese Exposure Neurotoxicity and Efficacy of Chronic Methylphendidate Administration on Gene Expression

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2s14g8cw

Author Santiago, Nicholas Andrew

Publication Date 2023

Supplemental Material <u>https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2s14g8cw#supplemental</u>

Copyright Information

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution License, available at https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA SANTA CRUZ

EPIGENETIC AND GENE EXPRESSION MECHANISMS OF DEVELOPMENTAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE NEUROTOXICITY AND EFFICACY OF CHRONIC METHYLPHENDIDATE ADMINISTRATION ON GENE EXPRESSION

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

MICROBIOLOGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL TOXICOLOGY

by

Nicholas A. Santiago

June 2023

The Dissertation of Nicholas A Santiago is approved:

Donald Smith, PhD, chair

Barbara Strupp, PhD

Raquel Chamorro-Garcia, PhD

Yi Zuo, PhD

Peter Biehl Vice Provost and Dean of Graduate Studies Copyright © by

Nicholas A. Santiago

2023

ABSTRACT vii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
CHAPTER 1: DEVELOPMENTAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE NEUROTOXICITY: HISTORY AND CURRENT VIEWS
$1.0 \text{ ODJECTIVE} \dots 1 1 \text{ PROPERTIES OF MN AND ITS ESSENTIAL BIOLOGICAL BOLE } $
1.1.1 KOI EKTIES OF WIN AND ITS ESSENTIAL DIOLOOICAL ROLE
1.1.2 Mn chemical properties and biological role
1 2 MN UPTAKE TRANSPORTATION AND FLIMINATION
1.2.1 Mn dietary absorption pathway
1.2.2 Mn blood-brain barrier transport
1.3 NEURODEVELOPMENT AND VULNERABILITY TO MN TOXICITY 6
1.4 BASIC BEHAVIORAL NEURBIOLOGY, MN NEUROTOXICOLOGY.
AND NEURODEVELOPMENT
1.4.1 Attention, impulse control, and fine-motor function neurobiology 8
1.4.2 Mn associated behavioral deficits in children
1.4.3 Insight from animal models 14
1.5 MECHANISMS OF DEVELOPMENTAL MN LASTING EFFECTS ON
ATTENTIONAL FUNCTION 17
1.5.1 Mn, oxidative stress, and the catecholaminergic system
1.5.2 Mn-neuroinflammatory hypothesis and mechanistic contribution 19
1.5.3 Epigenetic hypothesis and mechanistic insight
1.5.4 Epigenetic neuroinflammation feedback loop
1.6 EPIGENETICS, NEUROINFLAMMATION AND ADHD
1.7 METHYLPHENIDATE AND EPIGENETICS IN ADHD TREATMENT 27
1.8 REFERENCES
CHADTED 2. DEVELODMENTAL MANCANESE EVDOSIDE CAUSES
CHAPTER 2: DEVELOPMENTAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE CAUSES
OF MTOR SIGNALING AND CATECHOLAMINERGIC FUNCTION IN
PREFRONTAL CORTEX 60
2.1 ABSTRACT
2.2 SIGNIFCANCE STATEMENT
2.3 INTRODUCTION
2.4 METHODS
2.4.1 Subjects
2.4.2 Manganese dosing regimen
2.4.3 Focused attention behavioral testing

Table of Contents

2.4.4 Targeted catecholamine and epigenetic system gene expression	57
2.4.5 Differential DNA methylation and functional pathway analysis	58
2.4.6 Differential expressed genes and functional pathway analysis	59
2.4.7 Differential methylation and differential expression integration	70
2.4.8 Total and phosphorylated mTOR protein levels	71
2.4.9 Mn blood levels	71
2.4.10 Statistical analysis	72
2.5 RESULTS	73
2.5.1 Developmental Mn exposure impairs focused attention	73
2.5.2 Developmental Mn exposure alters expression of key catecholaminerg	ic
system and epigenome associated genes	74
2.5.3 Developmental Mn exposure leads to global hypermethylation of gen	es
associated with inflammatory, epigenetic, cell development, and neuron	al
system changes in the PFC	75
2.5.4 Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting gene expression chang	es
associated with altered inflammatory, epigenetic, cell development, and	nd
neuronal system changes in the PFC	76
2.5.5 Integration of Mn induced differential methylation and gene expression	on
further supports mTOR and Wnt pathway dysregulation is associated wi	th
hypofunctioning neuronal systems	78
2.5.6 IPA causal and upstream regulator integration with DMRs and DEC	<u> </u> 3s
corroborate Wnt and mTOR pathways are novel mechanistic targets	of
developmental Mn exposure	80
2.5.7 Developmental Mn leads to decreased total mTOR and increase	ed
mTORC1 protein levels in rat PFC, which establishes impaired mTO	R
signaling as a novel mechanistic target of Mn neurotoxicity	82
2.5.8 Developmental Mn exposure increased blood Mn levels and these level	els
normalize by PND 66	82
2.6 DISCUSSION	83
2.7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	88
2.8 FIGURES	90
2.8.1 Figure 1: Developmental Mn exposure impairs focused attention	90
2.8.2 Figure 2: Developmental Mn exposure alters key catecholaminergic at	nd
epigenetic gene expression	90
2.8.3 Figure 3: Developmental Mn exposure leads to global hypermethylation	on
associated with altered inflammatory, epigenetic, cell development, and	nd
neuronal system changes in the PFC	92
2.8.4 Figure 4: Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting gene expression	on
changes associated with altered inflammatory, epigenetic, cell development	nt.
and neuronal system biological function in the PFC	94
2.8.5 Figure 5: Mn exposure led to 155 PFC genes being differential	lv
methylated and expressed in functions related to hypofunctioning neuron	al
systems	95
·· _ ·· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-

2.8.6 Figure 6: Integration of IPA causal and upstream regulators with significant DMRs and DEGs elucidates mTOR and Wnt pathway dysregulation as key Mn mechanistic targets
2.8.8 Figure 8: Proposed mechanism of Mn Neurotoxicity based on integration of p-unadjusted DMRs, DEGs, IPA upstream and casual regulators, and peer reviewed scientific literature
CHAPTER 3: CHRONIC METHYLPHENIDATE NORMALIZES EXPRESSION OF KEY PREFRONTAL CORTEX CATECHOLAMINERGIC AND INSULIN-MTOR-PATHWAY GENES ALTERED BY DEVELOPMETAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE
3.1 ABSTRACT
3.2 INTRODUCTION
3.3 METHODS 117
3.3.1 Subjects
3.3.2 Mn dosing 119
3.3.3 Chronic methylphenidate administration 119
3.3.4 Differential gene expression and functional pathway analysis 120
3.3.5 Treatment group analysis integration 121
3.3.6 Upstream and causal gene identification by IPA 122
3.4 RESULTS 122
3.4.0 Results Overview
3.4.1 Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting catecholaminergic,
epigenetic regulation, inflammation, and cellular development related gene
expression changes in the prefrontal cortex of Mn rats compared to control rats
and prolonged MPH treatment alters similar gene expression outcomes 124
3.4.2 Developmental Mn exposure alters similar pathway enrichment Gene
Ontology terms in the PFC of PND 180 rats compared to PND 66 rats and
prolonged MPH treatment alters similar pathways
3.4.3 Integration of developmental Mn exposure and MPH differential gene
expression analyses suggests that chronic administration of low dose MPH
normalizes gene expression as mechanisms of ameliorating attention
dysfunction in the prefrontal cortex of developmentally Mn exposed adult
rota
3.4.4 Gene Ontology term integration reveals significant epigenetic, inflammation, cell development and hypofunctioning neuronal pathways normalized by MPH administration
MPH normalized gene expression

3.5 DISCUSSION	133
3.6 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	134
3.7 FIGURES	139
3.7.1 Figure 1: Approach to identify gene expression outcomes altered	d by
developmental Mn exposure, enhanced by MPH treatment, and normalize	d by
MPH treatment	139
3.7.2 Figure 2: Figure 2: Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting	gene
expression changes in in the PFC of Mn rats compared to control rats	140
3.7.3 Figure 3: Differentially expressed gene analysis comparisons betw	veen
treatment groups suggest MPH administration normalizes las	sting
developmental Mn exposure associated gene expression	141
3.7.4 Figure 4: Gene Ontology term integration reveals significant epigen	etic,
inflammation, cell development and hypofunctioning neuronal path	iway
normalized and enhanced by MPH administration	142
3.7.5 Figure 5: Ingenuity Pathway Analysis reveals top causal and upstr	eam
regulators of our MPH administration normalize and further altera	ation
phenotype	143
3.7 REFERENCES	144
CHAPTED 4. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DEDSPECTIVES	152
CHAI TER 7. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE TERSI ECTIVES	134
4.1.1 Conclusion	. 152
4.1.2 References	153
APPENDIX	156
	1.5.0
5.1 DISSERTATION OVERVIEW	156
5.1.1 Dissertation "Logic-Link"	150
5.2 MN AND CELL CULTURE STUDIES	150
5.2 ININ AND CELL CULTURE STUDIES	157
5.3 Results	167
5.3.1 Mn exposure and differentiation timelines	162
5.3.2 Differentiated SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells display appron	riate
morphology and growth patterns	163
5.3.3 Mn dosing regimen is not overtly cytotoxic in differentiated SH-S	Y5Y
and LUHMES cells	163
5.3.4 Mn exposure increases cell oxidative stress levels	164
5.3.5 Immunohistochemistry methods to assess developmental Mn expo	osure
alteration of protein levels	165
5.3.6 Mn exposure alters SH-SY5Y TH, DRD2, & DAT protein levels	166
5.3.7 Mn exposure alters catecholaminergic protein expression levels in	SH-
SY5Y cells similarly to our rat model of developmental Mn exposure	167
5.4 REFERENCES	168

LIST OF SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL	172
6.1 CHAPTER 2 SUPPLENTAL MATERIAL	
6.1.1 Supplemental Methods and Figures PDF	
6.1.2 Supplemental Excel Sheet	172
6.2 CHAPTER 3 SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL	172
6.2.1 Supplemental Figure Document	172
6.2.2 Supplemental Excel Sheet	172

Dissertation Abstract

EPIGENETIC AND GENE EXPRESSION MECHANISMS OF DEVELOPMENTAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE NEUROTOXICITY AND EFFICACY OF CHRONIC METHYLPHENDIDATE ADMINISTRATION ON GENE EXPRESSION

Nicholas A. Santiago

The etiology of neurodevelopmental disorders, such as Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), are complex as it is known that both genetic and environmental factors influence the development of attentional dysfunction. One known environmental risk factor for developing attention deficits is having elevated exposure to the toxicant manganese (Mn) during childhood and adolescence, however, the underlying mechanisms that may contribute to the risk of attention deficits remain unresolved. In Chapter 1 of my dissertation I present a review of the current understanding of cellular Mn regulation in mammalian systems, the importance of studying early life development as a period of vulnerability to environmental insults, potential epigenetic and neuroinflammatory mechanisms for how developmental Mn exposure may cause attention deficits, and finally how our developmental Mn exposure rodent model may be used to investigate ADHD etiology to inform therapeutic interventions for treating attention disorders. In my Chapter 2, I propose a novel mechanism of our hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and associated attention deficit Mn neurotoxicity phenotype, involving lasting epigenomic and gene transcriptomic dysregulation of mTOR and Wnt signaling. Lastly, my Chapter 3 addresses how chronic administration of a low dose of methylphenidate that is associated with ameliorating developmental Mn-induced attentional function in a rat model alters gene expression pathways related to epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cell development (Wnt and mTOR), and hypofunctioning catecholaminergic systems in the prefrontal cortex. The following findings may aid future studies to target therapeutic interventions for children at risk of elevated Mn exposure.

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge all those that made my goal of completing my PhD achievable. I would like to thank my advisor Dr. Donald Smith and my committee members Drs. Barbara Strupp, Raquel Chamorro-Garcia, and Yi Zuo for their advice and feedback throughout the course of my PhD. I thank my lab members for their support throughout my PhD in troubleshooting various protocols, in managing all the many behavioral cohorts, and for being a listening ear to my many challenges. A special shout out to Shanna, Tom, Ellie, Travis, Giselle, Myra, Stephane, Zeka, Shannon, Bahtia, Analilia, Chi, Vanessa, and Alex. I thank the METX department and PBSci Division, especially Dr. Christina Ravelo. Thank you to the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (#R01ES028369) for research funding and the Ford Foundation for funding my Predoctoral and Dissertation Year Fellowships.

On a personal note, as a first generation undergraduate and graduate student from a working-poor family background I rarely imagined that I would make it to completing my PhD. I grew up without role models for what that process would be like and lacked the vital advice that many obtain to make navigating higher education possible. I learned very quickly that if I were going to succeed in my goal to break through my family's generational cycle of poverty I would have to become this role model for myself. I want to thank all those that were a part of my high school and undergraduate journey that had helped me succeed navigating the hidden curriculum and also allowing for the space for me to discover more of my values and identity as without that support I would not have made it to complete my graduate degree today. After undergrad I then worked as a laboratory manager for a couple years. This experience brought with it a lot of growth for me as I ended up navigating many difficult social and professional issues that almost prevented me from continuing my higher education journey. I would like to thank all those friends I made during that time that really helped me understand that even with the best intentions sometimes you have to just accept things as they are to move on in your own journey.

Now completing my doctorate degree, I have been reflecting on my past six years. I really could not have predicted or even prepared for any of this experience; from the COVID-19 pandemic, the Wildfires, the Wildcat and UAW Unfair Labor Practice Strike to issues of financial precarity, housing insecurity, mental health, mentoring, racism, and anti-LGBTQ rhetoric. The past six years have been marked by so many challenges and changes in myself. I have experienced the most feelings of being "seen" and accepted for who I am than I have ever felt, but I have also often been challenged on these same ideals. For all this I really want to acknowledge all the friends and community I made. I would like to give a special acknowledgement to Ana, Juliana, and Lizett for always validating my experiences while still keeping me accountable for my own growth. I want to thank Charlotte for always being willing to go on adventures. I want to acknowledge the ISEE community, especially Mer and Jocelyn. I look forward to our continued growth and accomplishments. An additional special shout out to those in UAW that have continued to fight for the rights of graduate students to have improved working and living conditions. You all have made my own personal growth into someone that not only will advocate for others, but will also advocate for themself. My graduate journey would not have been possible without my support system as there had been many times I had questioned my ability to continue and considered leaving the program. I want to acknowledge all of those graduate students that unfortunately did leave due to mental health reasons, academic politics, societal complications, etc... that got in the way. I am hopeful that you all will still be able to achieve your goals.

Lastly, I would like to thank my family, especially my mom (Rachel), brother (Orlando), my friends that have become family (Amanda Bush and Grace), all my cousins (Erika, Tina, Tom, Laura, Michael, Hunter, Diana, Izayah), my aunt Tina (TDTS) and godmother Michelle. I feel that that past few years and Family Zoom have really brought us closer than we ever had been before and I cannot be more thankful. To my late father, my uncle Richie, and Cocoa. I hope I have made you all proud. My dissertation is not only for me, but is also in honor of all of you.

Chapter 1

DEVELOPMENTAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE NEUROTOXICITY: HISTORY AND CURRENT VIEWS

1.0 Objective

Although manganese (Mn) is an essential nutrient for proper cellular function, human epidemiological studies have reported associations of elevated Mn exposure during late gestation and early childhood with inattention, impulsivity, hyperactivity, and fine-motor impairments (1-17). However, these epidemiological studies cannot establish causality due to their cross-sectional design and limited ability to reconstruct environmental exposure histories and control for confounding variables and genetic factors. Studies from controlled animal model experiments have established causality between Mn exposure and neurobehavioral deficits and they elucidate the behavioral and biochemical implications of developmental Mn exposure (18-25). The focus of this literature review is to integrate the evidence from human and animal studies on the impacts of developmental Mn exposure on behavioral deficits. This review covers the current understanding of cellular Mn regulation in mammalian systems, and the importance of studying early life development as a susceptibility period of lasting Mn neurotoxicity. Furthermore, this review proposes an epigenetic and neuroinflammatory hypothesis for how developmental Mn exposure may mechanistically alter brain regions and neurotransmitter circuits associated with attentional function. Lastly, gaps in understanding of how our developmental Mn exposure rodent model for ADHD may help elucidate the mechanisms underlying attention disorders, and potential therapeutic interventions for treating attention disorders, are addressed.

1.1 Properties of Mn and its essential biological role

1.1.1 General Mn background and environmental sources of exposure

Manganese is the 12th most abundant element and 5th most abundant transition metal in Earth's crust (26-28). Manganese naturally enters the environment through erosion, volcanic eruptions, and hydrothermal vent activity (27-28). These natural processes may allow Mn to accumulate in terrestrial environments (28). Additionally, there are several anthropogenic sources of Mn in the environment. Most notably, Mn is used as a metal strengthening agent in steel production; in the United States, Mn ore used for steel production accounts for approximately 80% of all industrial Mn emissions (29). Anthropogenic sources of Mn may also accumulate in the environment through mining, fossil fuel combustion, gasoline additive methylcyclopentadienyl Mn tricarbonyl, fungicides, and pesticides (28-30). Other anthropogenic sources of Mn to the environment include fireworks, dry-cell batteries, fertilizer, animal feed, paint, ceramics, leather, glass, textile, and cosmetics - all materials that in part are made of Mn (29-30). With global Mn reserves estimated to be approximately 570 million tons most widely distributed throughout South Africa, Ukraine, Australia, Brazil, India, China, Gabon, and Mexico, anthropogenic sources are a significant source of Mn contamination of the air (27-28).

1.1.2 Mn chemical properties and biological role

Mn exhibits complex reduction-oxidation chemistry and, depending on its oxidation state, Mn serves different biological functions (31-33). Thus, understanding of Mn metal speciation, oxidation state and ligand environment is important for

determining how Mn will function in biological systems (34-35). Mn is known to exist in 11 oxidation states as a transition metal, ranging from -3 to +7. However, in mammalian systems Mn has been shown to exist only as the Mn(II) and Mn(III) oxidation states (36-43). Mn(II) exhibits functional similarities to Ca(II) and Mg(II) due to its valence electron configuration and plays an essential role as a cofactor for several metalloenzymes in the metabolism of amino acids, lipids, proteins, and carbohydrates (44). Arginase, for example requires Mn for the elimination of ammonia by hydrolyzing arginine into ornithine and urea (45-46). Proper arginine homeostasis is critical for neuronal health as nitric oxide synthase (NOS) can convert arginine into nitric oxide and citrulline. Excess nitric oxide, as discussed later in this review, may propagate pro-inflammatory signals harmful for neuronal survival (47-48). Additionally, Mn is required for glutamine synthetase to catalyze the ATP-dependent condensation of glutamate with ammonia. This catalyzation is necessary to synthesize the amino acid glutamine in the glutamine/glutamate- γ -aminobutyric acid cycle within astrocytes (49-50).

Due to its valence electron configuration Mn(III) can function similarly to Fe(III), which is essential for hemoglobin distribution of oxygen and mitochondrial metabolism (44, 51-52). Mn and Fe homeostasis are tightly coregulated due to their chemical similarities (53-55). The transition from Mn(II) to Mn(III) at the active site of the key antioxidant enzyme Mn superoxide dismutase (MnSOD) allows the intracellular reactive oxygen species (ROS) super oxide anion produced during mitochondrial respiration to be metabolized (56-63).

1.2 Mn uptake, transportation, and elimination

1.2.1 Mn dietary absorption pathways

Humans primarily acquire Mn through their diet in foods, such as nuts, whole wheat bread, tofu, beans, fish, mussels, clams, spinach, whole grains, and black tea (64). For adults the daily intake of Mn ranges from 0.9 to 10 mg/day, while the recommended daily intake is 2.3 mg/Kg for men and 1.8 mg/Kg for women (65-66). These recommendations, however, have been questioned based on the scientific data used to set the Mn intake guidelines, as well as the increasing number of studies reporting associations between Mn exposure and the development of neurological impairments in infants and children (67). Taken together, about 1-5% of consumed Mn is absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract in healthy adults, whereas children are believed to absorb 15 - 20% of oral Mn intake (68). Mn enters the blood after absorption by the gastrointestinal tract Mn, where average blood Mn concentrations range from 4-15 µg Mn/L in adults (69). Prior to reaching the systemic circulation, $\sim 80\%$ of Mn that is absorbed into the portal blood is transported by liver hepatocytes into the biliary duct with bile back into the large intestine for fecal elimination, while <0.1% is excreted through the pancreas and kidneys (68, 70-72).

Manganese may enter the central nervous system through several possible routes. Mn that enters the systemic circulation may cross the blood-brain barrier through the cerebral capillary endothelium of the choroid plexus, the choroid plexus into cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), and then into the brain. Aerosol or particulate Mn that enters the nasal cavity may enter the brain (olfactory lobe) via the olfactory nerve (7375). Additionally, Mn from the air can directly be absorbed through the alveolar ducts in the lung, where 60-70% of respired particulate Mn may be expelled through mucociliary action or swallowing (76). Inhaled Mn particulates, typically <5 μ m in size, can be absorbed across the lung epithelia into the systemic circulation and transported directly into the brain via the circulation (77-78). Under normal environmental conditions, these respiratory and nasal routes of Mn uptake are considered minor if not negligible compared to the oral route of intake. Normal brain intracellular Mn concentrations are believed to be 5.32–14.03 ng Mn/mg protein or 20.0 – 52.8 μ M Mn, although several factors involving the homogeneity of cell size and Mn distribution in the brain make determining precise intracellular Mn levels complex (79).

1.2.2 Mn blood-brain barrier transport

Just as the biological role of Mn depends on its redox state, how Mn is taken up and transported across the blood-brain barrier also depends on its oxidation state. The uptake of Mn(II) into the brain is believed to rely most notably on the divalent metal cation transporter (DMT-1), which is a solute carrier protein that may also transport divalent Fe(II), zinc (Zn), cobalt (Co), copper (Cu), cadmium (Cd), nickel (Ni), and lead (Pb) (80-83). DMT1 is expressed in several brain regions that correspond with Mn accumulation, such as the basal ganglia, striatum, substantia nigra, globus pallidus, and subthalamic nucleus (84-86). Mn(III) uptake and transfer across the blood-brain barrier is believed to happen through Mn(III)–ligand complexes (51, 74, 87). Mn(III) is believed to be primarily bound to and transported by circulating transferrin, which facilitates Mn(III) entry into the brain space via the transferrin receptor transport system (88). The liver synthesizes transferrin present in the systemic circulation, however, neurons, astrocytes, and microglia also express transferrin in the CNS (89). In maintaining cellular and systemic Mn homeostasis SLC30A10, ATPase 13A2 (ATP13A2), ferroportin, and secretory pathway Ca2+-ATPase 1 (SPCA1) are believed to be important, primarily by facilitating cellular Mn efflux (90-114).

1.3 Neurodevelopment and vulnerability to Mn toxicity

The prenatal and early postnatal periods may be unique windows of susceptibility for Mn overexposure as Mn absorption is up-regulated during pregnancy (12). As an essential nutrient necessary for the proper development of bone, cartilage, and tendons in the fetus, Mn is actively transported across the placenta from mother to fetus and across the developing blood-brain barrier (64, 115). Although Mn deficiency during fetal development is rare as adequate Mn is found in many foodstuffs, the limited cases of Mn deficiency suggest impaired bone growth, birth defects, lowered fertility, and altered metabolism of lipids and carbohydrates outcomes (116-117).

Instead, numerous cases of excess Mn exposure with impacts on health have been reported. For example, several epidemiological studies have reported associations of elevated infant mortality risk and decreased birthweights with high levels of Mn in groundwater and maternal and cord blood (118-123). Thus, determining the levels of Mn intake needed for optimal fetal development vs. the levels that may produce adverse neurological effects is important but poorly understood. As a biologically essential element that is also toxic at elevated exposures, Mn is known to produce a classic inverted U-shaped dose-response profile. For instance, two studies report an inverted U-shaped association between neonate blood Mn levels at delivery and at 12 months of age with mental development index scores, consistent with the notion that Mn acts as both an essential element and a toxic metal (12). Maternal blood Mn levels of 24–28 μ g/L were reported as a transition value from beneficial to adverse effects of Mn reflective in mental development scores of six-month old children (124). In a large prospective cohort study of neonates from China, a cord serum Mn threshold of 5 μ g/L was identified, above which three-day-old neonates showed cognitive deficits as measured by the Neonatal Behavioral Neurological Assessment (125).

The underdeveloped homeostatic mechanisms of Mn absorption and excretion in infants may contribute to the complex threshold of optimal vs. dysfunctional levels of Mn for fetal development (29, 126-129). Although there is believed to be an increased nutritional need for Mn in early life, it is still unclear what level of Mn exceeds that beneficial need and becomes toxic for fetal development (67, 130-131). As noted above, recommended adequate intake levels for Mn in adults is 2.3 mg/day for men and 1.8 mg/day for women, but these amounts appear to differ with age depending on physiological need (64). The National Academy of Sciences extrapolated a reduced recommended intake range of 1.2-1.5 mg/day for children between 1-8 years of age and 3 ug/day for infants less than 6 months of age (64, 130). These recommendations, however, have been questioned based on the scientific data used to set the guidelines, as well as increasing number of studies reporting associations between Mn exposure in drinking water and the development of neurological impairments in infant and children (3, 67, 132).

While adults have fully functioning hepatic (and possibly gastrointestinal) homeostatic mechanisms in place for regulating Mn uptake and elimination, these homeostatic controls are not fully developed in infants and young children. Specifically, infants absorb approximately 20% of ingested Mn, whereas adults are thought to absorb only $\sim 5\%$ (127). Studies in rodents support these findings in which neonate rats (<15 days of age) absorb and retain over 40% of ingested Mn compared to less than 5% retained by adult rats (76, 133-135). For further review on excretory processes and development please see Gurol et al., 2022 (136). In humans the bloodbrain barrier remains semi-permeable to Mn and other potential toxins until its complete formation around 3-4 months of age or older (137-138). Interestingly essential neurochemical systems, such as dopaminergic synapses, experience rapid growth during the first 2-3 weeks of postnatal life (139). Taken together, these important neurochemical systems are developing while the biliary/gastrointestinal pathways necessary for effective excretion of Mn, and the mechanisms that regulate Mn transport across the blood-brain barrier are not well established. These factors make the early postnatal window a period of increased vulnerability to elevated Mn exposure.

1.4 Basic behavioral neurobiology, Mn neurotoxicology, and neurodevelopment1.4.1 Attention, impulse control, and fine-motor function neurobiology

Attentional function may be thought of as the ability to self-monitor and respond to internal and external stimuli (140). This process is believed to occur in a

'Top-down' fashion regulated by the prefrontal cortex (PFC) and connecting brain circuitry defined as the fronto-striatal circuit (141-142). Moreover, the fronto-corticostriatal circuit is additionally composed of the basal ganglia (BG), which is a group of related subcortical nuclei including the striatum, globus pallidus (GP), subthalamic nucleus (STN), and substantia nigra (SN) (142). The striatum is considered the input region of the BG as it receives substantial glutamatergic input from the cerebral cortex and intralaminar nuclei of the thalamus, dopaminergic inputs from the SN, norepinephrinergic inputs from the locus coeruleus (LC), and serotonergic afferents from the dorsal raphe nucleus (143). These signals provide feedback to the PFC and cingulate cortex as part of the fronto-cortico-striatal circuit that regulates attentional, arousal, and impulse control functions (140).

Dysfunction in sustained attention and arousal regulation found in individuals with ADHD have additional effects on the individual's working-memory, ability to organize, problem solve, and self-monitor (140-141, 144-147). These functional deficits have been largely attributed to PFC function as patients with PFC lesions are easily distracted, have impaired ability of shifting attentional set, impairment at gating sensory stimuli, have poor concentration and organization, and are more vulnerable to disruption from proactive interference (148-154). In accordance with these deficits, structural and functional brain imaging studies on individuals with ADHD demonstrate that they have smaller PFC volume, decreased PFC activity, weaker PFC white matter connections, and weaker resting connectivity compared to healthy controls (140, 146, 155-160). Furthermore, studies also suggest that striatal dysfunction is associated with

the etiology of ADHD, which is supported by experimental evidence in animal models where striatal lesions mimic symptoms of hyperactivity and poorer performance on tasks of response inhibition (161-162). These deficits are consistent with structural imaging studies in humans, where ADHD patients have notably smaller caudate volumes than healthy controls (163-164). Altogether, current evidence supports the notion that dysfunctional fronto-striatal circuitry is involved in, if not responsible for cognitive impairments in ADHD patients (140).

1.4.2 Mn associated behavioral deficits in children

Epidemiological studies have revealed that high Mn exposure during development increases the risk of inattention, impulsivity, hyperactivity, and finemotor impairments similar to symptoms of ADHD (1-17). A recent population based registry study in Denmark followed a cohort of 643,401 children born 1992–2007 and aimed to associate clinical diagnoses of ADHD-Inattentive and ADHD-Combined subtype diagnoses with Mn measurements from drinking water samples to estimate longitudinal exposure during the first 5 year of life with high spatiotemporal resolution (165). After adjustment for age, birth year, socioeconomic status, and urbanicity the authors found that exposure to increasing levels of Mn in drinking water was associated with an increased risk of ADHD-Inattentive subtype, but not ADHD-Combined subtype (165). The importance of this finding becomes even more vital as the increased risk for ADHD the authors determined is associated with Mn levels below the WHO's health-based drinking water guideline value of 400 lg=L, which have implications for creating stricter drinking water guidelines for children (67).

Additional evidence of Mn exposure and attention deficit development comes from, a pilot study of 46 Canadian children using the Revised Conner's Rating Scale for Parents and for Teachers found that higher drinking water and hair Mn levels were associated with hyperactivity (2). This group subsequently performed larger scale studies using the California Verbal Learning Test-Children's Version (CVLT-C), Conner's' Continuous Performance Test (CPTII), Digit Span, Santa Anna Test, and manual Fingertapping, and found lower IQ scores, inattention, and motor-function impairments associated with higher hair and water Mn levels (3, 9). However, hyperactivity was no longer associated with hair and water Mn levels (9). More recently, this group used the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children, 4th edition and found that higher Mn concentrations in water, hair, and toenails were associated with Performance IQ deficits in girls, but surprisingly better Performance IQ scores were observed in boys (4). The authors reasoned their conflicting results may have occurred due to sample size and that the water Mn levels were lower compared to previous studies (4).

Other studies have similarly reported associations between elevated water Mn levels and poorer cognitive performance. Wasserman and colleagues reported an association between higher well water Mn levels and learning and memory impairments, including reduced Full-Scale, Performance, and Verbal raw IQ scores in 10-year old children. (132). Additionally, greater hair Mn levels have been associated with reduced verbal IQ and working memory scores in children living near a hazardous waste site, but only after adjusting for arsenic exposure (166). Haynes et al., 2018 assessed 106, 7-9-year-old children from an area of Ohio known for high historic industrial air Mn emissions; hair Mn was negatively associated with child IQ scores, while blood Mn was not associated with any functional outcomes (15). The authors believe this may be due to differences in Mn metabolism in which hair Mn may reflect chronic exposure and blood Mn may represent current exposure (2, 15, 167-168).

An ongoing study in Brazil has been following a cohort of 70 children between 7 and 12 years of age living near a ferro-manganese alloy plant (169-173). Results showed high levels of Mn in hair inversely associated with intellectual function (168-169). Furthermore, this group has shown an association of higher Mn in hair with increased aggressive behavior, impulsivity, inattention, and decreased working memory (173-174). More recently this group found an association between higher Mn in hair and hyperactivity using three subtests of the Developmental Neuropsychological Assessment Battery Second Edition – NEPSY II (Inhibition, Word Generation and List Memory), Grooved Peg Board Test, and the Brazilian Conner's Abbreviated Teacher Rating scale (172).

One study of 248 children from 7-10.5 years of age investigated the association of behavior, cognition, memory, and motor function in children living near agriculture fields that use Mn-containing fungicides (10). This study used prenatal and early postnatal dentine of shed teeth as a biomarker for Mn levels. The dentine in teeth represent an interesting biomarker as they can be used to distinguish between late gestation and early childhood Mn exposure, because it is believed that metal accumulation in developing teeth occurs in a daily pattern like tree growth rings that may be processed for accurate exposure assessment from the second semester of pregnancy to 1 year (175-176). Higher prenatal and early postnatal Mn levels in teeth were associated with internalizing, externalizing, and hyperactivity in boys and girls. Unexpectedly, boys with higher Mn levels in prenatal and postnatal dentine had better memory function at ages 9 and 10.5, and better cognitive and motor function at ages 7 and 10.5 years of age (10).

Fine-motor impairments in children exposed to high levels of Mn have also been reported. Luchinni et al., 2012 found that adolescents 11-14 years of age from a region of historic ferro-manganese alloy plant in Italy had motor coordination and hand dexterity impairment associated with higher soil Mn levels, as well as tremor impairments associated with high blood and hair Mn levels (7). Hernández-Bonilla et al. (2011) used the Grooved Pegboard Test, Finger Tapping Test, and Santa Ana Test for assessing motor performance in children and similarly observed a negative relationship with blood Mn levels, speed, and motor coordination. These authors didn't find an association between hair Mn levels and motor function performance (177). Additionally, there was not an association between children living near a ferromanganese alloy plant in Brazil with Mn levels in hair and motor function (172).

While some of these findings are mixed, it is nonetheless evident that higher environmental levels of Mn and higher Mn levels in exposure biomarkers are associated with impairment in behavioral and cognitive functions in children. However, it is difficult to establish causality of developmental Mn exposure and these cognitive and fine-motor impairments from the epidemiologic evidence because of poorly known exposure history. This is in part due to the fact that there is no consensus in the field on what is the best exposure biomarker to assess developmental Mn exposure and impaired cognitive and motor function (16). Further, many of the discussed studies are also limited by their small sample size, cross-sectional design, control of confounding variables of multifaceted environmental exposure histories, and genetic factors. Moreover, the sex-specific findings complicate the interpretation of these results. Thus, these limitations underscore the importance of well-conducted animal model studies to characterize the effects and potential mechanisms of developmental Mn exposure on neurodevelopment.

1.4.3 Insight from animal models

Animal models using a developmental Mn exposure paradigm demonstrate similar deficits in learning and memory, attentional dysfunction, impulse control, and fine-motor movements reminiscent to that seen in humans (18-25, 178-180). For example, our group has shown that neonate rats exposed to 25 or 50 mg Mn/kg/day in early life (PND 1-21) or throughout life exhibited deficits in fine-motor control using the Montoya staircase test, and that rats exposed throughout life (25 mg Mn/kg/day dose) were more severely impaired than those exposed only in early life, though the effects of the higher 50 mg/kg/day dose restricted to early life were not worsened by continued lifelong exposure to that dose (19-20). Using the same developmental exposure paradigm, we have found lasting impairments in attentional preparedness, selective attention, arousal regulation, and altered impulse control in an adapted 5choice serial reaction time attention task (21-22). These findings indicate that developmental Mn exposure can cause attention deficits and reduced impulse control, somewhat consistent with a predominantly ADHD-inattentive phenotype (21-22).

The catecholamine dopamine (DA) is a neurotransmitter in the brain associated with learning, motivation, and reward and its dysfunction is implicated in the etiology of ADHD (144). DA activates five types of cell surface metabotropic receptors, DRD1-D5, to regulate the dopaminergic system. These five receptors are divided into two classes of functionality, the excitatory D1-like (DRD1 and DRD5), which activates adenylyl cyclase, and the inhibitory D2-like (DRD2, DRD3, and DRD4), which inhibits adenylyl cyclase (181). Research from our group has shown that postnatal Mn exposure from PND 1-21 reduced D1 and dopamine transporter (DAT) protein levels in the striatum and nucleus accumbens, and increased D2 protein levels in the striatum, nucleus accumbens, and PFC (23). Another study using an identical time-period of Mn exposure, but at a higher dose of 750 µg Mn/day reported similar reductions in DAT expression in the striatum and nucleus accumbens (180). Furthermore, we have reported that chronic postnatal Mn exposure reduced K+-stimulated dopamine release in the prefrontal cortex and striatum (20). Additionally, our lab has shown that developmental Mn exposure restricted to the pre-weaning period caused a lasting (into adulthood) reduction in K⁺-evoked release of DA and norepinephrine from the PFC and striatum (measured in PND 500 - 600 animals), as well lasting changes in multiple proteins comprising the catecholaminergic synapse, including reductions in tyrosine hydroxylase, D1, DAT, and NET, and an increase in D2 and astrocytic GFAP in the PFC (18, 25). These rodent studies indicate that developmental Mn exposure causes

lasting changes to the catecholaminergic synapse in the PFC and striatum, and thus provide insight into causality of Mn-induced lasting cognitive and behavioral changes through regulating the dopaminergic system.

Additionally, adult Mn exposure has been shown to affect the uptake of another catecholamine, norepinephrine (NE), in a dose-dependent manner in rat forebrain synaptosomes, with selectivity for inhibition of NE uptake versus that of DA or GABA, and in the rat whole brain synaptosomes as well (182-183). Furthermore, weanlings exposed to Mn in their diet have shown Mn exposure decreased extracellular concentrations of norepinephrine (NE), uptake of NE, and expression NET in the striatum, as well as the uptake of NE (184). This decrease in extracellular NE concentrations may reduce the electrical activity of medium spiny neurons GABA projecting from the striatum to the GP, which may further increase GABAergic inhibitory firing from the GP to the STN, that ultimately decreases the firing activity of STN excitatory glutamatergic neurons projecting to the SNc. This signaling cascade can lead to decreased glutamatergic excitation in the SNc and decreased GABAergic inhibition from the striato-nigral projection neurons that may dysregulate dopaminergic input to the striatum (184). We have shown postnatal Mn exposure does reduce K+stimulated NE release as well in the prefrontal cortex and striatum (18, 25). Interestingly, we have also found lasting changes in decreased NET in the PFC, making it important to further elucidate how NE contributes to Mn-exposure induced behavioral deficits (18).

The altered functionality of the cholinergic, adrenergic, and dopaminergic systems due to Mn may contribute to the attentional, impulsivity, and fine-motor impairments caused by developmental Mn exposure (185). Mn exposure decreases choline acetyltransferase (ChaT) and increases acetylcholinesterase (AChe) enzyme expression and activity in the hippocampus, frontal and parietal cortices, and the caudate and the putamen, and the cerebellum in animal models (185-191). Furthermore, the stimulatory effect of Mn on AChE activity promotes increased levels of neuronal oxidative stress and neuroinflammatory biomarkers as well as decreased antioxidant status (187-188). Since these enzymes are responsible for the synthesis and degradation of acetylcholine (ACh), and given ACh's important role in the regulation of neuronal proliferation, differentiation, migration, maturation, plasticity, and synapse formation, this may be an additional mechanism underlying how developmental Mn exposure impairs cognition (187-188, 193).

1.5 Mechanisms developmental Mn lasting effects on attentional function

1.5.1 Mn, oxidative stress, and the catecholaminergic system

Manganese is believed to exert cellular toxicity via a number of mechanisms, including disruption of cellular Ca homeostasis, mitochondrial function, cellular Fe homeostasis, and impaired endosomal trafficking (28, 193). There is substantial evidence that at elevated cellular levels Mn may act as a prooxidant and directly or indirectly increase formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (194-195). Studies have demonstrated in vitro that elevated Mn leads to inhibition of complexes within the mitochondrial electron transport chain and can induce ROS and nitrogen oxide synthase (NOS) levels in neuronal cells (196-200). Superoxide radical, hydrogen peroxide, and hydroxyl radical are the most common ROS and they may all cause oxidative damage to nucleic acids, proteins, and phospholipids to cellular mitochondria (201-202). Mitochondrial DNA is sensitive to ROS damage because of the lack of protective histones and the lack of repair mechanism found in the nucleus (201-202). Intramitochondrial Ca²⁺ activates a series of proteins within the mitochondrion that increase ATP production by oxidative phosphorylation, such as by activating three dehydrogenases in the TCA cycle that catalyze production of NADH (203-205). It is also known that Mn(II) inhibits the rate of ATP production through inhibition sites in the electron transport chain (ETC), the TCA cycle, and at other loci (206-208). Inhibition of the ETC, TCA cycle, and other biochemical pathways by Mn induces buildup of O_2^- production in the mitochondria that increases ROS levels (209).

Oxidative stress can damage and alter the function of biomolecules like lipids, proteins and DNA, thus inducing signal transduction and gene expression events, inhibiting protein function, and promoting cell death (210). Guanine is the most susceptible to oxidation of all of the nucleobases (210). When deoxyguanosine is oxidized, a hydroxyl group is added to the 8th position of guanine forming 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG) (210). This oxidation causes a change of a G-C base pair into an A-T base pair during DNA repair (210). Oxidative stress can alter DNA structure by degradation or modification of bases, single or double strand breaks, or cross-linkage of other proteins. If not repaired by DNA repair mechanisms, this damage may lead to mutations within DNA, leading to transcription alterations and genomic instability that then modifies gene expression (210). Mn can also directly catalyze autoxidation of DA and serotonergic (SE) neurons, producing DA/SE-o-quinone, ROS, and hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) that decrease cellular DA and SE levels (211-218). These released ROS and prooxidant biomolecules may contribute to proinflammatory and epigenetic disruptions of the catecholaminergic system as well, as discussed below.

1.5.2 Mn-neuroinflammatory hypothesis and mechanistic contribution

Microglia and astrocytes are two important cell types that mediate the inflammation response in the CNS and influence the functionality of neurons. Microglia are the resident tissue macrophages of the CNS and comprise about 10% of all cells within the mammalian brain (219). As an integral part of the CNS, microglia play important roles in the development and maturation of the CNS as well as in tissue homeostasis (219-220). Astrocytes play a significant supportive and protective role in the CNS by releasing neurotrophic compounds that mediate proper neuronal development, normal synapse maintenance, formation of the blood-brain barrier, and nutrient and neurotransmitter concentrations in the brain (220-227). Animal model and cell culture studies have shown that Mn exposure results in activated microglia and astrocytes, as well as increased expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, ROS, and NOS, suggesting neuroinflammation may play a role in the behavioral and biochemical phenotype of Mn exposure (24, 208, 220-221, 223, 228-243). Chronic or uncontrolled release of cytokines, ROS, and NOS can in turn activate additional immune cells, setting up a self-propagating cycle of inflammatory response (222, 244-250).

In light of the above, it is possible that elevated Mn exposure may induce a selfperpetuating pro-inflammatory environment, which may contribute to increased oxidation of DA, altered expression of DA proteins, and the lower DA levels associated with Mn exposure (18, 20, 24). For instance, in the DA biosynthesis pathway phenylalanine conversion to tyrosine and tyrosine conversion to levodopa by neurons requires the co-factors tetrahydrobiopterin BH4 and Fe – both of which may be sensitive to proinflammatory/pro-oxidizing environments (251-252). One possibility is that elevated ROS and NOS levels downregulate BH4 production and may cause a decrease in DA concentrations in the pre-synaptic neuron (253-257). Elevated ROS and NOS levels can also activate the janus kinase signal transducers and signal transducers and activators of transcripts (JAK-STAT) pathway. Janus kinase signal transducers (JAK) are cytoplasmic tyrosine kinases that activate when cytokines bind to JAK receptors. When cytokines bind to JAK receptors, phosphate groups are transferred to transcription factors, called signal transducers and activators of transcripts (STAT). Phosphate group transfer to STAT can alter gene expression. Thus, elevated ROS and NOS levels can stimulate JAK-STAT signaling and indirectly downregulate BH4 synthesis through genes regulated by STAT (245, 255, 257-259). Mn can activate JAK-STAT cytokine response, but it is unclear how this response is activated and whether Mn exposure downregulates BH4 and DA production (260).

1.5.3 Epigenetic hypothesis and mechanistic insight

How developmental Mn exposure creates life-long changes in the catecholaminergic system of the fronto-cortico-striatal loop, including the lasting

changes in catecholaminergic proteins noted above (i.e., TH, D1, D2, DAT, NET, etc.), and impairments in attentional and impulse control function remains unclear. One hypothesis is that developmental Mn may induce these lasting changes in protein expression levels via epigenetic mechanisms, such as DNA methylation and posttranslational histone alterations of gene expression due to the pro-oxidized environment generated by Mn (261). It has been suggested that the DNA oxidation structure 8-OHdG can induce DNA hypomethylation by inhibiting DNA methylation at nearby cytosine bases, and the DNA oxidation structure 5-hydroxymethylcytosine may cause DNA hypomethylation by inhibiting active DNA demethylation processes (262). Reactive radical species can also function as catalysts of DNA methylation and can even induce site-specific hypermethylation by the up-regulation of expression of DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) or the formation of a new DNMT containing complex with Sirtuin1, a histone deacetylase enrolled to DNA damage sites, or polycomb repressive complex 4 an enhancer of Zeste protein-2 that may facilitate DNA hypermethylation. (262).

Epigenetics is the study of heritable changes in gene expression that occur independent of modifications to nucleotide sequences (263). One epigenetic mechanism affecting gene expression involves DNA methylation of cytosine residues by DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs), which add a methyl group to the 5' position of cytosines within CpG dinucleotides. About 70% of CpGs sites are methylated in the human genome and these largely, although not always, occur in promoter regions of genes (264). DNMT1 is mostly active as a maintenance DNMT, ensuring that a newly

synthesized DNA strand obtains the same methylation pattern as the parental strand during DNA synthesis (265). In contrast to maintenance methylation, DNMT3a and DNMT3b have been predominantly implicated in de novo DNA methylation (266). In general, hypermethylated DNA binds transcriptional repressors and leads to chromatin condensing and gene silencing, whereas hypomethylation stimulates DNA transcription and hence gene expression by preventing the binding of transcriptional repressors (267-268).

A second class of epigenetic mechanism is post-translational histone modifications including acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, and ubiquitination (269-271). Histones are classified into H1, H2A, H2B, H3 and H4 histone families, each of which comprise several variants. Histone acetylation is achieved through the activity of histone acetyltransferases (HATs). Although hypoacetylation catalyzed by histone deacetylases (HDACs) is known for its repressive effect on gene expression, histone methylation can lead to transcriptional activation or repression, depending on the position of the histone lysine acceptor residue (272-273). Histone methylation is achieved through lysine methyl-transferases (KMTs) and demethylation is achieved by lysine demethylases (KDMs) (273). The third epigenetic regulation mechanism involves micro RNAs (miRNAs), which are small non-coding RNAs that participate in post-transcriptional regulation of gene expression by pairing with complementary sequences within messenger RNA (mRNA) molecules, and siRNAs, which play a role in the RNA interference (RNAi) pathway where they interfere with specific genes expression by the destruction of specific mRNA molecules (274).

Limited studies have been done to assess Mn exposure induced epigenetic changes on the catecholaminergic system. It is known, however, through neuronal cell culture, rodent brain, and human serum analysis that Th, Dat, Drd1, Drd2, Net, Chat, and *Ache* gene expression can be regulated by promotor region methylation and histone acetylation (261, 273, 275-293). One study found that after 30 days of 100 uM Mn exposure in SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells, methylation densities of CpG sites increased from 70.4 to 73.6% and non-CpG sites (CHG and CHH sites H=A/C/T) 3.4 to 19.7% and 3.7 to 25.4%, respectively (261). Furthermore, the Th promoter was hypermethylated and gene expression was downregulated (261). It was subsequently shown, using this same treatment paradigm, that the gene transcript Hatl was upregulated (293). Mn may also significantly suppress the acetylation of histone H3 and H4 as it was found Mn exposure significantly induced a time-dependent increase in *Hdac3* and *Hdac4* mRNA expression and protein levels at 6 h, 12 h and 24 h in PC12 cells and SH-SY5Y cells (294). The state of histone acetylation is dynamically regulated by Hat and Hdac, so it is believed Mn exposure may induce histone hypoacetylation through up-regulation of HDAC activity and protein expression levels, and down-regulation of HAT activity and protein levels in neuronal cells (294).

In the context of developmental Mn exposure, it has been shown in humans that Mn exposure during late gestation was associated with 713 CpG loci DNA methylation changes in the placenta and 4 of the 5 loci that reached Bonferroni-adjusted significance are crucial for neurodevelopment (295). Another study exposed pregnant mice to 800ppm Mn(II) in their diet from gestational day 10 through day 21 after delivery on
weaning and searched epigenetically downregulated genes by global promoter methylation analysis in the hippocampal dentate gyrus of male offspring on postnatal day PND 21 and PND 77 (271). The authors found CGI hypermethylation of 24 gene promoter regions and transcript downregulation lasting into adulthood (271). Thus, these findings establish the potential of developmental Mn exposure to induce epigenetic changes that may mechanistically drive the lasting catecholaminergic changes observed in our model of developmental Mn exposure (18-25).

1.5.4 Epigenetic and neuroinflammation feedback loop

In theory, epigenetic methylation alterations and a highly oxidized, inflammatory environment may together be the driving mechanism of the lasting changes in catecholamine system proteins and resulting behavioral phenotype shown in our recent animal studies. Thus, it is important to understand how these two phenomena impact brain region neurocircuitry of neurotransmitter function. It has been demonstrated that expression of certain pro-inflammatory cytokines, including *Il-1b* and *Il-6*, are epigenetically regulated by differential DNA methylation of their promoters in conditions such as hypoxia, small cell lung cancer, and arthritis (296-299). Additionally, DNA methylation in astrocytes during development indicate that astrocytes express *DNMT*s and that astrocyte specific gene expression can be reduced by methylation as conditional knockout of *Dnmt1* in nestin-positive NPCs induces *Gfap* and *S100* β gene expression along with activation of the JAK-STAT pathway, including STAT1 and STAT3 (300). The *Gfap* gene promotor is methylated at a specific CpG site known to bind STAT3 during development. However, in late-stage

neural progenitor cells this particular cytosine is demethylated, allowing for leukemia inhibitory factor-induced activation of STAT3 to increase gene expression of *Gfap*, driving astrocyte differentiation (301). Additionally, astrocytes express enzymes that regulate histone methylation, including HMTs and histone demethylases (299, 302). This finding in particular suggests an important role of epigenetics in astrocyte function, and thus a potential role for epigenetics and inflammation to intersect.

1.6 Epigenetics, neuroinflammation, and ADHD

The prevalent ADHD symptoms include problems in maintaining attention, excessive motor activity, and impulsivity, which often lead to poorer academic performance and impaired social interactions (304). These symptoms were detected as early as age six in up to 5% of children (303-304). ADHD research has focused on the dopamine transporter (DAT), since modification of expression and/or function of its gene/gene product has been associated with ADHD symptoms (305-307). The dopamine transporter gene (*Dat1* or *Slc6a3*) is significantly associated with ADHD (308). The activity of this transporter is 14% higher in ADHD patients than in healthy controls (309). As a result, dopamine in ADHD patients takes less time to exert an effect in the synaptic cleft than dopamine does in controls (309). One study found a sample of ADHD children have altered methylation of CpG site 1 of the *Drd4* gene compared to healthy controls and might play a role in ADHD development (310).

Interestingly, the cell types responsible for the release of cytokines contributing to a proinflammatory environment were studied in ADHD children. One study found that the neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio, platelet/lymphocyte ratio, monocyte/lymphocyte ratio, and mean platelet volume were significantly higher in ADHD children than healthy controls (311). In accordance with this, ADHD patients are reported to have a cerebrospinal fluid and blood serum cytokine profile of increased TNF- α , IL-2, IL-4 IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IL-13, IL-16, while IL-1 β showed a small decrease (311). Moreover, STAT6, involved in the expression of IL-4 signaling plays an important role in brain development, as STAT6-deficient mice have fewer dopamine transporters and increased locomotor activity (311). An increase in placental IL-6 leads to a reduction of growth hormone and insulin-like growth factor and activates the JAK-STAT3 pathway, resulting in the expression of several genes that may affect fetal neurodevelopment (312). An association of elevated cytokine levels and ADHD, specifically, increased IL-13 (anti-inflammatory) and inattention and increased IL-16 (proinflammatory) and hyperactivity have been suggested (313). A recent genomewide scan of 958 ADHD child-parent trios reported that two single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the IL-16 gene were associated with the inattentive phenotype, whereas another analysis reported a nominal association for IL-3 with earlier-onset ADHD (313). In ADHD, a meta-analysis including six studies with a total of 231 patients showed that this population have increased oxidative status, supposedly leading to increase oxidative damage; decreased antioxidant enzymes like CAT and increased oxidative stress markers like MDA (313). Taken together, these studies suggest inflammation may contribute to the development of ADHD.

Recent evidence suggests that dysregulation of the neurodevelopmental signaling pathways mammalian/mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) may be one

underlying mechanism of our developmental Mn exposure altered catecholaminergic phenotype (18-25, 314). Persistently activated mTORC1 signaling can lead to blocked dopamine receptor D1 signaling and is associated with dopamine signaling pathway gene expression, cortico-striatal plasticity, and sociability behavioral deficits in mice (315). Additionally, mTORC1 activation is known to alter DNA methylation regulation of gene expression through altering gene and protein expression of the epigenetic modulators *Dnmt1* and *Dnmt3A* (316-318). The alteration of the Wingless-Int (Wnt) pathway may also lead to a hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and an ADHDlike behavioral phenotype similar to that of our developmental Mn exposure rat model (314). Inhibition of Wnt signaling has been shown to decrease dopaminergic differentiation, myelination, dendrite morphogenesis, and is able to alter mTORC1 and mTORC2 activation outcomes (314). Furthermore, mTOR regulation is known to be activated and Wnt regulation is known to be inhibited due to glial cell induced proinflammatory environments(314, 319-325). However, whether developmental Mn exposure alters mTOR and Wnt pathway genes DNA methylation, and whether these changes are associated with catecholaminergic system gene and protein expression levels warrants future investigation as explored in Chapters 2 and 3.

1.7 Methylphenidate and epigenetics in ADHD treatment

Methylphenidate (MPH) is among the most commonly prescribed therapeutic treatments for ADHD. One pharmacological level mechanism of MPH is to act as a central nervous system stimulant that increases attention and reduces hyperactivity and impulsivity by inhibiting DAT and hence dopamine reuptake in the brain, without triggering DA release (326). Interestingly in humans, MPH is believed to have a 65– 70% overall efficacy rate in improving ADHD symptoms (327-330). One potential reason for the variations in individual treatment effectiveness may be due to epigenetic differences. For instance, polymorphisms in *Dat1* promotor region DNA methylation is correlated with the efficacy of MPH treatment of oppositional, hyperactivity, and impulsivity symptoms (331). Since polymorphisms in *Dat1* make it a strong candidate gene for both ADHD and its treatment and is the gene that codes for DAT their finding of less methylation being associated with greater response to MPH treatment would be consistent with this, given that greater promoter sequence methylation is generally associated with lower gene expression (309, 332-334).

Our group is the first to investigate the ability of MPH to alleviate the behavioral deficits associated with developmental Mn exposure (20-22). Male Long-Evans rats exposed to an environmentally relevant oral dose of 0 or 50 mg Mn/kg/day from PND 1-145 and treated with oral MPH administration (2.5 mg/kg/day, ~1 hr prior to testing, 16 days) were alleviated of Mn exposure induced sensori-motor deficits.(20). Additionally, by using a 5-choice serial reaction time attention task we found that MPH treatment 20 minutes prior to testing alleviated the impulse control deficits, but not the attentional deficits caused by developmental Mn exposure (22). Here in Chapter 3, I investigate how MPH treatment affects prefrontal cortex gene expression.

1.8 References:

- 1. Crinella (2003). Does soy-based infant formula cause ADHD?, Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics, 3:2, 145-148.
- 2. Bouchard, M., Laforest, F., Vandelac, L., Bellinger, D., Mergler, D., (2007). Hair manganese and hyperactive behaviors: pilot study of school-age children exposed through tap water. Environ. Health Perspect. 115 (1), 122–127.
- 3. Bouchard, M.F., Sauve, S., Barbeau, B., Legrand, M., Brodeur, M.E., Bouffard, T., et al., (2011). Intellectual impairment in school-age children exposed to manganese from drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 119 (1), 138–143.
- 4. Bouchard, C. Surette, P. Cormier, D. Foucher (2018). Low level exposure to manganese from drinking water and cognition in school-age children. Neurotoxicology, 64 pp. 110-117.
- 5. Ericson JE, Crinella FM, Clarke-Stewart KA, Allhusen VD, Chan T, Robertson RT. (2007). Prenatal manganese levels linked to childhood behavioral disinhibition. Neurotoxicol Teratoll. 29:181–7.
- Henn, B. C., Ettinger, A. S., Schwartz, J., Téllez-Rojo, M. M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández-Avila, M., ... Wright, R. O. (2010). Early Postnatal Blood Manganese Levels and Children's Neurodev. Epi., 21(4), 433–439.
- Lucchini, R. G., Guazzetti, S., Zoni, S., Donna, F... Smith, D. R. (2012). Tremor, olfactory and motor changes in Italian adolescents exposed to historical ferro-Mn emission. NeuroTox, 33(4), 687–696.
- 8. Carvalho C, Menezes-Filho J, de Matosa V, Reis Bessa J,...Abreu N. (2014). Elevated airborne manganese and low executive function in school-aged children in Brazil. NeuroToxicology, 45, 301–308.
- Oulhote, Y., Mergler, D., Barbeau, B., Bellinger, D.C., Bouffard, T., Brodeur, M.È., Saint- Amour, D., Legrand, M., Sauvé, S., Bouchard, M.F. (2014). Neurobehavioral function in school-age children exposed to manganese in drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 122 (12), 1343–1350.
- Mora, A. M., Arora, M., Harley, K. G., Kogut, K., Parra, K., Hernández-Bonilla, D., ... Eskenazi, B. (2015). Prenatal and postnatal manganese teeth levels and neurodevelopment at 7, 9, and 10.5 years in the CHAMACOS cohort. Environment International, 84, 39–54.
- 11. Mora, A. M., Córdoba, L., Cano, J. C., Hernandez-Bonilla, D., Pardo, L., Schnaas, L., ... van Wendel de Joode, B. (2018). Prenatal Mancozeb Exposure, Excess

Manganese, and Neurodevelopment at 1 Year of Age in the Infants' Environmental Health (ISA) Study. Environmental Health Perspectives, 126(5), 057007.

- 12. Sanders, A. P., Henn, B. C., & Wright, R. O. (2015). Perinatal and Childhood Exposure to Cadmium, Manganese, and Metal Mixtures and Effects on Cognition and Behavior: A Review of Recent Literature Compliance with Ethics Guidelines Human and Animal Rights and Informed Consent HHS Public Access. Curr Environ Health Rep, 2(3), 284–294.
- 13. Bauer, J. A. et al. (2017). Manganese in teeth and neurobehavior: Sex-specific windows of susceptibility. Environment International, 108(May), 299–308.
- 14. Bauer JA, White RF, Coull BA, Austin C, Oppini M, Zoni S, Fedrighi C, Cagna G, Placidi D, Guazzetti S, Yang Q, Bellinger DC, Webster TF, Wright RO, Smith D, Horton M, Lucchini RG, Arora M, Claus Henn B. Critical windows of susceptibility in the association between manganese and neurocognition in Italian adolescents living near ferro-manganese industry. Neurotoxicology. 2021 Dec;87:51-61.
- 15. Haynes EN, et al. (2018). Impact of air manganese on child neurodevelopment in East Liverpool, Ohio. Neurotoxicology. 64:94–102.
- 16. Coetzee, D. J., McGovern, P. M., Rao, R., Harnack, L. J., Georgieff, M. K., & Stepanov, I. (2016). Measuring the impact of manganese exposure on children's neurodevelopment: advances and research gaps in biomarker-based approaches. Environmental Health, 15(1), 91.
- 17. Bauer JA, Devick KL, Bobb JF, Coull BA, Bellinger D, Benedetti C, Cagna G, Fedrighi C, Guazzetti S, Oppini M, Placidi D, Webster TF, White RF, Yang Q, Zoni S, Wright RO, Smith DR, Lucchini RG, Claus Henn B. Associations of a Metal Mixture Measured in Multiple Biomarkers with IQ: Evidence from Italian Adolescents Living near Ferroalloy Industry. Environ Health Perspect. 2020 Sep;128(9):97002.
- 18. Conley TE, Beaudin SA, Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Hartman J, Uribe W, Khan T, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. Early postnatal manganese exposure causes arousal dysregulation and lasting hypofunctioning of the prefrontal cortex catecholaminergic systems. J Neurochem. 2020 Jun;153(5):631-649.
- 19. Beaudin, S. A., Nisam, S., & Smith, D. R. (2013). Early life versus lifelong oral manganese exposure differently impairs skilled forelimb performance in adult rats. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 38, 36–45.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Lasley, S. M., Fornal, C. A., Mandal, S., & Smith, D. R. (2015). Oral methylphenidate alleviates the fine motor dysfunction caused by

chronic postnatal manganese exposure in adult rats. Toxicological Sciences, 144(2), 318–327.

- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017a). Early postnatal manganese exposure causes lasting impairment of selective and focused attention and arousal regulation in adult rats. Environmental Health Perspectives, 125(2), 230–237.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Uribe, W., Ysais, L., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017b). Methylphenidate alleviates manganese-induced impulsivity but not distractibility. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 61, 17–28.
- 23. Kern, C. H., Stanwood, G. D., & Smith, D. R. (2010). Preweaning manganese exposure causes hyperactivity, disinhibition, and spatial learning and memory deficits associated with altered dopamine receptor and transporter levels. Synapse, 64(5), 363–378.
- 24. Kern, C. H., & Smith, D. R. (2011). Preweaning Mn exposure leads to prolonged astrocyte activation and lasting effects on the dopaminergic system in adult male rats. Synapse, 65(6), 532–544.
- 25. Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Mandal S, Strupp BJ, Beaudin SA, Smith DR. Early Postnatal Manganese Exposure Reduces Rat Cortical and Striatal Biogenic Amine Activity in Adulthood. Toxicol Sci. 2020 Jan 1;173(1):144-155.
- 26. Tebo BM, Clement BG, Dick GJ. (2007). Biotransformations of manganese. In: Hurst CJ, Crawford RL, Garland JL, Lipson DA, Mills AL, Stetzenbach LD (eds) Manual of environmental microbiology. ASM Press, Washington, DC, pp 1223– 1238.
- 27. USGS, 2015. National Water-Quality Assessment Program, USGS Open-File Report. Reston, VA.
- 28. Chen P, Culbreth M, & Aschner M. (2016). Exposure, epidemiology, and mechanism of the environmental toxicant manganese. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 13802–13810.
- 29. ATSDR (2012). Toxicological profile for manganese (Draft for Public Comment). U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Service.
- Chakraborty S, Martinez-Finley E, Caito S, Chen P, Aschner M (2014). CHAPTER 9 manganese, binding, transport and storage of metal ions in biological cells. R Soc Chem 260–281.

- 31. Silva, F., Williams, R.J.P. (1991). The Biological Chemistry of the Elements: The Inorganic Chemistry of Life. Clarendon Press; Oxford Univ. Press, Oxford England, New York
- 32. Klewicki, J. K., and Morgan, J. J. (1998). Kinetic behavior of Mn(III) complexes of pyrophosphate, EDTA, and citrate. Environ. Sci. Technol. 32, 2916–2922.
- 33. Reaney, S. H., Bench, G., & Smith, D. R. (2006). Brain accumulation and toxicity of Mn(II) and Mn(III) exposures. Toxicological Sciences, 93(1), 114–124.
- Finney, L. A., and O'Halloran, T. V. (2003). Transition metal speciation in the cell: Insights from the chemistry of metal ion receptors. Science 300, 931–936.
- 35. Thompson, K. H., and Orvig, C. (2003). Boon and bane of metal ions in medicine. Science 300, 936–939.
- 36. Hancock, R. G., Evans, D. J., and Fritze, K. (1973). Manganese proteins in blood plasma. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 320, 486–493.
- Herak, J. N., Pifat, G., Brnjas-Kraljevic, J., and Jurgens, G. (1982). Adsorption of Mn(II) ions to human low density lipoproteins. Magnetic resonance studies. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 710, 324–331.
- 38. Scheuhammer, A. M., and Cherian, M. G. (1985). Binding of manganese in human and rat plasma. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 840, 163–169.
- 39. Harris, W. R., and Chen, Y. (1994). Electron paramagnetic resonance and difference ultraviolet studies of Mn2b binding to serum transferrin. J. Inorg. Biochem. 54, 1–19.
- 40. Reaney SH, Kwik-Uribe CL, Smith DR. (2002). Manganese oxidation state and its implications for toxicity. Chem Res Toxicol. 15(9):1119-26.
- 41. Takeda A. (2003). Manganese action in brain function. Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev. 41,79–87.
- 42. Gunter KK, Aschner M, Miller LM, Eliseev R, Salter J, Anderson K, Gunter TE. (2005a). Determining the oxidation states of manganese in NT2 cells and cultured astrocytes. Neurobiol Aging. 27(12):1816-26.
- 43. Gunter KK, Aschner M, Miller LM, Eliseev R, Salter J, Anderson K, Hammond S, Gunter TE. (2005b). Determining the oxidation states of manganese in PC12 and nerve growth factor-induced PC12 cells. Free Radic Biol Med. 39(2):164-81.
- 44. Silva, F., Williams, R. (1993). The Biological Chemistry of the Elements. Oxford Univ. Press 36–41.

- 45. Roholt, O.A.J., Greenberg, D.M. (1956). Liver arginase. IV. Effect of pH on kinetics of manganese-activated enzyme. Arch Biochem Biophys 62, 454–470. doi:doi: 10.1016/0003-9861(56)90144-8.
- 46. Pfalzer, A. C., & Bowman, A. B. (2017). Relationships Between Essential Manganese Biology and Manganese Toxicity in Neurological Disease. Current Environmental Health Reports, 4(2), 223–228.
- 47. Deckel AW, Tang V, Nuttal D, Gary K, Elder R. (2002). Altered neuronal nitric oxide synthase expression contributes to disease progression in Huntington's disease transgenic mice. Brain Res. 939(1): 76–86.
- 48. Ma, Z., Wang, C., Liu, C., Yan, D.-Y., Deng, Y., Liu, W., ... Xu, B. (2017). The role S-nitrosylation in manganese-induced autophagy dysregulation in SH-SY5Y cells. Environmental Toxicology, 32(12), 2428–2439.
- 49. Wedler, F. C., and Denman, R. B. (1984) Glutamine synthetase: the major Mn(II) enzyme in mammalian brain. Curr. Top. Cell Regul. 24, 153-69.
- 50. Sidoryk-Wegrzynowicz, M. & M. Aschner, (2013). Manganese toxicity in the central nervous system: the glutamine/glutamate-y- aminobutyric acid cycle. Journal of Internal Medicine, vol.273, no. 5, pp. 466–477, 2013.
- 51. Aschner, M., and Gannon, M. (1993). Manganese (Mn) transport across the rat blood-brain barrier: Saturable and transferrin-dependent transport mechanisms. Brain Res. Bull. 33, 345–349.
- 52. Mathews CK, van Holde KE, Ahern KG (eds). (2000). Electron transport, oxidative phosphorylation, and oxygen metabolism. Biochemistry. Pearson Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ, pp 522–559.
- 53. Kwik-Uribe CL, Reaney S, Zhu Z, Smith D. (2003). Alterations in cellular IRPdependent iron regulation by in vitro manganese exposure in undifferentiated PC12 cells. Brain Res. 23;973(1):1-15.
- 54. Kwik-Uribe C, Smith DR. (2006). Temporal responses in the disruption of iron regulation by manganese. J Neurosci Res. 83(8):1601-10.
- 55. Fitsanakis, V.A., Zhang, N., Garcia, S. et al. Neurotox Res (2010) 18: 124.
- 56. Beyer, W.F. & Fridovich I. (1991). In vivo competition between iron and manganese for occupancy of the active site region of the manganese-superoxide dismutase of Escherichia coli. J. Biol. Chem., 266, pp. 303-308.

- 57. Vance and Miller. (1998). A simple proposal that can explain the inactivity of metal-substituted superoxide dismutases. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 120 (1998), pp. 461-467
- 58. Vance and Miller, (2001). Novel insights into the basis for Escherichia coli superoxide dismutase's metal ion specificity from Mn-substituted FeSOD and its very high Em Biochemistry. 40, pp. 13079-13087.
- 59. Christianson, D.W., Cox, J.D. (1999). Catalysis by metal-activated hydroxide in zinc and manganese metalloenzymes. Annu Rev Biochem 68, 33–57.
- 60. Sigel, H., (2000). Metal Ions in Biological Systems: Manganese and Its Role in Biological Systems, New York: Mercel Dekker, Inc.
- 61. Whittaker J.W. (2003). The irony of manganese superoxide dismutase. Biochem. Soc. Trans; 31: 1318-1321.
- 62. Ganini D, Santos JH, Bonini MG, Mason RP (2018). Switch of Mitochondrial Superoxide Dismutase into a Prooxidant Peroxidase in Manganese-Deficient Cells and Mice. Cell Chem Biol. 2018 Apr 19;25(4):413-425.e6.
- 63. Thanan, R., Oikawa, S., Hiraku, Y., Ohnishi, S., Ma, N., Pinlaor, S., Yongvanit, P., Kawanishi, S., Murata, M. (2014). Oxidative Stress and Its Significant Roles in Neurodegenerative Diseases and Cancer. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 16, 193–217.
- 64. Aschner JL, and Aschner M (2005). Nutritional aspects of manganese homeostasis. Mol Asp Med 26:353–362.
- 65. Sistrunk, S. C., Ross, M. K., & Filipov, N. M. (2007). Direct effects of manganese compounds on dopamine and its metabolite Dopac: an in vitro study. Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology, 23(3), 286–296.
- 66. Farina, M., Avila, D. S., da Rocha, J. B. T., & Aschner, M. (2013). Metals, Oxidative Stress and Neurodegeneration: A focus on Iron, Manganese and Mercury. Neurochemistry International, 62(5), 575–594.
- 67. Ljung, K., Vahter, M., (2007). Time to Re-evaluate the Guideline Value for Manganese in Drinking Water? Environ. Health Perspect. 115, 1533–1538.
- 68. Davis, C.D., Zech, L., Greger, J.L., (1993). Manganese metabolism in rats: an improved methodology for assessing gut endogenous losses. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 202, 103–108.
- 69. Dobson, A.W., Erikson, K.M., Aschner, M., (2004). Manganese neurotoxicity. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.

- 70. Tichy, M., Cikrt, M., 1972. Manganese transfer into the bile in rats. Arch. Toxikol. 29, 51–58.
- 71. Malecki, E.A., Radzanowski, G.M., Radzahowski, T.J., Gallaher, D.D., Greger, J.L., 1996. Biliary Manganese Excretion in Conscious Rats Is Affected by Acute and Chronic Manganese Intake but Not by Dietary Fat. J. Nutr. 2, 489–498.
- 72. Au, C., Benedetto, A., & Aschner, M. (2008). Manganese in Eukaryotes: The role of DMT1. Neurotoxicology, 29(4), 569–576.
- 73. Rabin, O., Hegedus, L., Bourre, J.M., Smith, Q.R., 1993. Rapid brain uptake of manganese(II) across the blood-brain barrier. J. Neurochem. 61, 509–517.
- 74. Murphy VA, Wadhwani KC, Smith QR, Rapoport SI. Saturable transport of manganese(II) across the rat blood-brain barrier. J Neurochem. 1991;57(3):948–954.
- 75. Brenneman, K.A., Cattley, R.C., Ali, S.F., Dorman, D.C. (1999). Manganeseinduced developmental neurotoxicity in the CD rat: Is oxidative damage a mechanism of action? Neurotoxicology 20, 477–487.
- Mena, I., 1974. The role of manganese in human disease. Ann Clin Lab Sci 4, 487– 491.
- 77. Dorman, D.C., Brenneman, K.A., McElveen, A.M., Lynch, S.E., Roberts, K.C., Wong, B.A. (2002). Olfactory transport: a direct route of delivery of inhaled manganese phosphate to the rat brain. J. Toxicol. Environ. Heal. A 65, 1493–1511.
- Vitarella, D., Wong, B. a, Moss, O.R., Dorman, D.C., 2000. Pharmacokinetics of inhaled manganese phosphate in male Sprague-Dawley rats following subacute (14-day) exposure. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 163, 279–285.
- 79. Bowman, A. B., & Aschner, M. (2014). Considerations on manganese (Mn) treatments for in vitro studies. Neurotoxicology; 41: 141–142.
- 80. Roth J.A., Garrick M.D. (2003). Iron interactions and other biological reactions mediating the physiological and toxic actions of manganese. Biochem. Pharmacol.;66:1–13.
- Garrick M.D., Dolan K.G., Horbinski C., Ghio A.J., Higgins D., Porubcin M., Moore E.G., Hainsworth L.N., Umbreit J.N., Conrad M.E., Feng L., Lis A., Roth J.A., Singleton S., Garrick L.M. (2003). DMT1: a mammalian transporter for multiple metals. Biometals;16:41–54.

- 82. Garrick, M.D., Singleton, S.T., Vargas, F., Kuo, H.C., Zhao, L., Knöpfel, M., Davidson, T., Costa, M., Paradkar, P., Roth, J. a., Garrick, L.M. (2006). DMT1: Which metals does it transport? Biol. Res. 39, 79–85.
- Salazar, J., Mena, N., Hunot, S., Prigent, A., Alvarez-Fischer, D., Arredondo, M., Duyckaerts, C., Sazdovitch, V., Zhao, L., Garrick, L.M., Nuñez, M.T., Garrick, M.D., Raisman-Vozari, R., Hirsch, E.C., (2008). Divalent metal transporter 1 (DMT1) contributes to neurodegeneration in animal models of Parkinson's disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 105, 18578–18583.
- 84. Burdo, J.R., Menzies, S.L., Simpson, I. a, Garrick, L.M., Garrick, M.D., Dolan, K.G., Haile, D.J., Beard, J.L., Connor, J.R. (2001). Distribution of divalent metal transporter 1 and metal transport protein 1 in the normal and Belgrade rat. J. Neurosci. Res. 66, 1198–207.
- 85. Williams, K., Wilson, M.A., Bressler, J. (2000). Regulation and developmental expression of the divalent metal-ion transporter in the rat brain. Cell Mol Biol 46, 563–571.
- 86. Huang, E., Ong, W.Y., Connor, J.R. (2004). Distribution of divalent metal transporter-1 in the monkey basal ganglia. Neuroscience 128, 487–496.
- 87. Zheng, W., Aschner, M., & Ghersi-Egea, J.-F. (2003). Brain barrier systems: a new frontier in metal neurotoxicological research. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology, 192(1), 1–11.
- Aisen, P., Leibman, A., Zweier, J. (1978). Stoichiometric and site characteristics of the binding of iron to human transferrin. J. Biol. Chem. 253, 1930–1937.
- 89. Moos, T., Morgan, E.H. (2000). Transferrin and transferrin receptor function in brain barrier systems. Cell Mol Neurobiol 20, 77–95.
- 90. Ton, V.-K., Mandal, D., Rao, R., (2002). Functional expression in yeast of the human secretory pathway Ca(2+), Mn (2+)-ATPase defective in Hailey-Hailey disease. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 6422–6427.
- 91. Tan, J., Zhang, T., Jiang, L., Chi, J., Hu, D., Pan, Q., ... Zhang, Z. (2011). Regulation of Intracellular Manganese Homeostasis by Kufor-Rakeb Syndromeassociated ATP13A2 Protein. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 286(34), 29654–29662.
- 92. Mukhopadhyay, S., Bachert, C., Smith, D. R., & Linstedt, A. D. (2010). Manganese-induced Trafficking and Turnover of the cis-Golgi Glycoprotein GPP130. Molecular Biology of the Cell, 21(7), 1282–1292.

- 93. Mukhopadhyay, S., & Linstedt, A. D. (2011). Identification of a gain-of-function mutation in a Golgi P-type ATPase that enhances Mn2+ efflux and protects against toxicity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 108(2), 858–863.
- 94. Yin, Z., Jiang, H., Lee, E.-S. Y., Ni, M., Erikson, K. M., Milatovic, D., ... Aschner, M. (2010). Ferroportin is a manganese-responsive protein that decreases manganese cytotoxicity and accumulation. Journal of Neurochemistry, 112(5), 1190–1198.
- 95. Madejczyk, M. S., & Ballatori, N. (2012). The iron transporter ferroportin can also function as a manganese exporter. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta, 1818(3), 651– 657.
- 96. Leyva-Illades, D., Chen, P., Zogzas, C. E., Hutchens, S., Mercado, J. M., Swaim, C. D., ... Mukhopadhyay, S. (2014). SLC30A10 Is a Cell Surface-Localized Manganese Efflux Transporter, and Parkinsonism-Causing Mutations Block Its Intracellular Trafficking and Efflux Activity. The Journal of Neuroscience, 34(42), 14079–14095.
- 97. Tuschl, K., Clayton, P. T., Gospe, S. M., Jr., Gulab, S., Ibrahim, S., Singhi, P., Aulakh, R., Ribeiro, R.T., Barsottini, O. G., Zaki, M. S., Del Rosario, M. L., Dyack, S., Price, V., Rideout, A., Gordon, K., Wevers, R. A., Chong, W. K., and Mills, P. B. (2012). Syndrome of hepatic cirrhosis, dystonia, polycythemia, and hypermanganesemia caused by mutations in SLC30A10, a manganese transporter in man. Am J Hum Genet 90, 457-466
- 98. Quadri, M., Federico, A., Zhao, T., Breedveld, G. J., Battisti, C., Delnooz, C., Severijnen, L. A., DiToro Mammarella, L., Mignarri, A., Monti, L., Sanna, A., Lu, P., Punzo, F., Cossu, G., Willemsen, R., Rasi, F., Oostra, B. A., van de Warrenburg, B. P., and Bonifati, V. (2012). Mutations in SLC30A10 Manganese-induced hypothyroidism in Slc30a10 knockout mice cause parkinsonism and dystonia with hypermanganesemia, polycythemia, and chronic liver disease. Am J Hum Genet 90, 467-477.
- 99. Tuschl, K., Mills, P. B., Parsons, H., Malone, M., Fowler, D., Bitner-Glindzicz, M., and Clayton, P. T. (2008). Hepatic cirrhosis, dystonia, polycythaemia and hypermanganesaemia a new metabolic disorder. J Inherit Metab Dis 31, 151-163.
- 100. Quadri, M., Kamate, M., Sharma, S., Olgiati, S., Graafland, J., Breedveld, G. J., Kori, I., Hattiholi, V., Jain, P., Aneja, S., Kumar, A., Gulati, P., Goel, M., Talukdar, B., and Bonifati, V. (2015). Manganese transport disorder: novel SLC30A10 mutations and early phenotypes. Mov Disord 30, 996-1001.

- 101. Zogzas, C. E., Aschner, M., & Mukhopadhyay, S. (2016). Structural Elements in the Transmembrane and Cytoplasmic Domains of the Metal Transporter SLC30A10 Are Required for Its Manganese Efflux Activity. The Journal of Biological Chemistry, 291(31), 15940–15957.
- 102. Mukhopadhyay, S. (2018). Familial manganese-induced neurotoxicity due to mutations in SLC30A10 or SLC39A14, Neurotoxicology, 64, 278–283.
- 103. Hutchens S, et al. (2017). Deficiency in the manganese efflux transporter SLC30A10 induces severe hypothyroidism in mice. J Biol Chem. 292:9760–9773.
- 104. Taylor CA, Hutchens S, Liu C, Jursa T, Shawlot W, Aschner M, Smith DR, Mukhopadhyay S. (2019). SLC30A10 transporter in the digestive system regulates brain manganese under basal conditions while brain SLC30A10 protects against neurotoxicity. J Biol Chem.;294(6):1860-1876.
- 105. Taylor CA, Grant SM, Jursa T, Melkote A, Fulthorpe R, Aschner M, Smith DR, Gonzales RA, Mukhopadhyay S. (2023). SLC30A10 manganese transporter in the brain protects against deficits in motor function and dopaminergic neurotransmission under physiological conditions. Metallomics; 15(4):mfad021.
- 106. Schultheis PJ, Hagen TT, O'Toole KK, Tachibana A, Burke CR, McGill DL, Okunade GW, Shull GE. (2004). Characterization of the P5 subfamily of P-type transport ATPases in mice. Biochem Biophys Res Commun.;323(3):731-8.
- 107. Gitler et al., (2009). Alpha-synuclein is part of a diverse and highly conserved interaction network that includes PARK9 and manganese toxicity Nat. Genet., 41 (3) pp. 308-315.
- 108. Chesi et al. (2012). The role of the Parkinson's disease gene PARK9 in essential cellular 2pathways and the manganese homeostasis network in yeast. PLoS One, 7 (3), p.e34178.
- 109. Matsui et al. (2013). ATP13A2 deficiency induces a decrease in cathepsin D activity: fingerprint-like inclusion body formation, and selective degeneration of dopaminergic neurons. FEBS Lett., 587 (9), pp. 1316-1325.
- 110. Tsunemi and Krainc (2014). Zn2+ dyshomeostasis caused by loss of ATP13A2/PARK9 leads to lysosomal dysfunction and alpha-synuclein accumulation Hum. Mol. Genet., 23 (11) (2014), pp. 2791-2801.
- 111. Kett et al. (2015). α-Synuclein-independent histopathological and motor deficits in mice lacking the endolysosomal parkinsonism protein atp13a2. J. Neurosci., 5 (14) (2015), pp. 5724-5742.

- 112. Fleming, S.M., Santiago N.A., Mullin, E.J., Pamphile, S...Schultheis, P.J. (2017). The effect of manganese exposure in Atp13a2-deficient mice. NeuroToxicology, 10.1016/j.neuro.2017.06.005.
- 113. Ugolino J, Dziki KM, Kim A, Wu JJ, Vogel BE, Monteiro MJ. (2019). Overexpression of human Atp13a2Isoform-1 protein protects cells against manganese and starvation-induced toxicity. PLoS One; 14(8):e0220849.
- 114. Zhang F, Wu Z, Long F, Tan J, Gong N, Li X, Lin C. (2022). The Roles of ATP13A2 Gene Mutations Leading to Abnormal Aggregation of α-Synuclein in Parkinson's Disease. Front Cell Neurosci.;16:927682.
- 115. Keen, C.L., Zidenberg-Cherr, S. (1996). In: Ziegler EE, Filer LJ, eds. Present Knowledge in Nutrition. 7th ed. Washington D.C.: ILSI Press 334–343.
- 116. Keen, C.L., Ensunsa, J.L., Watson, M.H., Baly, D.L., Clegg, M.S. (1999). Nutritional aspects of manganese from experimental studies. Neurotoxicology 20, 213–223.
- 117. Freeland-Graves, J., LLanes, C. (1994). Models to study manganese deficiency. Manganese in Health and Disease. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL 115–120.
- 118. Hafeman D, Factor-Litvak P, Cheng Z, van Geen A, Ahsan H (2007). Association between manganese exposure through drinking water and infant mortality in Bangladesh. Environ Health Perspect 115: 1107–1112.
- 119. Spangler AH, Spangler JG (2009). Groundwater manganese and infant mortality rate by county in North Carolina: an ecological analysis. Ecohealth 6:596–600.
- 120. Zota AR, Ettinger AS, Bouchard M, Amarasiriwardena CJ, Schwartz J, Hu H, Wright RO (2009). Maternal blood manganese levels and infant birth weight. Epidemiology 20:367–373.
- 121. Yu X, Cao L, Yu X (2013). Elevated cord serum manganese level is associated with a neonatal high ponderal index. Environ Res 121: 79–83.
- 122. Chen L, Ding G, Gao Y, Wang P, Shi R, Huang H, Tian Y (2014). Manganese concentrations in maternal-infant blood and birth weight. Environ Sci Pollut Res Int 21:6170–6175.
- 123. Guan H, Wang M, Li X, Piao F, Li Q, Xu L, Kitamura F, Yokoyama K (2014). Manganese concentrations in maternal and umbilical cord blood: related to birth size and environmental factors. Eur J Pub Health 24:150–157.

- 124. Chung SE, et al. (2015). Maternal Blood Manganese and Early Neurodevelopment: The Mothers and Children's Environmental Health (MOCEH) Study. Environ Health Perspect.
- 125. Yu XD, et al. (2014). Prenatal exposure to manganese at environment relevant level and neonatal neurobehavioral development. Environ Res. 133:232–8.
- 126. Dörner K., Dziadzka S., Höhn A., Sievers E., Oldigs H.D., Schulz-Lell G., Schaub J. (1989). Longitudinal manganese and copper balances in young infants and preterm infants fed on breast-milk and adapted cow's milk formulas. Br. J. Nutr. 61:559–572.
- 127. Lonnerdal, B. (1994). Nutritional aspects of soy formula. Acta Paediatr. Suppl., 402 (1994), pp. 105-108.
- 128. Milsap, R. L., & Jusko, W. J. (1994). Pharmacokinetics in the infant. Environmental Health Perspectives, 102(Suppl 11), 107–110.
- 129. Ericson JE, Crinella FM, Clarke-Stewart KA, Allhusen VD, Chan T, Robertson RT. (2007). Prenatal manganese levels linked to childhood behavioral disinhibition. Neurotoxicol Teratoll. 29:181–7.
- 130. National Academy of Sciences (NAS), 2001. Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. Panel on Micronutrients, Subcommittees on Upper Reference Levels of Nutrients and of Interpretation and Use of Dietary Reference Intakes, and the Standing Committee on the Scientific Evaluation of Dietary Reference Intakes Available from: <www.nap.edu/books/0309072794/html/>.
- 131. Mistry, H. D., & Williams, P. J. (2011). The Importance of Antioxidant Micronutrients in Pregnancy. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2011, 841749.
- 132. Wasserman, G.A., Liu, X., Parvez, F., Ahsan, H., Levy, D., Factor-Litvak, P., Jennie Kline, Geen, A. van, Slavkovich, V., LoIacono, N.J., Cheng, Z., Zheng, Y., Graziano, J.H. (2006). Water Manganese Exposure and Children's Intellectual Function in Araihazar, Bangladesh. Environ. Health Perspect. 114, 124–129.
- 133. Miller, S.T., Cotzias, G.C., Evert, H. (1975). Control of tissue manganese: initial absence and sudden emergence of excretion in the neonatal mouse. Am. J. Physiol. 229, 1080–1084.
- 134. Ballatori, N., Miles, E., Clarkson, T.W., (1987). Homeostatic control of manganese excretion in the neonatal rat. Am. J. Physiol. 252, R842–847.

- 135. Pappas, B.A., Zhang, D., Davidson, C.M., Crowder, T., Park, G. a S., Fortin, T. (1997). Perinatal manganese exposure: Behavioral, neurochemical, and histopathological effects in the rat. Neurotoxicol. Teratol. 19, 17–25.
- 136. Gurol KC, Aschner M, Smith DR, Mukhopadhyay S. (2022). Role of excretion in manganese homeostasis and neurotoxicity: a historical perspective. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 322(1):G79-G92.
- 137. Daubing, J., (1968). The development of the blood-brain barrier. Prog. Brain Res. 29, 417–427.
- 138. Obermeier, B., Daneman, R., Ransohoff, R.M. (2013). Development, maintenance and disruption of the blood-brain barrier. Nat. Med. 19, 1584–96.
- 139. Broaddus, W.C., Bennett, J.P. (1990). Postnatal development of striatal dopamine function. I. An examination of D1 and D2 receptors, adenylate cyclase regulation and presynaptic dopamine markers. Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res. 52, 265–271.
- 140. Arnsten, A.F.T., Li, B.M., (2005). Neurobiology of executive functions: Catecholamine influences on prefrontal cortical functions. Biol. Psychiatry 57, 1377–1384.
- 141. Arnsten, A. F. T., & Rubia, K. (2012). Neurobiological circuits regulating attention, cognitive control, motivation, and emotion: Disruptions in neurodevelopmental psychiatric disorders. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 51(4), 356–367.
- 142. Parent A. (1996). Carpenter's Human Neuroanatomy. Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore MD.
- 143. Parent A. and Hazrati L. N. (1995). Functional anatomy of the basal ganglia. I. The cortico-basal ganglia-thalamo-cortical loop. Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev. 20,91–127.
- 144. Arnsten AF. (2006). Fundamentals of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: circuits and pathways. J Clin Psychiatry. 67(suppl 8):7-12.
- 145. Arnsten AFT. (2009). The emerging neurobiology of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: the key role of the prefrontal association cortex. J Pediatr 154:I–S43.
- 146. Raz A, Buhle J. (2006). Typologies of attentional networks. Nat Rev Neurosci 7:367–379.
- 147. Bell MA, Deater-Deckard K. (2007). Biological systems and the development of self-regulation: integrating behavior, genetics, and psychophysiology. J Dev Behav Pediatr 28:409–420.

- 148. Woods DL, Knight RT. (1986): Electrophysiological evidence of increased distractibility after dorsolateral prefrontal lesions. Neurology 36:212–216.
- 149. Wilkins AJ, Shallice T, McCarthy R. (1987). Frontal lesions and sustained attention. Neuropsychologia 25:359–365.
- 150. Knight RT, Scabini D, Woods DL. (1989). Prefrontal cortex gating of auditory transmission in humans. Brain Res 504:338–342.
- 151. Yamaguchi S, Knight RT. (1990). Gating of somatosensory input by human prefrontal cortex. Brain Res 521:281–288.
- 152. Godefroy O, Rousseaux M. (1996). Divided and focused attention in patients with lesion of the prefrontal cortex. Brain Cogn 30:155–174.
- 153. Manes F, Sahakian BJ, Clark L, Rogers R, Antoun N, Aitken M, et al. (2002). Decision-making processes following damage to the prefrontal cortex. Brain 125:624–639.
- 154. Thompson-Schill SL, Jonides J, Marshuetz C, Smith EE, D'Esposito M, Kan IP, et al. (2002). Effects of frontal lobe damage on interference effects in working memory. Cogn Affect Behav Neurosci 2:109–120.
- 155. Castellanos FX, Giedd JN, Marsh WL, Hamburger SD, Vaituzis AC, Dickstein DP, et al. (1996). Quantitative brain magnetic resonance imaging in attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 53:607–616.
- 156. Castellanos FX, Tannock R. (2002). Neuroscience of attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder: the search for endophenotypes. Nat Rev Neurosci. 3:617-628.
- 157. Seidman LJ, Valera EM, Makris N. (2005). Structural brain imaging of attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder. Biol Psychiatry. 57: 1263-1272.
- Spencer TJ. Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. (2002). Arch Neurol. 59:314-316.
- 159. Kieling C, Goncalves RR, Tannock R, Castellanos FX. (2008). Neurobiology of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin North Am. 17:285-307, viii.
- 160. Dickstein SG, Bannon K, Castellanos FX, Milham MP. (2006). The neural correlates of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: An ALE meta-analysis. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 47:1051-1062.

- 161. Alexander, G. E., DeLong, M. R. & Strick, P. L. (1986). Parallel organization of functionally segregated circuits linking basal ganglia and cortex. Annual Review of Neuroscience 9:357–81.
- 162. Lou HC. (1996). Etiology and pathogenesis of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD): significance of prematurity and perinatal hypoxic-haemodynamic encephalopathy. Acta Paediatr. 85(11): 1266–71.
- 163. Castellanos FX, Giedd JN, Eckburg P, Marsh WL, Vaituzis AC, Kaysen D, Hamburger SD, Rapoport JL. (1994). Quantitative morphology of the caudate nucleus in attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Am J Psychiatry.151(12):1791– 6.
- 164. Mataro M, Garcia-Sanchez C, Junque C, Estevez-Gonzalez A, Pujol J. (1997). Magnetic resonance imaging measurement of the caudate nucleus in adolescents with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and its relationship with neuropsychological and behavioral measures. Arch Neurol. 54(8): 963–8.
- 165. Schullehner J, Thygesen M, Kristiansen SM, Hansen B, Pedersen CB, Dalsgaard S. (2020). Exposure to Manganese in Drinking Water during Childhood and Association with Attention-Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder: A Nationwide Cohort Study. Environ Health Perspect. 128(9):97004.
- 166. Wright, R.O., et al. (2006). Neuropsychological correlates of hair arsenic, manganese, and cadmium levels in school-age children residing near a hazardous waste site. Neurotoxicology 27, 210–216.
- 167. Eastman, R.R., Jursa, T.P., Benedetti, C., Lucchini, R.G., Smith, D.R. (2013). Hair as a biomarker of environmental manganese exposure. Environ. Sci. Technol. 47, 1629–1637
- 168. O'Neal, S.L., Zheng, W. (2015). Manganese toxicity upon overexposure: a decade in review. Curr. Environ. Health Rep. 2, 315–328.
- 169. Menezes-Filho et al. (2009). High levels of hair manganese in children living in the vicinity of a ferro-manganese alloy production plant. Neurotoxicology, 30, pp. 1207-1213.
- 170. Menezes-Filho, J.A., Novaes Cde, O., Moreira, J.C., Sarcinelli, P.N., Mergler, D. (2011). Elevated manganese and cognitive performance in school-aged children and their mothers. Environ. Res. 111 (1), 156–163.
- 171. Menezes-Filho et al. (2016). Manganese and lead in dust fall accumulation in elementary schools near a ferromanganese alloy plant. Environ. Res., 148, pp. 322-329.

- 172. Carvalho CF, Oulhote Y, Martorelli M, Carvalho CO, Menezes-Filho JA, Argollo N, Abreu N (2018). Environmental manganese exposure and associations with memory, executive functions, and hyperactivity in Brazilian children. Neurotoxicology; pii: S0161-813X(18)30031-7.
- 173. Carvalho C, Menezes-Filho J, de Matosa V, Reis Bessa J,...Abreu N. (2014). Elevated airborne manganese and low executive function in school-aged children in Brazil. NeuroToxicology, 45, 301–308.
- 174. Menezes-Filho, J.A., de Carvalho-Vivas, C.F., Viana, G.F., Ferreira, J.R., Nunes, L.S., Mergler, D., Abreu, N. (2014). Elevated manganese exposure and school-aged children's behavior: a gender-stratified analysis. Neurotoxicology 45, 293–300.
- 175. Arora, M., Bradman, A., Austin, C., Vedar, M., Holland, N., Eskenazi, B., & Smith, D.R. (2012). Determining Fetal Manganese Exposure from Mantle Dentine of Deciduous Teeth. Environmental Science & Technology, 46(9), 5118–5125.
- 176. Hillson S. Dental anthropology. Cambridge University Press; New York: 1996.
- 177. Hernández-Bonilla D, Schilmann A, Montes S, Rodríguez-Agudelo Y, Rodríguez-Dozal S, Solís-Vivanco R., et al. (2011). Environmental exposure to manganese and motor function of children in Mexico. Neurotoxicology 32(5):615–621.
- 178. Golub MS, Hogrefe CE, Germann SL, Tran TT, Beard JL, Crinella FM, et al. (2005). Neurobehavioral evaluation of rhesus monkey infants fed cow's milk formula, soy formula, or soy formula with added manganese. Neurotoxicol Teratol. 27:615–27.
- 179. Reichel CM, Wacan JJ, Farley CM, Stanley BJ, Crawford CA, McDougall SA. (2006). Postnatal manganese exposure attenuates cocaine-induced locomotor activity and reduces dopamine transporters in adult male rats. Neurotoxicol Teratol 28:323–332.
- 180. McDougall SA, Reichel CM, Farley CM, Flesher MM, Der-Ghazarian T, Cortez AM, Wacan JJ, Martinez CE, Varela FA, Butt AE, Crawford CA. (2008). Postnatal manganese exposure alters dopamine transporter function in adult rats: Potential impact on non- associative and associative processes. Neuroscience 154:848–860.
- 181. Sibley, D.R. and Monsma F.J. (1992). Molecular biology of dopamine receptors. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 13, pp. 61-69.
- 182. Chandra SV, Murthy RC, Husain T, Bansal SK. (1984). Effect of interaction of heavy-metals on Na+/K+-ATPase and the uptake of H3-DA and H3-NA in ratbrain synaptosomes. Acta Pharmacologica et Toxicologica. 54(3):210–213.

- 183. Lai JC, Leung TK, Guest JF, Davison AN, Lim L. (1982). The effects of chronic manganese chloride treatment expressed as age-de- pendent, transient changes in rat brain synaptosomal uptake of amines. J Neurochem 38:844–847.
- 184. Anderson, J. G., Fordahl, S. C., Cooney, P. T., Weaver, T. L., Colyer, C. L., & Erikson, K. M. (2009). Extracellular Norepinephrine, Norepinephrine Receptor and Transporter Protein and mRNA Levels Are Differentially Altered in the Developing Rat Brain Due to Dietary Iron Deficiency and Manganese Exposure. Brain Research, 1281, 1–14.
- 185. Finkelstein, Y., Milatovic, D., & Aschner, M. (2007). Modulation of cholinergic systems by manganese. NeuroToxicology, 28; 1003–1014.
- 186. Lai JC, Leung TK, Lim L. (1981). Brain regional distribution of glutamic acid decarboxylase, choline acetyltransferase, and acetylcholinesterase in the rat: effects of chronic manganese chloride administration after two years. J Neurochem. 36:1443–8.
- 187. Lai CJ, Leung KT, Lim L. (1984). Differences in the neurotoxic effects of manganese during development and aging: some observations on brain regional neuro-transmitter and non-neurotransmitter metabolism in a developmental rat model of chronic manganese encephalopathy. Neurotoxicology. 5: 37–47.
- 188. Liapi C, Zarros A, Galanopoulou P, Theocharis S, Skandali N, Al-Humadi H, et al. (2008). Effects of short-term exposure to manganese on the adult rat brain antioxidant status and the activities of acetylcholinesterase, (Na, K)-ATPase and Mg-ATPase: modulation by L-cysteine. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol. 103:171– 5.
- 189. Li SJ, Meng HY, Deng XF, Fu X, Chen JW, Huang S, et al. (2015). Protective effects of sodium p-aminosalicylic acid on learning and memory via increasing the number of basal forebrain choline acetyltransferase neurons in manganese- exposed rats. Hum Exp Toxicol. 34:240–8.
- 190. Chtourou Y, Fetoui H, Garoui El M, Boudawara T, Zeghal N. (2012). Improvement of cerebellum redox states and cholinergic functions contribute to the beneficial effects of silymarin against manganese-induced neurotoxicity. Neurochem Res. 37:469–79.
- 191. Babadi V, Sadeghi L, Shirani K, Malekirad AA, Rezaei M. (2014). The toxic effect of manganese on the acetylcholinesterase activity in rat brains. Journal of toxicology: 946372.
- 192. Santos D, Milatovic D, Andrade V, Batoreu MC, Aschner M, Marreilha Dos Santos AP. (2012). The inhibitory effect of manganese on acetylcholinesterase activity

enhances oxidative stress and neuroinflammation in the rat brain. Toxicology. 292:90–8.

- 193. Peres, T. V., Schettinger, M. R. C., Chen, P., Carvalho, F., Avila, D. S., Bowman, A. B., & Aschner, M. (2016). Manganese-induced neurotoxicity: a review of its behavioral consequences and neuroprotective strategies. BMC Pharmacology and Toxicology, 17(1), 57.
- 194. Brouillet EP, Shinobu L, McGarvey U, Hochberg F, and Beal MF. (1993). Manganese injection into the rat striatum produces excitotoxic lesions by impairing energy metabolism. Exp Neurol 120: 89–94.
- 195. Ali, S.F., Duhart, H.M., Newport, G.D., Lipe, G.W., Slikker Jr., W., 1995. Manganese-induced reactive oxygen species: comparison between Mn+2 and Mn+3. Neurodegeneration 4, 329–334.
- 196. Galvani, P., Fumagalli, P., Santagostino, A. (1995). Vulnerability of mitochondrial complex I in PC12 cells exposed to manganese. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 293, 377–383.
- 197. Brown, S., Taylor, N.L. (1999). Could mitochondrial dysfunction play a role in manganese toxicity? Environ. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 7, 49–57.
- 198. Zheng, W., and Zhao, Q. (2001). Iron overload following manganese exposure in cultured neuronal, but not neuroglial cells. Brain Res. 897, 175–179.
- 199. Stephenson AP, Schneider JA, Nelson BC, Atha DH, Jain A, Soliman KF, Aschner M, Mazzio E, Reams R (2013). Manganese-induced oxidative DNA damage in neuronal SHSY5Y cells: attenuation of thymine base lesions by glutathione and NAC. Toxicol Lett 218:299–307.
- 200. Ma YY, Chen HW, Tzeng CR. (2017). Low oxygen tension increases mitochondrial membrane potential and enhances expression of antioxidant genes and implantation protein of mouse blastocyst cultured in vitro. J Ovarian Res.;10(1):47.
- 201. Kowaltowski AJ, Vercesi AE. (1999). Mitochondrial damage induced by conditions of oxidative stress. Free Radic Biol Med. 26:463–471.
- 202. Fridovich I. (2004). Mitochondria: are they the seat of senescence? Aging Cell. 3:13–16.
- 203. McCormack JG, Halestrap AP, Denton RM. (1990). Role of calcium ions in regulation of mammalian intramitochondrial metabolism. Physiol Rev. 70:391–425.
- 204. Balaban RS. (2002). Cardiac energy metabolism homeostasis: role of cytosolic calcium. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 34:1259–1271.

- 205. Gunter TE, Yule DI, Gunter KK, Eliseev RA, Salter JD. (2004). Calcium and mitochondria. FEBS Lett. 567:96–102.
- 206. Gavin CE, Gunter KK, Gunter TE. (1992). Mn2+ sequestration by mitochondria and inhibition of oxidative phosphorylation. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 115:1–5.
- 207. Gunter TE, Gerstner B, Lester T, Wojtovich AP, Malecki J, Swarts SG, Brookes PS, Gavin CE, Gunter KK. (2010). An analysis of the effects of Mn2+ on oxidative phosphorylation in liver, brain, and heart mitochondria using state 3 oxidation rate assays. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 249:65–75.
- 208. Zwingmann C, Leibfritz D, Hazell AS. (2003). Energy metabolism in astrocytes and neurons treated with manganese: relation among cell-specific energy failure, glucose metabolism, and intercellular trafficking using multinuclear NMR-spectroscopic analysis. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 23:756–771.
- 209. Brand MD. (2010). The sites and topology of mitochondrial superoxide production. Exp Gerontol. 45:466–472.
- 210. Birben, E., Sahiner, U. M., Sackesen, C., Erzurum, S., & Kalayci, O. (2012). Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant Defense. The World Allergy Organization Journal, 5(1), 9–19.
- 211. Graham DG. (1978). Oxidative pathways for catecholamines in the genesis of neuromelanin and cytotoxic quinones. Mol Pharmacol 14:633–643.
- 212. Donaldson J, McGregor D, LaBella F. (1982). Manganese neurotoxicity: a model for free radical mediated neurodegeneration? Can J Physiol Pharmacol 60:1398– 1405.
- 213. Almas, B., Le Bourdelles, B., Flatmark, T., Mallet, J., Haavik, J. (1992). Regulation of recombinant human tyrosine hydroxylase isozymes by catecholamine binding and phosphorylation. Structure/activity studies and mechanistic implications. Eur. J. Biochem. 209, 249–255.
- 214. Archibald, F.S., Tyree, C. (1987). Manganese poisoning and the attack of trivalent manganese upon catecholamines. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 256, 638–650.
- 215. Lloyd, R.V. (1995). Mechanism of the manganese-catalyzed autoxidation of dopamine. Chem. Res. Toxicol. 8, 111–116.
- 216. Seki, K., Chen, H.C., Huang, K.P. (1995). Dephosphorylation of protein kinase C substrates, neurogranin, neuromodulin, and MARCKS, by calcineurin and protein phosphatases 1 and 2A. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 316, 673–679.

- 217. Seki, K., Chen, H.C., Huang, K.P. (1995). Dephosphorylation of protein kinase C substrates, neurogranin, neuromodulin, and MARCKS, by calcineurin and protein phosphatases 1 and 2A. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 316, 673–679.
- 218. Reaney SH, Smith DR. (2005). Manganese oxidation state mediates toxicity in PC12 cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol.; 205(3):271-81.
- 219. Aguzzi A, Barres BA, Bennett ML. (2013). Microglia: scapegoat, saboteur, or something else? Science 339:156–161.
- 220. Staszewski, O., & Prinz, M. (2014). Glial epigenetics in neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration. Cell and Tissue Research, 356(3), 609–616.
- 221. Aldskogius H, Kozlova EN. (1998). Central neuron-glial and glial-glial interactions following axon injury. Prog Neurobiol 55:1–26.
- 222. Bronstein DM, Perez-Otano I, Sun V, Mullis Sawin SB, Chan J, Wu GC, Hudson PM, Kong LY, Hong JS, McMillian MK. (1995). Glia- dependent neurotoxicity and neuroprotection in mesencephalic cultures. Brain Res 704:112–116.
- 223. Heales SJR. (2004). Neurodegeneration or neuroprotection: The pivotal role of astrocytes. Neurochemical Res 29:513–519.
- 224. Sidoryk-Wegrzynowicz M, Wegrzynowicz M, Lee E, Bowman AB, Aschner M. (2010). Role of Astrocytes in Brain Function and Disease. Toxicol Pathol 39:115– 123.
- 225. Mack AF, Wolburg H.(2012). A Novel Look at Astrocytes: Aquaporins, Ionic Homeostasis, and the Role of the Microenvironment for Regeneration in the CNS. Neuroscientist 19:195–207.
- 226. Clarke LE, Barres BA. (2013). Emerging roles of astrocytes in neural circuit development. Nat Rev Neurosci 14:311–321.
- 227. Bouzier-Sore A-K, Pellerin L (2013). Unraveling the complex metabolic nature of astrocytes. Front Cell Neurosci 7:179.
- 228. Giulian D, Vaca K, Corpuz M. (1993). Brain glia release factors with opposing actions upon neuronal survival. J Neurosci 13:29–37.
- 229. Spranger M, Schwab S, Desiderato S, Bonmann E, Krieger D, Fan- drey J. (1998). Manganese augments nitric oxide synthesis in murine astrocytes: A new pathogenetic mechanism in manganism? Exp Neurol 149:277–283.
- 230. Chang JY, Liu LZ. (1999). Manganese potentiates nitric oxide production by microglia. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 68(1–2):22–28.

- 231. Heales SJ, Bolanos JP, Stewart VC, Brookes PS, Land JM, Clark JB. (1999). Nitric oxide, mitochondria and neurological disease. Biochim Biophys Acta 1410:215–228.
- 232. Verity MA. (1999). Manganese neurotoxicity: A mechanistic hypothesis. Neurotoxicology 20(2–3):489–497.
- 233. Ramesh GT, Ghosh D, Gunasekar PG. (2002). Activation of early signaling transcription factor. NF-kappaB following low-level manganese exposure. Toxicol Lett 136:151–158.
- 234. Barhoumi R, Faske J, Liu X, Tjalkens RB. 2004. Manganese potentiates lipopolysaccharide-induced expression of NOS2 in C6 glioma cells through mitochondrial-dependent activation of nuclear factor kappa B. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 122:167–179.
- 235. Jayakumar AR, Rama Rao KV, Kalaiselvi P, Norenberg MD. (2004). Combined effects of ammonia and manganese on astrocytes in culture. Neurochem Res 29:2051–2056.
- 236. Perry VH. (2004). The influence of systemic inflammation on inflammation in the brain: Implications for chronic neurodegenerative disease. Brain Behav Immun 18:407–413.
- 237. Filipov NM, Seegal RF, Lawrence DA. (2005). Manganese potentiates in vitro production of proinflammatory cytokines and nitric oxide by microglia through a nuclear factor kappa B-dependent mechanism. Toxicol Sci 84:139–148.
- 238. Liu X, Buffington JA, Tjalkens RB. (2005). NF-kappaB-dependent production of nitric oxide by astrocytes mediates apoptosis in differentiated PC12 neurons following exposure to manganese and cytokines. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 141:39– 47.
- 239. Hazell AS, Normandin L, Norenberg MD, Kennedy G, Yi JH. (2006). Alzheimer type II astrocytic changes following sub-acute exposure to manganese and its prevention by antioxidant treatment. Neurosci Lett 396:167–171.
- 240. Liu X, Sullivan KA, Madl JE, Legare M, Tjalkens RB. (2006.) Manganese-induced neurotoxicity: The role of astroglial-derived nitric oxide in striatal interneuron degeneration. Toxicol Sci 91:521–531.
- 241. Moreno JA, Sullivan KA, Carbone DL, Hanneman WH, Tjalkens RB. (2008). Manganese potentiates nuclear factor-kappaB-dependent expression of nitric oxide synthase 2 in astrocytes by activat- ing soluble guanylate cyclase and extracellular responsive kinase signaling pathways. J Neurosci Res 86:2028–2038.

- 242. Zhao F, Cai T, Liu M, Zheng G, Luo W, Chen J. (2009). Manganese induces dopaminergic neurodegeneration via microglial activation in a rat model of manganism. Toxicol Sci 107:156–164.
- 243. Kirkley, K. S., Popichak, K. A., Afzali, M. F., Legare, M. E., & Tjalkens, R. B. (2017). Microglia amplify inflammatory activation of astrocytes in manganese neurotoxicity. Journal of Neuroinflammation, 14, 99.
- 244. Nakanishi H. (2003). Microglial functions and proteases. Mol Neurobiol. 27(2):163–76.
- 245. Hunot, S., Brugg, B., Ricard, D., Michel, P. P., Muriel, M.-P., Ruberg, M., ... Hirsch, E. C. (1997). Nuclear translocation of NF-κB is increased in dopaminergic neurons of patients with Parkinson disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 94(14), 7531–7536.
- 246. DeLeo JA, Tanga FY, Tawfik VL. (2004). Neuroimmune activation and neuroinflammation in chronic pain and opioid tolerance/ hyperalgesia. Neuroscientist 10:40–52.
- 247. Tanga FY, Raghavendra V, DeLeo JA. (2004). Quantitative real-time RT-PCR assessment of spinal microglial and astrocytic activation markers in a rat model of neuropathic pain. Neurochem Int 45(2–3):397–407.
- 248. McMahon SB, Cafferty WB, Marchand F. (2005). Immune and glial cell factors as pain mediators and modulators. Exp Neurol 192:444–462.
- 249. Minghetti L. (2005). Role of inflammation in neurodegenerative diseases. Curr Opin Neurol 18:315–321.
- 250. Minghetti L, Ajmone-Cat MA, De Berardinis MA, De Simone R. (2005). Microglial activation in chronic neurodegenerative diseases: Roles of apoptotic neurons and chronic stimulation. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 48:251–256.
- 251. Kaufman S (1997). Tetrahydrobiopterin. basic biochemistry and role in human disease. John Hopkins University Press, Baltimore and London.
- 252. Felger, J. C., & Miller, A. H. (2012). Cytokine Effects on the Basal Ganglia and Dopamine Function... Front. in Neuroen., 33(3), 315–327.
- 253. Hunot S, Hirsch EC. (2003). Neuroinflammatory processes in Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol 53 (Suppl 3):S49–S58; discussion S58–S60.
- 254. Kuiper, M.A...Wolters, E.C. (1994). Decreased cerebrospinal fluid nitrate levels in Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease and multiple system atrophy patients. J Neurol Sci, 121 (1) pp. 46-49.

- 255. Foxton, R.H. et al.... Neurochem Res (2007). 32: 751.
- 256. Austin, S. A., Santhanam, A. V. R., d' Uscio, L. V., & Katusic, Z. S. (2015). Regional Heterogeneity of Cerebral Microvessels and Brain Susceptibility to Oxidative Stress. PLoS ONE, 10(12), e0144062.
- 257. Santhanam, A. V. R., d' Uscio, L. V., He, T., Das, P., Younkin, S. G., & Katusic, Z. S. (2015). Uncoupling of endothelial nitric oxide synthase in cerebral vasculature of Tg2576 mice. J. of Neurochem., 134(6), 1129–1138.
- 258. Channon, K. (2004). "Tetrahydrobiopterin". Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine. 14 (8): 323–7.
- 259. Cunnington, C. et al., (2012). Systemic and Vascular Oxidation Limits the Efficacy of Oral Tetrahydrobiopterin Treatment in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. Circulation. 125 (11): 1356–66.
- 260. Yin, L., Dai, Q., Jiang, P.,... Jiang, J. (2018). Mn exposure facilitates microglial JAK2-STAT3 signaling and consequent secretion of TNF-a and IL-1β to promote neuronal death. NeuroTox., 64, 195–203.
- 261. Tarale, P., Sivanesan, S., Daiwile, A. P., Stöger, R., Bafana, A., Naoghare, P. K., ... Kannan, K. (2017). Global DNA methylation profiling of Mn-exposed human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells reveals epigenetic alterations in PD-associated genes. Arch. of Toxic., 91(7), 2629–2641.
- 262. Wu Q., Ni X. (2015). ROS-mediated DNA methylation pattern alterations in carcinogenesis. Curr. Drug Targets;16(1):13–19.
- 263. Schnekenburger M, Talaska G, Puga A (2007). Chromium cross-links histone deacetylase 1-DNA methyltransferase complexes to chromatin, inhibiting histoneremodeling marks critical for transcriptional activation. Mol Cell Biol 27:7089– 7101.
- 264. Martin C, Zhang Y (2007). Mechanisms of epigenetic inheritance. Cell Biol 19:266–272.
- 265. Smith SS, Kaplan BE, Sowers LC, Newman EM. (1992). Mechanism of human methyl-directed DNA methyltransferase and the fidelity of cytosine methylation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89:4744–4748.
- 266. Okano M, Bell DW, Haber DA, Li E. (1999). DNA methyltransferases Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b are essential for de novo methylation and mammalian development. Cell 99:247–257.
- 267. Paulsen M., Ferguson-Smith A. C. (2001). DNA methylation in genomic imprinting, development, and disease. J. Pathol. 195, 97–110.

- 268. Portela A, Esteller M. (2010). Epigenetic modifications and human disease. Nat. Biotechnol. 28(10):1057–1068.
- 269. Dieker J, Muller S. (2009). Epigenetic Histone Code and Autoimmunity. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 39:78–84.
- 270. Smolle M, Workman JL. (2013). Transcription-associated histone modifications and cryptic transcription. Biochim Biophys Acta BBA Gene Regul Mech 1829:84–97.
- 271. Wang F, Higgins JMG. (2013). Histone modifications and mitosis: countermarks, landmarks, and bookmarks. Trends Cell Biol 23: 175–184.
- 272. Wang Z, Zang C, Cui K, Schones DE, Barski A, PengW, Zhao K. (2009). Genomewide mapping of HATs and HDACs reveals distinct functions in active and inactive genes. Cell 138:1019–1031.
- 273. Bannister, A. J., & Kouzarides, T. (2011). Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Research, 21, 381-395.
- 274. Agrawal, N., Dasaradhi, P. V. N., Mohmmed, A., Malhotra, P., Bhatnagar, R. K.,
 & Mukherjee, S. K. (2003). RNA interference: Biology, mechanism, and applications. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews, 67, 657-685.
- 275. Presgraves SP, Ahmed T, Borwege S, Joyce JN. Terminally differentiated SH-SY5Y cells provide a model system for studying neuroprotective effects of dopamine agonists. Neurotox Res. 2004;5(8):579–598.
- 276. Schnekenburger M, Talaska G, Puga A (2007). Chromium cross-links histone deacetylase 1-DNA methyltransferase complexes to chromatin, inhibiting histoneremodeling marks critical for transcriptional activation. Mol Cell Biol 27:7089– 7101.
- 277. Bannister, A. J., & Kouzarides, T. (2011). Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Research, 21, 381-395.
- 278. Aranyi T, Faucheux BA, Khalfallah O, Vodjdani G, Biguet NF, Mallet J, Meloni R. (2005). The tissue-specific methylation of the human tyrosine hydroxylase gene reveals new regulatory elements in the first exon. J Neurochem 94:129–139.
- 279. Esler M, Alvarenga M, Pier C, et al. (2006). The neuronal noradrenaline transporter, anxiety and cardiovascular disease. J Psychopharmacol;20:60–66
- 280. Esler M, Eikelis N, Schlaich M, et al. (2008). Human sympathetic nerve biology: Parallel influences of stress and epigenetics in essential hypertension and panic disorder. Ann N Y Acad Sci;1148:338–48.

- 281. Schroeder, F. A., Penta, K. L., Matevossian, A., Jones, S. R., Konradi, C., Tapper, A. R., & Akbarian, S. (2008). Drug-induced activation of dopamine D1 receptor signaling and inhibition of class I/II histone deacetylase induces chromatin remodeling in reward circuitry and modulates cocaine-related behaviors. Neuropsychopharmacology: Official Publication of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, 33(12), 2981–2992.
- 282. Hillemacher T, Frieling H, Hartl T, Wilhelm J, Kornhuber J, Bleich S (2009). Promoter specific methylation of the dopamine transporter gene is altered in alcohol dependence and associated with craving. J. Psychiatr. Res., 43 (4) (2009), pp. 388-392.
- 283. Wu, X., Rauch, T. A., Zhong, X., Bennett, W. P., Latif, F., Krex, D., & Pfeifer, G. P. (2010). CpG island hypermethylation in human astrocytomas. Cancer Research, 70(7), 2718–2727.
- 284. Sabunciyan, S., Aryee, M. J., Irizarry, R. A., Rongione, M., Webster, M. J., Kaufman, W. E., ... Consortium, G. (2012). Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Scan in Major Depressive Disorder. PLoS ONE, 7(4), e34451.
- 285. Bayles R, Baker EK, Jowett JB, et al. (2013). Methylation of the SLC6a2 gene promoter in major depression and panic disorder. PLoS One ;8:e83223.
- 286. Xi Q, Gao N, Yang Y, Ye W, Zhang B. et. al. (2015). The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology. 68:21-32
- 287. Green AL, Hossain MM, Tee SC, Zarbl H, Guo GL, Richardson JR. Epigenetic Regulation of Dopamine Transporter mRNA Expression in Human Neuroblastoma Cells. Neurochem Res. 2015 Jul;40(7):1372-8. doi: 10.1007/s11064-015-1601-6. Epub 2015 May 12.
- 288. Nohesara S, Ghadirivasfi M, Barati M, Ghasemzadeh M-R, Narimani S, Mousavi-Behbahani Z, Joghataei M, Soleimani M, Taban M, Mehrabi S, Thiagalingam S, Abdolmaleky HM. (2016). Methamphetamine-Induced Psychosis Is Associated With DNA Hypomethylation and Increased Expression of AKT1 and Key Dopaminergic Genes. Am J Med Genet Part B 171B:1180–1189.
- 289. Teschler, S., Gotthardt, J., Dammann, G., & Dammann, R. H. (2016). Aberrant DNA Methylation of rDNA and PRIMA1 in Borderline Personality Disorder. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 17(1), 67.
- 290. Yao J., Ding M., Pang H., Xing J.-X., Xuan J.-F., Wang B.-J. (2015). Dopamine D1 receptor (DRD1) 5' region haplotypes significantly affect transcriptional activity in vitro. Neurosci. Lett. 609, 120–123.

- 291. Green AL, Zhan L, Eid A, Zarbl H, Guo GL, Richardson JR. (2017). Valproate increases dopamine transporter expression through histone acetylation and enhanced promoter binding of Nurr1. Neuropharmacology. 125:189-196.
- 292. Wu, X., Rauch, T. A., Zhong, X., Bennett, W. P., Latif, F., Krex, D., & Pfeifer, G. P. (2010). CpG island hypermethylation in human astrocytomas. Cancer Research, 70(7), 2718–2727.
- 293. Gandhi, D., Sivanesan, S. & Kannan, K. Manganese-Induced Neurotoxicity and Alterations in Gene Expression in Human Neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y Cells. Biol Trace Elem Res 183, 245–253 (2018).
- 294. Guo Z, Zhang Z, Wang Q, Zhang J, Wang L, Zhang Q, Li H, Wu S. (2018). Manganese chloride induces histone acetylation changes in neuronal cells: Its role in manganese-induced damage. Neurotoxicology. 65:255-263.
- 295. Maccani, J. Z. J., Koestler, D. C., Houseman, E. A., Armstrong, D. A., Marsit, C. J., & Kelsey, K. T. (2015). DNA Methylation Changes in the Placenta Are Associated With Fetal Manganese Exposure. Reproductive Toxicology (Elmsford, N.Y.), 57, 43–49.
- 296. Hashimoto K, Oreffo RO, Gibson MB, et al. (2009). DNA demethylation at specific CpG sites in the IL1B promoter in response to inflammatory cytokines in human articular chondrocytes. Arthritis Rheum. 60:3303–13.
- 297. Aoi Y, Nakahama K, Morita I, et al. (2011). The involvement of DNA and histone methylation in the repression of IL-1b-induced MCP-1 production by hypoxia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 414:252–8.
- 298. Tekpli X, Landvik NE, Anmarkud KH, et al. (2013). DNA methylation at promoter regions of interleukin 1B, interleukin 6, and interleukin 8 in non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 62:337–45.
- 299. Neal, M., & Richardson, J. R. (2018). Epigenetic regulation of astrocyte function in neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis. 1864(2):432-443.
- 300. Fan, et al. (2005). DNA methylation controls the timing of astrogliogenesis through regulation of JAK-STAT signaling, Development 132 (15) 3345–3356.
- 301. Takizawa, et al. (2001). DNA methylation is a critical cell-intrinsic determinant of astrocyte differentiation in the fetal brain, Dev. Cell 1 (6) 749–758.
- 302. Smith, SC, Kimyon, RS, Watters, JJ. (2014). Cell-type-specific Jumonji histone demethylase gene expression in the healthy rat CNS: detection by a novel flow cytometry method. ASN Neuro 6 (3) 193–207.

- 303. Adriani, W., Romano, E., Pucci, M., Pascale, E., Cerniglia, L., Cimino, S., ... D'Addario, C. (2018). Potential for diagnosis versus therapy monitoring of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: a new epigenetic biomarker interacting with both genotype and auto-immunity. European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 27(2), 241–252.
- 304. Polanczyk G, De Lima MS, Horta BL, Biederman J, Rohde LA. (2007). The worldwide prevalence of ADHD: a systematic review and metaregression analysis. Am J Psychiatry 164:942–948.
- 305. Bannon MJ. (2005). The dopamine transporter: role in neurotoxicity and human disease. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 204:355–360.
- 306. Berridge KC (2007). The debate over dopamine's role in reward: the case for incentive salience. Psychopharmacology 191:391–431.
- 307. Jucaite A, Fernell E, Halldin C, Forssberg H, Farde L. (2005). Reduced midbrain dopamine transporter binding in male adolescents with attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder: association between striatal dopamine markers and motor hyperactivity. Biol Psychiatry 57:229–238
- 308. Gizer IR, Ficks C, Waldman ID (2009). Candidate gene studies of ADHD: a metaanalytic review. Hum Genet 126: 51–90.
- 309. Faraone, S.V.; Bonvicini, C.; Scassellati, C. (2014). Biomarkers in the diagnosis of ADHD-promising directions. Curr. Psychiatry Rep. 16, 1–20.
- 310. Xu, Y., Chen, X. T., Luo, M., Tang, Y., Zhang, G., Wu, D., ... Wang, H. L. (2015). Multiple epigenetic factors predict the attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder among the Chinese Han children. Journal of Psychiatric Research, 64, 40–50.
- 311. Avcil, S. (2018). Evaluation of the neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio, platelet/lymphocyte ratio, and mean platelet volume as inflammatory markers in children with attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences, 522–530.
- 312. Hsiao EY, Patterson PH. (2011). Activation of the maternal immune system induces endocrine changes in the placenta via IL-6. Brain Behav Immun.; 25(4):604-15.
- 313. Mitchell, R. H. B., & Goldstein, B. I. (2014). Inflammation in children and adolescents with neuropsychiatric disorders: A systematic review. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 53(3), 274–296.
- 314. Yde Ohki CM, Grossmann L, Alber E, Dwivedi T, Berger G, Werling AM, Walitza S, Grünblatt E. The stress-Wnt-signaling axis: a hypothesis for attention-deficit

hyperactivity disorder and therapy approaches. Transl Psychiatry. 2020 Sep 18;10(1):315.

- 315. Lin R, Learman LN, Na CH, Renuse S, Chen KT, Chen PY, Lee GH, Xiao B, Resnick SM, Troncoso JC, Szumlinski KK, Linden DJ, Park JM, Savonenko A, Pandey A, Worley PF. (2021). Persistently Elevated mTOR Complex 1-S6 Kinase 1 Disrupts DARPP-32-Dependent D1 Dopamine Receptor Signaling and Behaviors. Biol Psychiatry; 89(11):1058-1072.
- 316. Kottakis, F., Nicolay, B., Roumane, A. et al. (2016). LKB1 loss links serine metabolism to DNA methylation and tumorigenesis. Nature 539, 390–395.
- 317. Zeng JD, Wu WKK, Wang HY, Li XX. (2019). Serine and one-carbon metabolism, a bridge that links mTOR signaling and DNA methylation in cancer. Pharmacol Res.; 149:104352.
- 318. Chen, M., Fang, Y., Liang, M. et al. (2023). The activation of mTOR signaling modulates DNA methylation by enhancing DNMT1 translation in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Transl Med 21, 276.
- 319. Castelo-Branco, G., Sousa, K. M., Bryja, V., Pinto, L., Wagner, J. and Arenas, E. (2006). Ventral midbrain glia express region-specific transcription factors and regulate dopaminergic neurogenesis through Wnt-5a secretion. Mol. Cell. Neurosci. 31, 251-262.
- 320. Choo AY, Roux PP, Blenis J. Mind the GAP: Wnt steps onto the mTORC1 train. Cell. 2006 Sep 8;126(5):834-6.
- 321. Ernest Arenas, Wnt signaling in midbrain dopaminergic neuron development and regenerative medicine for Parkinson's disease, Journal of Molecular Cell Biology, Volume 6, Issue 1, February 2014, Pages 42–53
- 322. Garcia B.; Wei Y.; Moron J. A.; Lin R. Z.; Javitch J. A.; Galli A. (2005) Mol. Pharmacol. 68, 102–9.
- 323. Lee FJ, Pei L, Moszczynska A, Vukusic B, Fletcher PJ, Liu F. Dopamine transporter cell surface localization facilitated by a direct interaction with the dopamine D2 receptor. EMBO J. 2007 Apr 18;26(8):2127-36.
- 324. Latacz A, Russell JA, Ocłon E, Zubel-łojek J, Pierzchała-Koziec K. mTOR Pathway - Novel Modulator of Astrocyte Activity. Folia Biol (Krakow). 2015;63(2):95-105.

- 325. Li CY, Li X, Liu SF, Qu WS, Wang W, Tian DS. Inhibition of mTOR pathway restrains astrocyte proliferation, migration and production of inflammatory mediators after oxygen-glucose deprivation and reoxygenation. Neurochem Int. 2015 Apr-May;83-84:9-18.
- 326. Volz, T.J. (2008). Neuropharmacological mechanisms underlying the neuroprotective effects of methylphenidate. Curr. Neuropharmacol. 6, 379–385.
- 327. Spencer T, Wilens T, Harding M, O'Donnell D, Griffin S. (1996). Pharmacotherapy of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder across the life cycle. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 35:409–432.
- 328. Barkley RA. (2004). Adolescents with attention-deficit/hyper- activity disorder: an overview of empirically based treatments. J Psychiatr Pract. 10:39–56.
- 329. Hodgkins P, Shaw M, Coghill D, Hechtman L. (2012). Amfetamine and methylphenidate medications for attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: complementary treat- ment options. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 21:477–492.
- 330. Bolea-Alamanac B, Nutt DJ, Adamou M, Asherson P, Bazire S, Coghill D, Heal D, Muller U, Nash J, Santosh P, et al. (2014). Evidence-based guidelines for the pharmacological management of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: update on recommendations from the British Association for Psychopharmacology. J Psychopharmacol (Oxford). 28:179–203.
- 331. Ding, K., Yang, J., Reynolds, G. P., Chen, B., Shao, J., Liu, R., ... Kang, C. (2017). DAT1 methylation is associated with methylphenidate response on oppositional and hyperactive-impulsive symptoms in children and adolescents with ADHD. World Journal of Biological Psychiatry, 18(4), 291–299.
- 332. Kebir O, Joober R. (2011). Neuropsychological endophenotypes in attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder: a review of genetic association studies. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. 261:583–594.
- 333. Sanchez-Mora C, Ribases M, Mulas F, Soutullo C, Sans A, Pamias M, Casas M, Ramos-Quiroga JA. (2012). Genetic bases of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Rev Neurol. 55:609–618.
- 334. Fernandez-Jaen A, Lopez-Martin S, Albert J, Fernandez- Mayoralas DM, Fernandez-Perrone AL, de La Pena MJ, Calleja-Perez B, Rodriguez MR, Lopez-Arribas S, Munoz- Jareno N. (2015). Cortical thickness differences in the prefrontal cortex in children and adolescents with ADHD in relation to dopamine transporter (DAT1) genotype. Psychiatry Res. 233:409–417.
- 335. Strupp BJ, Powers BE, Velazquez R, Ash JA, Kelley CM, Alldred MJ, Strawderman M, Caudill MA, Mufson EJ, Ginsberg SD. (2016). Maternal Choline

Supplementation: A Potential Prenatal Treatment for Down Syndrome and Alzheimer's Disease. Curr Alzheimer Res. 13(1):97-106.

- 336. Jiang X, West AA, Caudill MA. (2014). Maternal choline supplementation: a nutritional approach for improving offspring health? Trends Endocrinol Metab. 25(5):263-73.
- 337. Blusztajn JK, Cermak JM, Holler T, Jackson DA (1998). Imprinting of hippocampal metabolism of choline by its availability during gestation: implications for cholinergic neurotransmission. J Physiol Paris. 92(3-4):199-203.
- 338. McCann JC, Hudes M, Ames BN. (2006). An overview of evidence for a causal relationship between dietary availability of choline during development and cognitive function in offspring. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. (5):696-712.
- 339. Meck WH, Williams CL. (2003). Metabolic imprinting of choline by its availability during gestation: implications for memory and attentional processing across the lifespan. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. (4):385-99.
- 340. Moon J, Chen M, Gandhy SU, Strawderman M, Levitsky DA, Maclean KN, Strupp BJ. (2010). Perinatal choline supplementation improves cognitive functioning and emotion regulation in the Ts65Dn mouse model of Down syndrome. Behav Neurosci. 124(3):346-61.
- 341. Velazquez R, Ash JA, Powers BE, Kelley CM, Strawderman M, Luscher ZI, Ginsberg SD, Mufson EJ, Strupp BJ. (2013) Maternal choline supplementation improves spatial learning and adult hippocampal neurogenesis in the Ts65Dn mouse model of Down syndrome. Neurobiol Dis. 58:92-101.
- 342. Ash JA, Velazquez R, Kelley CM, Powers BE, Ginsberg SD, Mufson EJ, Strupp BJ. (2014) Maternal choline supplementation improves spatial mapping and increases basal forebrain cholinergic neuron number and size in aged Ts65Dn mice. Neurobiol Dis.70:32-42.
- 343. Kelley CM, Ash JA, Powers BE, Velazquez R, Alldred MJ, Ikonomovic MD, Ginsberg SD, Strupp BJ, Mufson EJ. (2016). Effects of Maternal Choline Supplementation on the Septohippocampal Cholinergic System in the Ts65Dn Mouse Model of Down Syndrome. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2016;13(1):84-96.
- 344. Powers BE, Kelley CM, Velazquez R, Ash JA, Strawderman MS, Alldred MJ, Ginsberg SD, Mufson EJ, Strupp BJ. (2017). Maternal choline supplementation in a mouse model of Down syndrome: Effects on attention and nucleus basalis/substantia innominata neuron morphology in adult offspring. Neuroscience. 340:501-514.
- 345. Alldred MJ, Chao HM, Lee SH, Beilin J, Powers BE, Petkova E, Strupp BJ, Ginsberg SD. (2018). CA1 pyramidal neuron gene expression mosaics in the

Ts65Dn murine model of Down syndrome and Alzheimer's disease following maternal choline supplementation. Hippocampus. (4):251-268.

- 346. Powers BE, Velazquez R, Strawderman MS, Ginsberg SD, Mufson EJ, Strupp BJ. Maternal Choline Supplementation as a Potential Therapy for Down Syndrome: Assessment of Effects Throughout the Lifespan. Front Aging Neurosci. 2021 Oct 6;13:723046.
- 347. Caudill MA, Strupp BJ, Muscalu L, Nevins JEH, Canfield RL. (2018). Maternal choline supplementation during the third trimester of pregnancy improves infant information processing speed: a randomized, double-blind, controlled feeding study. FASEB J. (4):2172-2180.
- 348. Bahnfleth CL, Strupp BJ, Caudill MA, Canfield RL. Prenatal choline supplementation improves child sustained attention: A 7-year follow-up of a randomized controlled feeding trial. FASEB J. 2022 Jan;36(1):e22054.
- 349. Wainfan E, Dizik M, Stender M, Christman JK. (1989). Rapid appearance of hypomethylated DNA in livers of rats fed cancer-promoting, methyl-deficient diets. Cancer Res.1;49(15):4094-4097.
- 350. Tsujiuchi T, Tsutsumi M, Sasaki Y, Takahama M, Konishi Y. (1999). Hypomethylation of CpG sites and c-myc gene overexpression in hepatocellular carcinomas, but not hyperplastic nodules, induced by a choline-deficient L-amino acid-defined diet in rats. Jpn J Cancer Res. 90(9):909-13.
- 351. Niculescu MD, Craciunescu CN, Zeisel SH. (2006). Dietary choline deficiency alters global and gene-specific DNA methylation in the developing hippocampus of mouse fetal brains. FASEB J. 20(1):43-9.
- 352. Araque A, Sanzgiri RP, Parpura V, Haydon PG Astrocyte-induced modulation of synaptic transmission. (1999). Can J Physiol Pharmacol. 77(9):699-706.
Chapter 2

DEVELOPMENTAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE CAUSES LASTING ATTENTION DEFICITS ACCOMPANIED BY DYSREGULATION OF MTOR SIGNALING AND CATECHOLAMINERGIC GENE EXPRESSION IN PREFRONTAL CORTEX

2.1 Abstract

Elevated manganese (Mn) exposure is associated with attentional deficits in children, and is an environmental risk factor for attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). We have shown that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting attention and sensorimotor deficits in a rat model of early childhood Mn exposure, and that these deficits are associated with a hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system in the prefrontal cortex (PFC), though the mechanistic basis for these deficits is not well understood. To address this, Male Long-Evans rats were exposed orally to Mn (50 mg/kg/d) over PND 1-21 and attentional function was assessed in adulthood using the 5-Choice Serial Reaction Time Task. Targeted catecholaminergic system and epigenetic gene expression, followed by unbiased differential DNA methylation and gene regulation expression transcriptomics in the PFC were performed in young adult littermates. Results show that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting focused attention deficits that are associated with reduced gene expression of tyrosine hydroxylase, dopamine transporter, and DNA methyltransferase 3a. Further, developmental Mn exposure causes broader lasting methylation and gene expression dysregulation associated with epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cell development, and hypofunctioning catecholaminergic neuronal systems. Pathway enrichment analyses uncovered mTOR and Wnt signaling pathway genes as significant transcriptomic regulators of the Mn altered transcriptome, and Western blot of total, C1 and C2 phospho-mTOR confirmed mTOR pathway dysregulation. Our findings deepen our understanding of the mechanistic basis of how developmental Mn exposure leads to lasting catecholaminergic dysfunction and attention deficits, which may aid future therapeutic interventions of environmental exposure associated disorders.

2.2 Significance Statement

Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) is associated with environmental risk factors, including exposure to neurotoxic agents. Here we used a rodent model of developmental manganese (Mn) exposure producing lasting attention deficits to show broad epigenetic and gene expression changes in the prefrontal cortex, and to identify disrupted mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways as a novel mechanism for how developmental Mn exposure may induce lasting attention and catecholaminergic system impairments. Importantly, our findings establish early development as a critical period of susceptibility to lasting deficits in attentional function caused by elevated environmental toxicant exposure. Given that environmental health threats disproportionately impact communities of color and low socioeconomic status, our findings can aid future studies to assess therapeutic interventions for vulnerable populations.

2.3 Introduction

Attention and impulse control disorders, such as Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), are the most prevalent neurodevelopmental disorders in children, affecting ~6-11% of all U.S. children aged 6-17 years (1). Elevated environmental exposure to manganese (Mn) from contaminated well-water, ferroalloy industry emissions, and fungicide/pesticide use is associated with ADHD-like symptoms in children (2-18). The primary brain regions known to regulate attentional function are the prefrontal cortex (PFC) and striatum of the fronto-cortico-striatal brain circuit 19-21). The fronto-cortico-striatal brain circuit is believed to regulate attention through the catecholaminergic system, which is composed of neurotransmitters and receptors, such as dopamine and norepinephrine (19-21). Animal model studies have been important in establishing a link between developmental Mn exposure, lasting impairments in attention, impulse control, and sensorimotor function, and lasting hypofunction of the PFC and dorsal striatum catecholaminergic system (22-26). These Mn-associated effects include altered tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), dopamine transporter (DAT), dopamine D1 and D2 receptors (D1R, D2R), and norepinephrine transporter (NET) protein levels, and decreased K*-evoked release of dopamine and norepinephrine (22, 27-29) in fronto-cortico-striatal brain regions. However, the molecular mechanisms leading to these developmental Mn-induced catecholaminergic system changes are not well-understood.

Mn-induced alterations of the epigenome and transcriptome may occur due to the role of Mn as a pro-oxidant that can increase oxidative stress levels (30-32). Increased oxidative stress can increase DNA oxidation (e.g., as 8-OHdG and 5-hmc) to induce DNA hypomethylation, or produce elevated prooxidants that can alter DNA methyltransferase (DNMT) protein expression and form DNMT-containing complexes that facilitate DNA hypermethylation (30-32). It is known that DNA methylation of cytosine residues by DNMTs and histone deacetylation by hypoacetylhistone deacetylases (HDACs) regulate expression of key catecholaminergic genes TH, D1R, D2R, DAT, and NET (32-49). However, there is limited data on whether developmental Mn exposure may alter the epigenetic profile of catecholaminergic system genes (49-53). One example is that male mice exposed to perinatal Mn had hypermethylation of 24 gene promoter regions and transcript downregulation lasting into adulthood (51).

Recent evidence suggests that dysregulation of the neurodevelopmental signaling pathways mammalian/mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) and Wingless-Int (Wnt) may lead to a hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and an ADHD-like behavioral phenotype similar to that of our developmental Mn exposure rat model (54-61). Inhibition of Wnt signaling can cause hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system dysfunction similar to our Mn phenotype as Wnt inhibition, for example, has been shown to decrease dopaminergic cell differentiation, myelination, dendrite morphogenesis, and activate mTORC1 signaling - and persistently elevated mTORC1 signaling blocks canonical D1R signaling that is dependent on DARPP-32 (dopamine- and cAMP-regulated neuronal phosphoprotein) (54-58). Further, mTORC1 activation can alter DNA methylation gene expression regulation through regulating DNMT1 and DNMT3A gene and protein expression (59-61). However, it remains unclear whether developmental Mn exposure may alter DNA methylation of mTOR and Wnt pathway genes, and whether these changes are associated with altered catecholaminergic system gene and protein expression levels.

Here, we sought to determine whether lasting attention deficits caused by developmental Mn exposure are associated with DNA methylation and gene expression changes in PFC genes in categories of epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cell development, and catecholaminergic system functions, including the Wnt and mTOR signaling pathways. Given that our observed Mn exposure associated deficits persist into adulthood long after developmental Mn exposure has ended, we postulate that developmental Mn exposure creates lasting epigenome and gene expression changes of key PFC catecholaminergic and broader neuronal system functions. Male Long-Evans rats were exposed orally to Mn over PND 1-21 and attentional function was tested in adulthood using the 5-Choice Serial Reaction Time Task. Targeted gene expression analyses of the catecholaminergic system and epigenetic regulation genes, followed by unbiased differential DNA methylation, transcriptomics, and Western blot analyses were performed in adult littermates. Our findings show that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting attention deficits that are associated with differential methylation and gene expression of inflammation, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and hypofunctioning neuronal systems. Furthermore, mTOR and Wnt pathways are identified as causal and upstream regulators of our Mn altered transcriptome, and altered mTOR pathway function was evidenced by increased mTORC1 protein levels. Our findings deepen our understanding of mechanisms that underly our lasting developmental Mn exposure hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and attention deficits. These findings suggest altered mTOR signaling as a potential target of therapeutic interventions for environmental exposure associated neurological disorders.

2.4 Methods

2.4.1 Subjects

Subjects were 128 neonate male Long-Evans rats born in-house from nulliparous timed-pregnant females (from Charles River gestational day 18). Twelve to 24 hours after parturition (designated PND 1, birth = PND 0), litters were sexed, weighed, and culled to eight pups per litter such that each litter was composed of five to six males and the remainder females. Only one male per litter was assigned to a particular Mn treatment condition. Rats (dams and weaned pups) were fed Harlan Teklad rodent chow #2920 (reported by the manufacturer to contain 80 mg Mn/kg) and housed in polycarbonate cages at a constant temperature of $21 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C. At PND 22, all pups were weaned and the rats designated for behavioral testing were pair-housed with an animal of the same treatment group and maintained on a reversed 10:14 hr light/dark cycle. All aspects of behavioral testing and feeding were carried out during the active (dark) phase of the rats' diurnal cycle. Littermates that were designated for molecular analysis were grouped by treatment and fed *ad libitum* until PND 66 when sacrifice and brain tissue collection was performed for molecular analysis.

Males were exclusively used because attentional dysfunction is two to three times more prevalent in boys than girls (62-63), and because our prior studies have established that early postnatal Mn exposure causes lasting impairments in learning, attention, and fine motor function in male rats (22-29). All animal procedures were approved by the institutional IACUC (protocols Smithd1803) and adhered to National Institutes of Health guidelines set forth in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals. Criteria for exclusion of rats from the study were based on overt signs of poor rat health, including loss of body weight, absence of grooming, impaired function, and death; no rats were excluded from the study based on these criteria. This study was not pre-registered.

2.4.2 Manganese dosing regimen

Neonatal rats were orally exposed to a Mn dose of 50 mg Mn/kg/day starting on PND 1 through weaning on PND 21 (early postnatal Mn exposure) (Supplemental Methods 2.2). This Mn exposure regimen is relevant to children exposed to elevated Mn via drinking water and/or diet; pre-weaning exposure to 50 mg Mn/kg/day produces a relative increase in Mn intake about the level of increase reported in infants and young children exposed to Mn-contaminated water or soy-based infant formulas (22-29).

2.4.3 Focused attention behavioral testing

The 5-Choice Serial Reaction Time Task (5-CSRTT) was used to assess attentional function as previously described (24-26). Briefly, rats began testing at about PND 45 (60-62 rats/treatment), with food magazine and nose-poke training for 1 week, followed by two 5-choice visual discrimination tasks using fixed cue durations of 15 and 1 second, respectively. Once the animals attained 80% correct on two of three successive sessions in the visual discrimination tasks, they moved on to the focused attention tasks. Two successive focused attention tasks were used to assess the ability of the rats to detect and respond to a brief visual cue presented unpredictably in time and location (i.e., one of the five response ports). The first focused attention task was administered over PND 73–86 and used pre-cue delays of 0, 1, 2, and 3 seconds. The second and more challenging focused attention task was conducted over PND 88–102, and used pre-cue delays of 0, 3, 4, and 5 seconds (Supplemental Methods 2.3). All rats were weighed and tested 6 days/week throughout training and testing. Behavioral assessment occurred during the active (dark) period of the diurnal cycle at the same time each day and in the same operant chamber for each individual rat. All behavioral testing was conducted by individuals blind to the treatment condition of the subjects. All rats were maintained on a food restriction schedule with water available *ad libitum* throughout behavioral assessment, as described previously (23-26).

2.4.4 Targeted catecholamine and epigenetic system gene expression

Gene expression of key catecholaminergic (*Th*, *Dat*, *Drd2*) and epigenetic modulator genes (*Dnmt1*, *Dnmt3a*, *Dnmt3b*, *Hdac3*, and *Hdac4*) was determined through RT-qPCR on PFC tissue from PND 66 control and developmental Mn-exposed littermates of the behaviorally tested rats (6-7 rats/treatment). This age was selected because it coincides with the age at the start of behavioral testing in the focused attention tasks (22-29). Briefly, partially thawed fresh-frozen PFC tissue punches (1.39 mm thickness, 1.5 mm diameter, 25-30 mg) were taken from the anterior cingulate cortex/prefrontal cortex area (Paxinos and Watson Rat Brain Atlas: 2.16-0.77 mm anterior to bregma) over dry-ice and underwent Dounce Homogenization and total

RNA extraction, DNAse treatment, and Reverse Transcription. RT-qPCR cycle quantity thresholds were measured using the ThermoFisher Scientific TaqMan Advanced Master Mix (Applied Biosystems: Cat. #4444556) and TaqMan primers on the Bio-Rad CFX95 instrument (Supplemental Table 1) following the manufacturer's protocol. *Gapdh*, *ActB*, and *Ubc* expression were assessed as reference genes and the tool Normfinder confirmed the most stable reference gene combination for gene expression analysis (64-65). RT-qPCR was performed with two RT reaction replicates per animal, and three replicates per RT for each animal (66) (Supplemental Methods 2.4).

2.4.5 Differential DNA methylation and functional pathway analysis

We conducted reduced representation bisulfite sequencing (RRBS) to determine whether developmental Mn exposure led to lasting alterations of genome methylation status that may associated with the Mn-induced hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system identified in our prior studies (22-29). DNA was extracted from the same PND 66 fresh-frozen PFC samples detailed in Section 2.4, bisulfite converted, and sequenced at the University of California Davis Genome Center (n=3 rats/treatment). Galaxy pipeline analysis was conducted to obtain differentially methylated regions (DMRs) between control and Mn groups. Significant DMRs (unadjusted and adjusted p<0.05) were annotated by chromosome to the rat (rn6) genome, and then visualized and manually confirmed using the Integrative Genomics Viewer (IGV) sliding window (67). DMR fold-change values were calculated for each differentially methylated gene as the difference of the mean methylation value of the

control versus Mn PFC samples. All significant (p<0.05) DMR genes were then ranked and analyzed using Fast Preranked Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (FGSEA) to determine the associated functions of the differentially methylated gene products through Gene Ontology biological processes (68). Gene Ontology biological processes groups were further reduced, filtered, and visualized using REVIGO ontology's algorithm for semantic similarity of parent and child terms (69). Additionally, Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) analysis were conducted on all significant DMR associated genes (p < 0.05 unadjusted) using EnrichR (70) (Supplemental Methods 2.5).

2.4.6 Differentially expressed genes and functional pathway analysis

The ability of developmental Mn exposure to alter global gene expression was determined by 3' Tag RNA-sequencing. RNA aliquots from the same PND 66 PFC RNA extraction in Method 2.4 (n=5-6 rats/treatment) were analyzed for Bioanalyzer quality assessment, library preparation, and 3' Tag RNA-sequencing by the University of California Davis Genome Center. FastQ files were processed using established Geneious Prime RNA-sequencing tools (Geneious Prime 2022.0). DESeq2 was used to calculate differentially expressed gene (DEG) values between control and developmental Mn-exposed PFC brain samples (71). Next, all DEGs were ranked and analyzed using Fast Preranked Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (FGSEA) to determine the DEG's Gene Ontology-associated biological processes groups were further reduced, filtered, and visualized using REVIGO's algorithm for semantic similarity of

parent and child terms (69). The reduced Gene Ontology terms were then categorized into the four functional categories of inflammation, epigenetics, cell development, and neuronal function, based on our *a priori* hypotheses and known mechanisms of Mn neurotoxicity (22, 27-30, 49-52, 72). KEGG analysis was conducted on all significant DMR associated genes (p < 0.05 unadjusted) using EnrichR (70)(Supplemental Methods 2.6).

2.4.7 Differential methylation and differential expression integration

Integrated analysis of DMR and DEG data was conducted to determine the Gene Ontology biological processes associated with both differential methylation and differential gene expression of our Mn neurotoxicity attention deficit phenotype. We used the Genomics Tools Venn-Diagram web program and REVIGO to compare and visualize the upregulated and downregulated Gene Ontology biological processes group lists shared by both DMR associated genes and DEGs, and the four *a priori* hypothesized categories of biological dysfunction (inflammation, epigenetics, cell development, and neuronal function) described in Methods 2.5. Genomics Tools Venn-Diagram web program comparison was performed on the differentially methylated and expressed genes to further determine genes that were both differentially methylated and differentially expressed. Clustergrammer was then used to visually display DMR and DEG expression levels, and the gene region locations of the DMRs (e.g., promoter, exon, intron, etc.) were determined using the UCSC Genome Integrator and IGV slide sorting noted in Methods 2.5.

Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) was performed at the UCLA Technology Center for Genomics & Bioinformatics using all p-unadjusted DEGs from DESeq2 to identify significant causal and upstream regulator genes. Genes that were identified as upstream and causally-related to the DEGs were then integrated with the differentially methylated and expressed genes using the Genomics Tools Venn-Diagram web program comparison to identify genes that may be mechanistically associated with the Mn-neurotoxicity DEG phenotype. Finally, in order to further strengthen our assessment of the significance of the identified causal and upstream regulators, we compared the DMR and DEG lists to the most significant activation value regulator Search Tool for the Retrieval of Interacting Genes/Proteins (STRING) gene interaction pathway lists (73)(Supplemental Methods 2.7).

2.4.8 Total and phosphorylated mTOR protein levels

Western blots were conducted for total mTOR, mTORC1, mTORC2, and β-Catenin protein levels to determine whether developmental Mn exposure led to lasting dysfunction of the mTOR and Wnt signaling pathway. Briefly, protein was extracted from PFC brain punches of PND 66 control and Mn rats, homogenized, and protein lysates were prepared for Western blot analysis (Supplemental Table 2 for antibodies). Western blot band densitometry was quantified using Bio-Rad Image Lab volume quantification software (5-6 rats/treatment) (Supplemental Methods 2.8).

2.4.9 Mn Blood levels

Blood Mn concentrations were measured in PND 24 littermates and the same PND 66 rats used in the reported molecular outcomes using methods previously reported (n=7 rats/treatment/age) (22-29). Mn levels were determined using a Thermo Element XR inductively coupled plasma–mass spectrometer. The analytical detection limit for Mn in blood was 0.04 ng/mL, respectively. (Supplemental Methods 2.9).

2.4.10 Statistical analysis

The behavioral data were modeled by way of structured covariance mixed models. Fixed effects included in the model were Mn exposure (two levels corresponding to the control and Mn-treated groups), pre-cue delay, cue duration, and session block depending on the outcome analyzed. The 12 day duration of testing for each focused attention task were divided into four 3-day test session blocks each. In all models, rat was the random effect to account for correlations within observations from the same animal. Statistical tests used a Kenward-Roger correction. Plots of residuals by experimental condition were used to examine the assumption of homogeneity. Additional random effects with high variance in the residuals across levels of the factor (e.g., session block) were added to achieve homogeneity. The distribution of each random effect was inspected for approximate normality and presence of outliers. The significance level was set at $p \le 0.05$. Significant main effects or interaction effects were followed by single-degree of freedom contrasts to clarify the nature of the interactions, using the Student's t-test for pairwise comparisons of least squared means. All behavioral data analyses were conducted using SAS (version 9.4) for Windows. RT-qPCR gene expression data statistical analyses were performed on Δ Ct values by non-parametric Wilcoxon rank-sum/Kruskall Wallis test analysis and $p \le 0.05$ deemed significance (74). Western blot protein expression data were analyzed by nonparametric Wilcoxon rank-sum/Kruskall Wallis test to compare two paired groups, with significance set at $p \le 0.05$. Mn blood levels were analyzed by ANOVA and Tukey-Post hoc analysis to establish $p \le 0.05$ statistical significance. These latter analyses were performed using JMP Pro (version 16.1.0; SAS Institute, Inc.).

2.5 Results

2.5.1 Developmental Mn exposure impairs focused attention

We performed two successive focused attention tasks using the 5-CSRTT to demonstrate that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting deficits in attentional function in these animals, consistent with our prior studies (25-26). Focused attention can be defined as the ability to maintain attentional focus on an impending visual cue, in the face of unpredictable delays between trial onset and presentation of the visual cue (25). The first focused attention task 1 (FA1) used variable pre-cue delays of 0, 1, 2, or 3 and a fixed visual cue duration of 0.700 sec (See Methods 2.3.). The analysis of percent accurate response revealed a significant interaction between Mn exposure and testing session block (F(3, 269.5)=4.33, p=0.005). Specifically, the Mn group performed significantly worse than controls across all four test session blocks (p's = 0.035, 0.002, <0.001, and <0.001 for session blocks 1-4, respectively) (Figure 1A). Also, both control and Mn animals showed improvement in attentional accuracy over the four test session blocks (3 days/session block); however, control animals improved more over testing than the Mn animals, based on within treatment group contrasts across session blocks (Figure 1A). In the second focused attention task, which is more challenging with variable longer pre-cue delays of 0, 3, 4, or 5 sec and visual cue durations of 0.400 or 0.700 sec, we found that the Mn-exposed animals continued to exhibit lower attentional accuracy compared to controls, based on a significant main effect of Mn exposure (F(1, 228.9)=9.7, p=0.002) (Figure 1B). However, there was no higher order interaction between Mn and block (F(3, 579.4)=1.73, p=0.1597), or between Mn and pre-cue delay (F(3, 508)= 0.50, p=0.685). Altogether these results establish that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting deficits in attention, consistent with our previous published studies (22, 25-26).

2.5.2 Developmental Mn exposure alters expression of key catecholaminergic system and epigenome associated genes

To determine whether developmental Mn exposure leads to lasting changes in the expression of key catecholaminergic system genes that are known to be epigenetically regulated, and that code for proteins known or suspected to be altered by Mn exposure and involved in attentional function (22, 27-29, 32-49), we conducted RT-qPCR gene expression analysis on *Th*, *Dat*, and *Drd2* and their known epigenetic regulators *Dnmt1*, *Dnmt3a*, *Dnmt3b*, *Hdac3*, and *Hdac4* in the prefrontal cortex (PFC) of PND 66 littermates to the behaviorally-tested animals. Results show that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting ~50% and ~83% reductions in *Th* and *Dat* gene expression, respectively, relative to controls (p's =0.05 and 0.03), while *Drd2* gene expression was unaffected (p=0.25) (Figure 2). Developmental Mn exposure also decreases *Dnmt3a*, *Hdac3*, or *Hdac4* gene expression levels (p's = 0.10, 0.20, 0.32, and 0.31, respectively) (Figure 2). These findings establish developmental Mn exposure causes lasting alteration in gene expression of key catecholaminergic system genes, consistent with our prior studies showing changes in catecholaminergic system proteins and a potential role for epigenetic mechanism underlying our Mn exposure associated attentional deficits (22, 27-29).

2.5.3 Developmental Mn exposure leads to global hypermethylation of genes associated with inflammatory, epigenetic, cell development, and neuronal system changes in the PFC

We conducted reduced representation bisulfite sequencing (RRBS) to determine whether developmental Mn exposure leads to lasting alterations of PFC genome methylation status that may contribute to the Mn-induced hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system. Overall, Mn exposure induces differentially methylated regions (DMRs) associated with 4250 genes (p-unadjusted < 0.05), of which ~83% (i.e., 3541/4250) are hypermethylated and 17% (709/4250) hypomethylated. After adjusting for multiple comparisons, 1027 genes remain hypermethylated and 192 genes remain hypomethylated (p-adjusted < 0.05) (Figure 1A; Supplemental Sheet 1). In regard to our hypothesis that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting disruption of epigenetic and catecholaminergic system gene methylation state, specifically, we found that the epigenetic modulators DNA methyltransferase (1, 3a, and 3b) and histone deacetylase (4 and 7) are hypermethylated, while histone deacetylase 3 is hypomethylated (Supplemental Sheet 1). Moreover, several catecholaminergic system transport-related differentially methylated, including and Mn genes are hypermethylation of dopamine receptor D4 (Drd4).tyrosine 3monooxygenase/tryptophan 5-monooxygenase activation protein theta (Ywhaz),

catechol-O-methyltransferase (*Comt*), solute carrier family 30 member 10 (*Slc30a10*), and protein phosphatase 1 regulatory inhibitor subunit 1B (*Ppp1r1b*/DARPP-32), and hypomethylation of 3-monooxygenase/tryptophan 5-monooxygenase activation protein gamma (*Ywhag*) and GABA transporter 1 (*Slc6a1*) (p-adjusted p<0.05) (Supplemental Sheet 1).

Gene Ontology biological processes analyses were conducted on all significant 4250 DMR genes (p < 0.05 unadjusted) to elucidate the overall biological processes associated with our Mn-induced differentially methylated genes. The results identify 814 hypermethylated and 239 hypomethylated Gene Ontology terms (p < 0.05), many of which align with our *a priori* hypothesized mechanistic categories of Mn neurotoxicity (i.e., alteration of inflammation, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and neuronal function-related processes) (Figure 1B; Supplemental Sheet 2). Of particular relevance to pathways known to regulate catecholaminergic system function is the identification of the hypermethylated (*GO:0060070*) canonical *Wnt signaling pathway* and the hypomethylated (*GO:0032008*) positive regulation of *TOR signaling* (Figure 1B). Subsequent KEGG pathway analysis revealed that the differentially methylated genes are associated with neurodegenerative disease and that the *mTOR signaling pathway* is a top hypermethylated pathway caused by developmental Mn exposure (Supplemental Figure 1).

2.5.4 Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting gene expression changes associated with altered inflammatory, epigenetic, cell development, and neuronal system changes in the PFC

To assess whether broader gene expression changes could be associated with the differential methylation changes noted above and inform the mechanistic basis for the lasting deficits in attentional function, we conducted RNA-seq analysis on PFC brain tissue. Findings show developmental Mn exposure leads to lasting differential expression of 501 (p-unadjusted < 0.05) or 27 (p-adjusted < 0.05) genes (Figure 4A; Supplemental Sheet 3). Of the 27 p-adjusted differentially expressed genes, 13 are upregulated and 14 are downregulated (Figure 4A). All 27 genes can be readily categorized into the four *a prior* hypothesized biological function categories identified in the differential methylation analyses above using the Rat Genome Database, as follows: inflammation (eight genes), epigenetics (five genes), cell development (four genes) and neuronal function (10 genes) (Figure 4A). Notably, several of the padjusted differentially expressed genes are associated with catecholaminergic function and Wnt and mTOR signaling pathways. Specifically, the encoded proteins of Crebbp, Prkacb, Gabarapl1, and Ywhaz are known regulators and intermediates of the Wnt and mTOR pathway regulating neuronal cell proliferation and differentiation, and specifically, their gene and protein expression may alter dopamine synthesis, release, and transport pathways (Supplemental Sheet 4).

Gene Ontology biological processes enrichment analysis was conducted to gain further insight into broader gene expression pathway changes caused by developmental Mn exposure. Results identify 192 down- and 211 up-regulated (p-unadjusted < 0.05) Gene Ontology biological processes terms (Supplemental Sheet 5). These Gene Ontology terms were further refined, filtered, and visualized using REVIGO, leading

to identification of 69 down- and 63 up-regulated terms that were then categorized into the four a priori hypothesized mechanistic categories noted above (i.e., inflammation, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and neuronal function), and their respective leading edge contributing genes as defined by Gene Ontology enrichment analysis and fold-changes were determined. Consistent with our hypothesis, one notable neuronal function term of relevance that has genes with reduced expression is (GO:0033605) positive regulation of catecholamine secretion, while cell development terms with genes with increased expression are (GO:0031929) TOR signaling and (GO:0030178) negative regulation of Wnt signaling (Figure 4B, C; Supplemental Figure 4). Additional Gene Ontology molecular function and cellular component and KEGG pathway analyses illustrates that developmental Mn exposure is associated with lasting proinflammatory and hypofunctioning neuronal systems (Supplemental Figure 2, 3). Overall, the Gene Ontology differential gene expression analysis further supports a significant pattern of mTOR, Wnt, and hypofunctioning neuronal pathways caused by developmental Mn exposure.

2.5.5 Integration of Mn induced differential methylation and gene expression further supports mTOR and Wnt pathway dysregulation is associated with hypofunctioning neuronal systems

We conducted an integrated analysis of the Gene Ontology terms shared by both differentially methylated and differentially expressed genes to evaluate whether there were altered neuronal functions that may inform our Mn attentional deficit phenotype. We found that 27% (41/148) of our downregulated gene expression-associated Gene Ontology terms are hypermethylated, while about 7% (14/204) of our upregulated Gene

Ontology terms are hypomethylated (Figure 5A). In a venn diagram comparison of all significant Gene Ontology terms we see that the (*GO:0032006*) regulation of *mTOR signaling* and (*GO:0035567*) *non-canonical Wnt signaling* pathways are present in both hypermethylated and hypomethylated Gene Ontology term lists and the Gene Ontology term (*GO:0010467*) *gene expression* is present in the hypermethylated, gene expression upregulated, and gene expression downregulated Gene Ontology term lists (Figure 5B). Overall, DMR and DEG integrated Gene Ontology analysis shows that developmental Mn exposure is associated with mTOR and Wnt signaling dysregulation that is also associated with genes and pathways that regulate gene expression, as determined by the shared Gene Ontology terms.

Subsequently, we assessed which genes of our DMR and DEG analysis were both differentially methylated and expressed and we found that developmental Mn exposure leads to the lasting differential methylation and expression of 155 genes in the PFC (p < 0.05-adjusted) (Figure 5C, D; Supplemental Sheet 6). Notably, of these 155 genes, 85% are differentially methylated within their promoter region, while the remaining 15% are differentially methylated across various exons or their terminator region (Supplemental Sheet 6). Gene Ontology biological function, molecular function, and cellular components analysis of the 155 differentially methylated and differentially expressed genes were easily categorized into the same inflammatory, epigenetic, cell developmental, and hypofunctioning neuronal pathways functional categories described above (Figures 3, 4; Supplemental Figure 5). Also of note is that subsequent KEGG pathway analysis using the 155 differentially methylated and expressed genes identified the *mTOR signaling pathway* as the most significant upregulated term by pvalue (p = 0.003), along with several downregulated neuronal pathways, such as the *GABAergic synapse* (Supplemental Figure 6). Altogether, the functions of the 155 differentially methylated and expressed genes support our hypothesis that developmental Mn exposure leads to lasting mTOR signaling dysregulation and hypofunctioning neuronal systems.

2.5.6 IPA causal and upstream regulator integration with DMRs and DEGs corroborate Wnt and mTOR pathways are novel mechanistic targets of developmental Mn exposure

We performed Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) on the 501 (p-unadjusted < 0.05) genes that emerged from the DESeq2 analysis reported above, in order to determine whether causal and upstream regulator gene(s) may help explain the lasting gene expression phenotype caused by developmental Mn exposure. IPA causal analysis reveals 447 (p-unadjusted < 0.05) significant genes, while IPA upstream analysis reveals 179 (p-unadjusted < 0.05) genes that are associated with (i.e., regulate) our transcriptomic findings (Supplemental Sheet 7, 8). Of these, 129 genes are identified as both upstream and causal regulator genes, and eight of these genes (*Dnajc5, Qki, Lrrc4, Immt, Chchd6, Gabbr2, Prkacb, Uchl3*) are themselves differentially expressed (p-unadjusted) (Figure 6B; Supplemental Figure 7). The top 15 significant causal and upstream regulator genes, based on their IPA-predicted activation value, are shown in Figure 6A, along with a brief description of their function. Notably, these regulator genes are also readily categorized within the four *a priori* hypothesized mechanistic categories of Mn neurotoxicity noted above (inflammation, epigenetic regulation, cell

development, and neuronal function), and they share several of the same Gene Ontology biological process and KEGG terms from the DMR and DEG analysis (Figures 3-5; Supplemental Figures 1-6).

It is highly noteworthy that the mTOR signaling pathway is consistently identified as being altered by, as well as mediating many of the lasting molecular changes caused by developmental Mn exposure, as it has the largest IPA activation value and a high frequency of interactions (8/150ther top master regulators) defined in the gene interaction pathways (Figure 6A). The Ctnnb1/Wnt signaling pathway is also identified as a top regulator, with regulation interactions with several of the other top 15 regulators identified in the IPA analyses (Figure 6A). Together, the mTOR and Wnt master regulator gene interaction networks can account for (i.e., regulate) 15 and 32 of the 501 differentially expressed genes, respectively (Supplemental Figure 8).

Finally, to further strengthen our assessment of the significance of Wnt and mTOR regulatory pathways altered by developmental Mn exposure, we compared our lists of differentially methylated and expressed genes to the Search Tool for the Retrieval of Interacting Genes/Proteins (STRING) gene interaction pathway lists for both mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways (Figure 6C, D). This analyses shows that, of the 4250 p-unadjusted differentially methylated genes, 50 genes were determined through STRING to be associated with mTOR signaling pathways and 69 genes were associated with Wnt signaling pathways (Figure 6C, D; Supplemental Sheet 9). In particular, five differentially expressed genes were associated with mTOR STRING genes

(Figure 6C, D; Supplemental Table 9). These results further highlight that developmental Mn exposure is associated with important lasting gene expression changes mediating neuronal function, particularly the Wnt and mTOR signaling pathways.

2.5.7 Developmental Mn leads to decreased total mTOR and increased mTORC1 protein levels in rat PFC, which establishes impaired mTOR signaling as a novel mechanistic target of Mn neurotoxicity

We conducted Western blot analysis for total mTOR, phosphorylatedmTORC1, phosphorylated-mTORC2, and β -Catenin (proxy for Wnt signaling) protein levels in brain PFC to determine whether the lasting differential methylation and gene expression changes caused by developmental Mn exposure reported above translated to functional dysregulation of the mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways. We found that developmental Mn exposure leads to a 28% decrease in total mTOR (p = 0.008) and a 51% increase in mTORC1 (p = 0.036), compared to controls; protein levels of mTORC2 (p = 0.927) and β -Catenin (p = 0.936) were unchanged (Figure 7). By assessing the protein levels of the main mTOR signaling pathway, we confirm that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting alterations to the mTOR signaling pathway in the PFC, which provides important insight into the molecular mechanisms of catecholaminergic hypofunctioning and attentional dysfunction in our animal model of childhood developmental Mn exposure and inattention.

2.5.8 Developmental Mn exposure increased blood Mn levels and these levels normalize by PND 66

Blood Mn analyses in control and developmentally Mn-exposed shows that, following weaning (PND 24) the oral Mn exposure regimen used here increased blood Mn to levels comparable to environmentally-exposed infants, and that by young adulthood (PND 66), blood Mn levels had returned to control levels. Specifically, our developmental Mn exposure regimen over PND 1 - 21 significantly increased blood Mn levels of PND 24 rats to ~496 ng/mL, compared to 24 ng/mL in controls (p < 0.001) (Supplemental Figure 9). Following cessation of Mn exposure on PND 21, blood Mn levels in the Mn group (15 ng/mL) declined to levels comparable to controls (11 ng/mL) in PND 66 animals. The data support that the attention deficits and associated molecular changes associated with Mn exposure described are due to lasting neurochemical changes caused by developmental Mn exposure, and cannot be attributed to elevated Mn levels concurrent with behavioral testing and molecular measurements.

2.6 Discussion

Elevated Mn exposure is associated with inattention, impulsivity, and psychomotor deficits in children, and is recognized as an environmental risk factor for ADHD (2-18, 75). Animal model studies have demonstrated that developmental Mn exposure can cause these ADHD-like attention deficit symptoms, which are associated with lasting hypofunctioning of the catecholaminergic system in the PFC and striatum (22-29). However, the molecular mechanism(s) that underlie these lasting Mn deficits remain poorly understood. To address this, we used a rat model of childhood environmental Mn exposure and lasting attentional dysfunction to investigate whether Mn exposure leads to lasting alterations of PFC epigenomic and transcriptomic domains that may help explain the lasting catecholaminergic and attention deficits reported previously.

Here, we found that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting attentional deficits that are associated with reduced expression of the catecholaminergic system genes tyrosine hydroxylase and dopamine transporter, as well as the epigenetic regulator DNA methyltransferase 3a, in the PFC, the brain region mediating attentional function. These findings are consistent with our previous findings showing reduced tyrosine hydroxylase and dopamine transporter protein expression in Mn-exposed animals, while also opening up the possibility of epigenetic regulation mechanisms as an underlying feature of how developmental Mn may cause attention deficits that last into adulthood long after elevated exposure has ended (22). In gaining a broader understanding of how developmental Mn exposure alters the epigenome and transcriptome, our Gene Ontology results showed changes in the broader categories of inflammation, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and hypofunctioning neuronal systems. These findings support our *a priori* understanding of potential developmental Mn exposure mechanisms.

Upon investigating potential causal and upstream regulators of our transcriptome further our findings showed specific dysregulation of mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways. Although β -Catenin protein levels did not significantly change as expected from our IPA findings, the altered mTOR pathway protein levels we found confirm our hypothesis of altered mTOR signaling as an underlying mechanism of

developmental Mn associated catecholaminergic system hypofunction. Our findings corroborate the limited data on Mn and mTOR pathway activation; specifically, one prior rodent study found that low dose developmental Mn exposure increased mTORC1 protein expression (76).

The identification of altered mTOR signaling as a key upstream regulator that can account for, to a notable extent, our developmental Mn exposure phenotype of catecholaminergic gene and protein expression changes that are associated with attentional deficits is a significant finding of our study. mTOR functions as a core component of two distinct protein complexes, mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1) and mTOR complex 2 (mTORC2) (78-79). These two complexes are known to regulate different neurodevelopmental processes, such as neuron size, dendritic growth and maturation, and axon elongation (80-81).

Our differential methylation, differential gene expression, IPA integration, and protein level findings provide evidence that mTORC1 is an activated IPA causal regulator of our Mn-exposure transcriptomic phenotype that also has increased protein expression. Prior studies have demonstrated that persistently elevated mTORC1 signaling blocks canonical D1R signaling, which has been shown to alter dopamine signaling pathway gene expression, cortico-striatal plasticity, and cognitive functions in mice (54-58). Furthermore, DA-Tsc1-KO mice that have a loss of tuberous sclerosis complex 1 (*Tsc1*) function, an upstream regulator of mTOR activity, leads to constitutive activation of mTORC1, striatal dopamine neuron somatodendritic hypertrophy, reduced intrinsic excitability, altered axon terminal structure, and reduced

dopamine release (82). These mice, interestingly, have increased tyrosine hydroxylase synthesis, but reduced dopamine release due to decreased vesicle function that is associated with reduced cognitive flexibility outcomes and in turn is rescued by genetic reduction in activated mTORC1 signaling (82). These published catecholaminergic system deficit findings contribute to our current understanding of activated mTORC1 signaling dysregulation as a mechanism of Mn-neurotoxicity, but additionally need the context of our additional mechanistic findings further discussed below to establish a mechanistic pathway on how developmental Mn can alter the catecholaminergic system to produce our observed catecholaminergic and attention deficit Mn exposure phenotype (22-29).

Although we were unable to detect a significant reduction in mTORC2 protein levels, our differential methylation, gene expression, and Ingenuity Pathway Analysis indicates inhibited mTORC2 signaling as a consequence of developmental Mn exposure. This predicted mTORC2 dysregulation is evident through Rictor, an essential component of the mTORC2 complex, measured here as hypermethylated and IPA predicted inhibited. Our findings of *Wnt*, *Gsk3b*, *Akt*, and *Tsc1-Tsc2* complex differential methylation and IPA dysregulation as well as *Tsc2* differential gene expression give evidence of dysregulated mTORC2 based on their respective pathway interactions (Figure 8) (89-92). Mice without functioning *Rictor* (nRictor KO) have demonstrated novelty-induced hyperactivity, decreased dopamine bioavailability, and elevated dopamine receptor D2 protein expression (83). These findings specifically mirror our previous findings that developmental Mn exposure significantly decreases dopamine and norepinephrine evoked release, and that developmental Mn exposure increases dopamine receptor D2 protein expression levels in the prefrontal cortex by about 200% (22, 29). Interestingly, based on previous research (93-94), elevated dopamine receptor D2 protein expression and/or the inhibition of *Akt* caused by inhibited mTORC2 can contribute to our ~80% Mn-induced decrease in dopamine transporter gene expression (present study) and a similarly decreased protein expression findings shown in our prior studies (22).

We propose a potential mechanism of Mn neurotoxicity that can lead to decreased attentional function in our animal model that is based on our integration of our identified Mn exposure altered differentially methylated, expressed, causal, and upstream regulator genes with peer reviewed scientific literature (Figure 8). Briefly, Mn exposure may induce oxidative stress and DNA damage leading to altered epigenetic regulation of inflammatory response as well as direct change to Akt activity (Figure 8, Step 1-3) (30-32, 84-90). This altered regulation leads to reduced Wnt signaling and as a result increased mTORC1 and decreased mTORC2 regulation (Figure 8, Step 4-6) (56, 91-94). Altered mTORC1/mTORC2 impair the catecholaminergic system and perpetuate a continued inflammatory environment of activated glial cells reflecting our Mn-induced catecholaminergic system hypofunction and attention deficits (Figure 8, Step 4-6) (22-29, 54-58, 95-98). This activation of glial cells is consistent with our prior findings that developmental Mn exposure leads to lasting rat PFC GFAP and pro-inflammatory astrocyte activation (22).

In summary, our findings demonstrate that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting differential methylation and gene expression changes in inflammatory, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and hypofunctioning neuronal systems with reduced expression of the catecholaminergic system genes tyrosine hydroxylase and dopamine transporter, as well as DNA methyltransferase 3a, in the prefrontal cortex. Additionally, developmental Mn exposure causes lasting methylation, gene expression, and protein level dysregulation in mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways and these resulting dysregulations can induce lasting prefrontal cortex catecholaminergic system hypofunctioning, and may underlie or contribute to the lasting deficits in attention and impulse control reported here and in our prior studies (22, 27-29). Importantly, we establish early development as a critical period of susceptibility to lasting deficits in attentional function caused by elevated environmental toxicant exposure. Our findings deepen our understanding of the lasting epigenetic and gene transcriptomic changes caused by developmental Mn exposure, and how these changes may lead to lasting catecholaminergic system dysfunction. Specifically, our findings of altered mTOR pathway regulation may aid potential therapeutic studies on the environmental exposure contribution to neurological disease.

2.7 Acknowledgements

The broader experimental design of developmental Mn treatment, behavioral testing, MPH dosing, and use of antagonists were led by Donald Smith, Barbara Strupp, and Stephane Beaudin. In making this dissertation chapter the molecular approaches (transcriptomic, methylomic, and proteomic) experimental design was made primarily

by Nicholas Santiago and Donald Smith. The writing was led by Nicholas Santiago and Donald Smith with feedback from Stephane Beaudin, Shanna Howard, and Barbara Strupp. The behavioral testing was led primarily by Stephane Beaudin, Donald Smith, Nicholas Santiago, and Shanna Howard with many helpful undergraduate student volunteers. The behavioral analysis and interpretation was led by Stephane Beaudin with feedback from Donald Smith, Barbara Strupp, and Nicholas Santiago. The methylation and gene expression tissue collection and extraction was led by Nicholas Santiago and Shanna Howard. The methylation and gene expression sequencing was done by UC Davis Genome Core. Ingenuity Pathway Analysis was conducted by UCLA Bioinformatic Core. The methylation and gene expression bioinformatics and interpretation was performed and interpreted by Nicholas Santiago with input from Donald Smith. The RT-qPCR was performed by Nicholas Santiago. The Western Blot analysis was performed by Nicholas Santiago and Alex He. Mn levels in blood were performed by Thomas Jursa. Funding was from the National Institutes of Environmental Health Sciences (#R01ES028369).

2.8 Figures

2.8.1 Figure 1: Developmental Mn exposure impairs focused attention. Percent accurate responses of the control and Mn groups in the first (A) and second (B) focused attention tasks as a function of testing session block (3 days of testing/block). * p < 0.05 versus controls in 'a' and 'b'. Letter superscripts in 'a' indicate within treatment group differences (p < 0.05) between session blocks; within treatment group, session blocks with different superscript letters are significantly different (p < 0.05). Data are lsmeans \pm SEM (n=60-62/treatment).



2.8.2 Figure 2: Developmental Mn exposure alters key catecholaminergic and epigenetic gene expression. PND 66 prefrontal cortex RT-qPCR gene expression results conducted on catecholaminergic and epigenetic modulator genes. Gene expression fold-change values, as % of control, were calculated using $\Delta\Delta$ Ct values. Pair-wise statistical comparisons were performed on Δ Ct values. * indicates significant p<0.05 versus control, based on non-parametric Wilcoxon analysis (n=6-7 rats/treatment).



2.8.3 Figure 3: Developmental Mn exposure leads to differential methylation in inflammatory, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and neuronal systems. (A). RRBS of PND 66 PFC tissue, all significant (p-adj.<0.05) differentially methylated regions. Red=hyper-/Blue=hypo-methylated, mean methylation levels. (B). All p < 0.05 unadjusted Gene Ontology term similarity connections maps. All circles are p < 0.05 significant GO terms. Smaller circle = smaller p-val/Darker = more child terms included in parent term. Thicker connecting line between terms indicates more child terms within that share a functional connection. Figure is shown on separate page below.



2.8.4 Figure 4: Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting gene expression changes associated with altered inflammatory, epigenetic regulation, cell development, and neuronal system biological function in the PFC (A). Fold change expression levels of developmental Mn exposure induced differentially expressed genes (DEGs) are displayed as a volcano plot. Each red line is marked as the genes that are significant before and after multiple comparison adjustments. (B). The list of p-adjusted DEGs are displayed on the heatmap on the right by their respective fold changes. (B). Gene Ontology similarity connections maps are displayed by downregulated or upregulated genes that contributed to the Gene Ontology term results. All circles represent p < 0.05 GO terms. Smaller circle size=smaller p-value/Darker=more child terms that have been reduced to the parent term represented. Thicker connecting line between two Gene Ontology terms indicates more child terms within both terms. (C). A heatmap displays the leading edge DEGs and their log2 Fold Change levels of the categorized (inflammation, epigenetic, cell development, and neuronal function) Gene Ontology terms. Figure is shown on separate page below.



2.8.5 Figure 5: Mn exposure led to 155 PFC genes being differentially methylated and expressed in functions related to hypofunctioning neuronal systems. (A). Venn diagram of shared Gene Ontology groups between DMR hyper-and hypomethylated associated genes and DEG up-and downregulated genes. (B). Table of top relevant Gene Ontology groupings and their biological category significance. (C). DMR and DEG genes are compared to identify which genes are both differentially methylated and differentially expressed. (D). The 155 genes that are both DMR and DEG are displayed in a heatmap with their corresponding fold change values (See Supplemental Sheet 6 for clearer readability of genes in 'D').


2.8.6 Figure 6: Integration of IPA causal and upstream regulators with significant DMRs and DEGs elucidates (A). The top 15 significant upstream and causal gene regulators determined by Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) are displayed with a brief definition of biological relevance to our Mn neurotoxicity phenotype, the biological function category that matches the Gene Ontology Group categories, and the IPA activation value. IPA activation values above 2 and below -2 are predicted statistically to be activated in their corresponding upregulated or downregulated direction. (B). A venn diagram of the resulting integration of IPA Causal and Upstream Regulators with DMR and DEGs. (C). Known genes regulated by mTOR compared to the significant Mn altered DMR and DEGs. (D). Known genes regulated by Wnt compared to the significant Mn altered DMR and DEGs. mTOR and Wnt pathway dysregulation as key Mn mechanistic targets.

A <u>Gene</u>	Function	Biological Function Category	IPA Activation Value
Mammalian Target of Rapamycin (mTOR)	Integrates growth factor stimulation and nutrient sensing to modulate cell growth, proliferation, protein translation, differentiation, and autophagy.	Cellular Development	2.89
Nuclear Factor Erythroid 2-related Factor 2 (NFE2L2)	Transcription factor that binds to antioxidant response (ARE) elements present in the promoter region of many cytoprotective genes.	Inflammation	2.58
Glutamate Ionotropic Receptor NMDA Type Subunit 3A (GRIN3A)	NMDA receptor subtype of glutamate-gated ion channels that plays a role in the synaptic refinement period, restricting spine maturation and growth.	Neuronal Function	2.11
DEAD-Box Helicase 5 (DDX5)	Involved in RNA structure alteration, plays a role as a coregulator of transcription, a regulator of splicing, and in the processing of small noncoding RNAs.	Epigenetics	1.63
Protein Tyrosine Phosphatase Receptor Type R (PTPRR)	Regulates cell growth, differentiation, mitotic cycle, and oncogenic transformation.	Cellular Development	1.63
CAMP Responsive Element Binding Protein 1 (CREB1)	Protein is phosphorylated by several protein kinases, and induces transcription of genes in response to hormonal stimulation of the cAMP pathway.	Epigenetics	1.11
Transcription Factor AP-2 Gamma (TFAP2C)	Sequence-specific DNA-binding transcription factor involved in the activation of several developmental genes, such as those with neural tube development.	Epigenetics	1.10
Catenin Beta 1 (CTNNB1)	Encodes B-Catenin a key downstream component of the canonical Wnt signaling pathway that promotes cell proliferation and differentiation.	Cell Development	-0.97
Hepatocyte Nuclear Factor 4 Alpha (HNF4A)	A nuclear transcription factor which binds DNA as a homodimer. Plays a role in development of the liver, kidney, and intestines.	Cell Development	-1.51
BTB Domain And CNC Homolog 1 (BACH1)	With MAF, coordinates transcription activation and repression to control the NFE2L2 oxidative stress.	Inflammation	-1.63
RPTOR Independent Companion Of MTOR Complex 2 (RICTOR)	Subunit of mTORC2, which regulates cell growth and survival in response to hormonal signals. Deficiency can lead to decreased neuronal and axon size.	Cell Development	-1.65
Adenosine A2a Receptor (ADORA2A)	Plays an important role in cardiac rhythm and circulation, cerebral and renal blood flow, immune function, pain regulation, and sleep. Acts by increasing CAMP levels.	Neuronal Function	-1.89
Fos Proto-Oncogene, AP-1 Transcription Factor Subunit (FOS)	Encodes a leucine zipper protein that can dimerize with proteins of the JUN family to form the transcription factor complex AP-1 to regulate cell proliferation, differentiation, and transformation.	Cell Development	-1.91
Quaking (QKI)	Regulates pre-mRNA splicing, export of mRNAs from the nucleus, protein translation, and mRNA stability. Is involved in myelinization and oligodendrocyte differentiation	Cell Development	-1.98
Carnitine Palmitoyltransferase 1B (CPT1B)	The rate-controlling enzyme of the long-chain fatty acid beta-oxidation pathway mitochondria.	Neuronal Function	-2.35



2.8.7 Figure 7: mTOR signaling is established as a novel mechanistic target of Mn neurotoxicity. Protein levels of total mTOR, mTORC1, mTORC2, and β -Catenin are measured in PND 66 prefrontal cortex samples. Mn reduced total mTOR, increased mTORC1, and did not detectably change mTORC2 or β -Catenin protein levels. Wilcoxon: Total mTOR (p = 0.008), mTORC1 (p = 0.036), mTORC2 (p = 0.927), β -Catenin (p = 0.936); n = 5 control/6 Mn per blot.



2.8.8 Figure 8: Proposed mechanism of Mn Neurotoxicity based on integration of p-unadjusted DMRs, DEGs, IPA upstream and casual regulators, and peer reviewed scientific literature. Briefly, Mn exposure may induce oxidative stress and DNA damage leading to altered epigenetic regulation of inflammatory response as well as direct change to Akt activity. This altered regulation leads to reduced Wnt signaling and as a result increased mTORC1 and decreased mTORC2 regulation. Altered mTORC1/mTORC2 impair the catecholaminergic system and perpetuate a continued inflammatory environment reflecting our Mn phenotype of lasting catecholaminergic system hypofunction and attention deficits. Legend: Red arrow is activation; Black Line with bar is inhibition; Dashed circle is differentially methylated; Blue Fill is DEG/IPA downregulated prediction; Red Fill is DEG/IPA upregulated prediction; No fill is no DEG/IPA evidence; Underlined name is DMR p-unadjusted and p-adjusted significance. Figure was made in Biorender Premium.



2.9 References

- 1. Faraone SV, et al. The World Federation of ADHD International Consensus Statement: 208 Evidence-based conclusions about the disorder. Neurosci Biobehav Resmiv. 2021;128:789–818.
- 2. Crinella (2003). Does soy-based infant formula cause ADHD?, Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics, 3:2, 145-148.
- 3. Bouchard, M., Laforest, F., Vandelac, L., Bellinger, D., Mergler, D., (2007). Hair manganese and hyperactive behaviors: pilot study of school-age children exposed through tap water. Environ. Health Perspect. 115 (1), 122–127.
- 4. Bouchard, M.F., Sauve, S., Barbeau, B., Legrand, M., Brodeur, M.E., Bouffard, T., et al., (2011). Intellectual impairment in school-age children exposed to manganese from drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 119 (1), 138–143.
- 5. Bouchard, C. Surette, P. Cormier, D. Foucher (2018). Low level exposure to manganese from drinking water and cognition in school-age children. Neurotoxicology, 64 pp. 110-117.
- Ericson JE, Crinella FM, Clarke-Stewart KA, Allhusen VD, Chan T, Robertson RT. (2007). Prenatal manganese levels linked to childhood behavioral disinhibition. Neurotoxicol Teratoll. 29:181–7.
- Henn, B. C., Ettinger, A. S., Schwartz, J., Téllez-Rojo, M. M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández-Avila, M., ... Wright, R. O. (2010). Early Postnatal Blood Manganese Levels and Children's Neurodev. Epi., 21(4), 433–439.
- Lucchini, R. G., Guazzetti, S., Zoni, S., Donna, F... Smith, D. R. (2012). Tremor, olfactory and motor changes in Italian adolescents exposed to historical ferro-Mn emission. NeuroTox, 33(4), 687–696.
- 9. Carvalho C, Menezes-Filho J, de Matosa V, Reis Bessa J,...Abreu N. (2014). Elevated airborne manganese and low executive function in school-aged children in Brazil. NeuroToxicology, 45, 301–308.
- Oulhote, Y., Mergler, D., Barbeau, B., Bellinger, D.C., Bouffard, T., Brodeur, M.È., Saint- Amour, D., Legrand, M., Sauvé, S., Bouchard, M.F. (2014). Neurobehavioral function in school-age children exposed to manganese in drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 122 (12), 1343–1350.
- 11. Mora, A. M., Arora, M., Harley, K. G., Kogut, K., Parra, K., Hernández-Bonilla, D., ... Eskenazi, B. (2015). Prenatal and postnatal manganese teeth levels and

neurodevelopment at 7, 9, and 10.5 years in the CHAMACOS cohort. Environment International, 84, 39–54.

- Mora, A. M., Córdoba, L., Cano, J. C., Hernandez-Bonilla, D., Pardo, L., Schnaas, L., ... van Wendel de Joode, B. (2018). Prenatal Mancozeb Exposure, Excess Manganese, and Neurodevelopment at 1 Year of Age in the Infants' Environmental Health (ISA) Study. Environmental Health Perspectives, 126(5), 057007.
- 13. Sanders, A. P., Henn, B. C., & Wright, R. O. (2015). Perinatal and Childhood Exposure to Cadmium, Manganese, and Metal Mixtures and Effects on Cognition and Behavior: A Review of Recent Literature Compliance with Ethics Guidelines Human and Animal Rights and Informed Consent HHS Public Access. Curr Environ Health Rep, 2(3), 284–294.
- 14. Bauer, J. A. et al. (2017). Manganese in teeth and neurobehavior: Sex-specific windows of susceptibility. Environment International, 108(May), 299–308.
- 15. Bauer JA, White RF, Coull BA, Austin C, Oppini M, Zoni S, Fedrighi C, Cagna G, Placidi D, Guazzetti S, Yang Q, Bellinger DC, Webster TF, Wright RO, Smith D, Horton M, Lucchini RG, Arora M, Claus Henn B. Critical windows of susceptibility in the association between manganese and neurocognition in Italian adolescents living near ferro-manganese industry. Neurotoxicology. 2021 Dec;87:51-61.
- 16. Haynes EN, et al. (2018). Impact of air manganese on child neurodevelopment in East Liverpool, Ohio. Neurotoxicology. 64:94–102.
- 17. Coetzee, D. J., McGovern, P. M., Rao, R., Harnack, L. J., Georgieff, M. K., & Stepanov, I. (2016). Measuring the impact of manganese exposure on children's neurodevelopment: advances and research gaps in biomarker-based approaches. Environmental Health, 15(1), 91.
- Arnsten & Li (2005). Neurobiology of Executive Functions: Catecholamine Influences on Prefrontal Cortical Functions. Biological Psychiatry, Volume 57, Issue 11, 1377 – 1384.
- 19. Arnsten AFT. (2009). The emerging neurobiology of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: the key role of the prefrontal association cortex. J Pediatr 154:I–S43.
- Arnsten, A. F. T., & Rubia, K. (2012). Neurobiological circuits regulating attention, cognitive control, motivation, and emotion: Disruptions in neurodevelopmental psychiatric disorders. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 51(4), 356–367.
- 21. Bauer JA, Devick KL, Bobb JF, Coull BA, Bellinger D, Benedetti C, Cagna G, Fedrighi C, Guazzetti S, Oppini M, Placidi D, Webster TF, White RF, Yang Q, Zoni

S, Wright RO, Smith DR, Lucchini RG, Claus Henn B. Associations of a Metal Mixture Measured in Multiple Biomarkers with IQ: Evidence from Italian Adolescents Living near Ferroalloy Industry. Environ Health Perspect. 2020 Sep;128(9):97002.

- 22. Conley TE, Beaudin SA, Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Hartman J, Uribe W, Khan T, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. Early postnatal manganese exposure causes arousal dysregulation and lasting hypofunctioning of the prefrontal cortex catecholaminergic systems. J Neurochem. 2020 Jun;153(5):631-649.
- Beaudin, S. A., Nisam, S., & Smith, D. R. (2013). Early life versus lifelong oral manganese exposure differently impairs skilled forelimb performance in adult rats. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 38, 36–45.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Lasley, S. M., Fornal, C. A., Mandal, S., & Smith, D. R. (2015). Oral methylphenidate alleviates the fine motor dysfunction caused by chronic postnatal manganese exposure in adult rats. Toxicological Sciences, 144(2), 318–327.
- 25. Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017a). Early postnatal manganese exposure causes lasting impairment of selective and focused attention and arousal regulation in adult rats. Environmental Health Perspectives, 125(2), 230–237.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Uribe, W., Ysais, L., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017b). Methylphenidate alleviates manganese-induced impulsivity but not distractibility. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 61, 17–28.
- 27. Kern, C. H., Stanwood, G. D., & Smith, D. R. (2010). Preweaning manganese exposure causes hyperactivity, disinhibition, and spatial learning and memory deficits associated with altered dopamine receptor and transporter levels. Synapse, 64(5), 363–378.
- 28. Kern, C. H., & Smith, D. R. (2011). Preweaning Mn exposure leads to prolonged astrocyte activation and lasting effects on the dopaminergic system in adult male rats. Synapse, 65(6), 532–544.
- 29. Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Mandal S, Strupp BJ, Beaudin SA, Smith DR. Early Postnatal Manganese Exposure Reduces Rat Cortical and Striatal Biogenic Amine Activity in Adulthood. Toxicol Sci. 2020 Jan 1;173(1):144-155.
- 30. Stephenson AP, Schneider JA, Nelson BC, Atha DH, Jain A, Soliman KF, Aschner M, Mazzio E, Reams R (2013). Manganese-induced oxidative DNA damage in neuronal SHSY5Y cells: attenuation of thymine base lesions by glutathione and NAC. Toxicol Lett 218:299–307.

- 31. Wu Q., Ni X. (2015). ROS-mediated DNA methylation pattern alterations in carcinogenesis. Curr. Drug Targets;16(1):13–19.
- 32. Presgraves SP, Ahmed T, Borwege S, Joyce JN. Terminally differentiated SH-SY5Y cells provide a model system for studying neuroprotective effects of dopamine agonists. Neurotox Res. 2004;5(8):579–598.
- Schnekenburger M, Talaska G, Puga A (2007). Chromium cross-links histone deacetylase 1-DNA methyltransferase complexes to chromatin, inhibiting histoneremodeling marks critical for transcriptional activation. Mol Cell Biol 27:7089– 7101.
- 34. Bannister, A. J., & Kouzarides, T. (2011). Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Research, 21, 381-395.
- 35. Aranyi T, Faucheux BA, Khalfallah O, Vodjdani G, Biguet NF, Mallet J, Meloni R. (2005). The tissue-specific methylation of the human tyrosine hydroxylase gene reveals new regulatory elements in the first exon. J Neurochem 94:129–139.
- 36. Esler M, Alvarenga M, Pier C, et al. (2006). The neuronal noradrenaline transporter, anxiety and cardiovascular disease. J Psychopharmacol;20:60–66
- 37. Esler M, Eikelis N, Schlaich M, et al. (2008). Human sympathetic nerve biology: Parallel influences of stress and epigenetics in essential hypertension and panic disorder. Ann N Y Acad Sci;1148:338–48.
- 38. Schroeder, F. A., Penta, K. L., Matevossian, A., Jones, S. R., Konradi, C., Tapper, A. R., & Akbarian, S. (2008). Drug-induced activation of dopamine D1 receptor signaling and inhibition of class I/II histone deacetylase induces chromatin remodeling in reward circuitry and modulates cocaine-related behaviors. Neuropsychopharmacology: Official Publication of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, 33(12), 2981–2992.
- 39. Hillemacher T, Frieling H, Hartl T, Wilhelm J, Kornhuber J, Bleich S (2009). Promoter specific methylation of the dopamine transporter gene is altered in alcohol dependence and associated with craving. J. Psychiatr. Res., 43 (4) (2009), pp. 388-392.
- Wu, X., Rauch, T. A., Zhong, X., Bennett, W. P., Latif, F., Krex, D., & Pfeifer, G. P. (2010). CpG island hypermethylation in human astrocytomas. Cancer Research, 70(7), 2718–2727.
- 41. Sabunciyan, S., Aryee, M. J., Irizarry, R. A., Rongione, M., Webster, M. J., Kaufman, W. E., ... Consortium, G. (2012). Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Scan in Major Depressive Disorder. PLoS ONE, 7(4), e34451.

- 42. Bayles R, Baker EK, Jowett JB, et al. (2013). Methylation of the SLC6a2 gene promoter in major depression and panic disorder. PLoS One ;8:e83223.
- 43. Xi Q, Gao N, Yang Y, Ye W, Zhang B. et. al. (2015). The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology. 68:21-32
- 44. Green AL, Hossain MM, Tee SC, Zarbl H, Guo GL, Richardson JR. Epigenetic Regulation of Dopamine Transporter mRNA Expression in Human Neuroblastoma Cells. Neurochem Res. 2015 Jul;40(7):1372-8. doi: 10.1007/s11064-015-1601-6. Epub 2015 May 12.
- 45. Nohesara S, Ghadirivasfi M, Barati M, Ghasemzadeh M-R, Narimani S, Mousavi-Behbahani Z, Joghataei M, Soleimani M, Taban M, Mehrabi S, Thiagalingam S, Abdolmaleky HM. (2016). Methamphetamine-Induced Psychosis Is Associated With DNA Hypomethylation and Increased Expression of AKT1 and Key Dopaminergic Genes. Am J Med Genet Part B 171B:1180–1189.
- 46. Teschler, S., Gotthardt, J., Dammann, G., & Dammann, R. H. (2016). Aberrant DNA Methylation of rDNA and PRIMA1 in Borderline Personality Disorder. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 17(1), 67.
- 47. Yao J., Ding M., Pang H., Xing J.-X., Xuan J.-F., Wang B.-J. (2015). Dopamine D1 receptor (DRD1) 5' region haplotypes significantly affect transcriptional activity in vitro. Neurosci. Lett. 609, 120–123.
- 48. Green AL, Zhan L, Eid A, Zarbl H, Guo GL, Richardson JR. (2017). Valproate increases dopamine transporter expression through histone acetylation and enhanced promoter binding of Nurr1. Neuropharmacology. 125:189-196.
- 49. Tarale, P., Sivanesan, S., Daiwile, A. P., Stöger, R., Bafana, A., Naoghare, P. K., ... Kannan, K. (2017). Global DNA methylation profiling of Mn-exposed human neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells reveals epigenetic alterations in PD-associated genes. Arch. of Toxic., 91(7), 2629–2641.
- 50. Gandhi, D., Sivanesan, S. & Kannan, K. Manganese-Induced Neurotoxicity and Alterations in Gene Expression in Human Neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y Cells. Biol Trace Elem Res 183, 245–253 (2018).
- 51. Wang L, Shiraki A, Itahashi M, Akane H, Abe H, Mitsumori K, Shibutani M. (2013). Aberration in epigenetic gene regulation in hippocampal neurogenesis by developmental exposure to manganese chloride in mice. Toxicol Sci;136(1):154-65.
- 52. Guo Z, Zhang Z, Wang Q, Zhang J, Wang L, Zhang Q, Li H, Wu S. Manganese chloride induces histone acetylation changes in neuronal cells: Its role in manganese-induced damage. Neurotoxicology. 2018 Mar;65:255-263.

- 53. Maccani JZ, Koestler DC, Houseman EA, Armstrong DA, Marsit CJ, Kelsey KT (2015). DNA methylation changes in the placenta are associated with fetal manganese exposure. Reprod Toxicol.;57:43-9.
- 54. Yde Ohki CM, Grossmann L, Alber E, Dwivedi T, Berger G, Werling AM, Walitza S, Grünblatt E. The stress-Wnt-signaling axis: a hypothesis for attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and therapy approaches. Transl Psychiatry. 2020 Sep 18;10(1):315.
- 55. Castelo-Branco, G., Sousa, K. M., Bryja, V., Pinto, L., Wagner, J. and Arenas, E. (2006). Ventral midbrain glia express region-specific transcription factors and regulate dopaminergic neurogenesis through Wnt-5a secretion. Mol. Cell. Neurosci. 31, 251-262.
- 56. Choo AY, Roux PP, Blenis J. Mind the GAP: Wnt steps onto the mTORC1 train. Cell. 2006 Sep 8;126(5):834-6.
- 57. Ernest Arenas, Wnt signaling in midbrain dopaminergic neuron development and regenerative medicine for Parkinson's disease, Journal of Molecular Cell Biology, Volume 6, Issue 1, February 2014, Pages 42–53
- 58. Lin R, Learman LN, Na CH, Renuse S, Chen KT, Chen PY, Lee GH, Xiao B, Resnick SM, Troncoso JC, Szumlinski KK, Linden DJ, Park JM, Savonenko A, Pandey A, Worley PF.(2021). Persistently Elevated mTOR Complex 1-S6 Kinase 1 Disrupts DARPP-32-Dependent D1 Dopamine Receptor Signaling and Behaviors. Biol Psychiatry; 89(11):1058-1072.
- 59. Kottakis, F., Nicolay, B., Roumane, A. et al. LKB1 loss links serine metabolism to DNA methylation and tumorigenesis. Nature 539, 390–395 (2016).
- 60. Zeng JD, Wu WKK, Wang HY, Li XX. Serine and one-carbon metabolism, a bridge that links mTOR signaling and DNA methylation in cancer. Pharmacol Res. 2019 Nov;149:104352.
- Chen, M., Fang, Y., Liang, M. et al. The activation of mTOR signaling modulates DNA methylation by enhancing DNMT1 translation in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Transl Med 21, 276 (2023).
- 62. Willcutt EG. (2012). The prevalence of DSM-IV attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: a meta-analytic review. Neurotherapeutics. 2012;9(3):490-499.
- 63. Feldman HM, Reiff MI. Clinical practice. Attention deficit-hyperactivity disorder in children and adolescents. N Engl J Med. 2014 Feb 27;370(9):838-46.

- 64. Vandesompele J, De Preter K, Pattyn F, Poppe B, Van Roy N, De Paepe A, Speleman F. Accurate normalization of real-time quantitative RT-PCR data by geometric averaging of multiple internal control genes. Genome Biol. 2002 Jun 18;3(7):RESEARCH0034.
- 65. Andersen CL, Jensen JL, Orntoft TF. Normalization of real-time quantitative reverse transcription-PCR data: a model-based variance estimation approach to identify genes suited for normalization, applied to bladder and colon cancer data sets. Cancer Res. 2004;64:5245–5250.
- 66. Bustin S, Dhillon HS, Kirvell S, Greenwood C, Parker M, Shipley GL, Nolan T. Variability of the reverse transcription step: practical implications. Clin Chem. 2015 Jan;61(1):202-12.
- 67. Thorvaldsdóttir H, Robinson JT, Mesirov JP. Integrative Genomics Viewer (IGV): high-performance genomics data visualization and exploration. Brief Bioinform. 2013 Mar;14(2):178-92.
- 68. Korotkevich G., Sukhov V., Budin N., Shpak B., Artyomov M.N., Sergushichev A. Fast Gene Set Enrichment Analysis. [(accessed on 27 February 2023)];bioRxiv. 2021.
- 69. Supek F, Bošnjak M, Škunca N, Šmuc T. REVIGO summarizes and visualizes long lists of Gene Ontology terms. PLoS One. 2011;6(7):e21800.
- 70. Chen EY, Tan CM, Kou Y, Duan Q, Wang Z, Meirelles GV, Clark NR, Ma'ayan A. Enrichr: interactive and collaborative HTML5 gene list enrichment analysis tool. BMC Bioinformatics. 2013 Apr 15;14:128.
- 71. Love, M.I., Huber, W. & Anders, S. Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. Genome Biol 15, 550 (2014).
- 72. Fernandez NF, Gundersen GW, Rahman A, Grimes ML, Rikova K, Hornbeck P, Ma'ayan A. Clustergrammer, a web-based heatmap visualization and analysis tool for high-dimensional biological data. Sci Data. 2017 Oct 10;4:170151.
- 73. Szklarczyk D, Gable AL, Lyon D, Junge A, Wyder S, Huerta-Cepas J, Simonovic M, Doncheva NT, Morris JH, Bork P, Jensen LJ, Mering CV. STRING v11: protein-protein association networks with increased coverage, supporting functional discovery in genome-wide experimental datasets. Nucleic Acids Res. 2019 Jan 8;47(D1):D607-D613.
- 74. Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) method. Methods. 2001;25:402–408.

- 75. Smith DR, Strupp BJ. Animal Models of Childhood Exposure to Lead or Manganese: Evidence for Impaired Attention, Impulse Control, and Affect Regulation and Assessment of Potential Therapies. Neurotherapeutics. 2023 Jan;20(1):3-21.
- 76. Srivastava VK, Hiney JK, Dees WL. Manganese-Stimulated Kisspeptin Is Mediated by the IGF-1/Akt/Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Pathway in the Prepubertal Female Rat. Endocrinology. 2016 Aug;157(8):3233-41. doi: 10.1210/en.2016-1090. Epub 2016 Jun 16.
- 77. Bryan MR, Nordham KD, Rose DIR, O'Brien MT, Joshi P, Foshage AM, Gonçalves FM, Nitin R, Uhouse MA, Aschner M, Bowman AB. Manganese Acts upon Insulin/IGF Receptors to Phosphorylate AKT and Increase Glucose Uptake in Huntington's Disease Cells. Mol Neurobiol. 2020 Mar;57(3):1570-1593.
- 78. Hara K, Maruki Y, Long X, et al. Raptor, a binding partner of target of rapamycin (TOR), mediates TOR action. Cell. 2002;110:177–89.
- 79. Copp J, Manning G, Hunter T. TORC-specific phosphorylation of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR): phospho-Ser2481 is a marker for intact mTOR signaling complex 2. Cancer Res. 2009 Mar 1;69(5):1821-7.
- 80. Tyler WA, Jain MR, Cifelli SE, Li Q, Ku L, Feng Y, Li H, Wood TL. Proteomic identification of novel targets regulated by the mammalian target of rapamycin pathway during oligodendrocyte differentiation. Glia. 2011 Nov;59(11):1754-69.
- 81. Takei N, Nawa H. mTOR signaling and its roles in normal and abnormal brain development. Front Mol Neurosci. 2014 Apr 23;7:28.
- Kosillo P, Doig NM, Ahmed KM, et al. (2019). Tsc1-mTORC1 signaling controls striatal dopamine release and cognitive flexibility. Nature Communications; 10(1):5426.
- 83. Dadalko OI, Siuta M, Poe A, Erreger K, Matthies HJ, Niswender K, Galli A. mTORC2/rictor signaling disrupts dopamine-dependent behaviors via defects in striatal dopamine neurotransmission. J Neurosci. 2015 Jun 10;35(23):8843-54.
- 84. Li X, Zhang Q, Ding Y, Liu Y, Zhao D, Zhao K, Shen Q, Liu X, Zhu X, Li N, Cheng Z, Fan G, Wang Q, Cao X. Methyltransferase Dnmt3a upregulates HDAC9 to deacetylate the kinase TBK1 for activation of antiviral innate immunity. Nat Immunol. 2016 Jul;17(7):806-15.
- 85. Tianchi Liu, Xiaoping Wu, Tong Chen, Zewei Luo, Xiaohua Hu; Downregulation of DNMT3A by miR-708-5p Inhibits Lung Cancer Stem Cell–like Phenotypes

through Repressing Wnt/ β -catenin Signaling. Clin Cancer Res 1 April 2018; 24 (7): 1748–1760.

- 86. Jones B, Chen J. Inhibition of IFN-gamma transcription by site-specific methylation during T helper cell development. EMBO J. 2006 Jun 7;25(11):2443-52.
- 87. Lu H, Ye Z, Zhai Y, Wang L, Liu Y, Wang J, Zhang W, Luo W, Lu Z, Chen J. QKI regulates adipose tissue metabolism by acting as a brake on thermogenesis and promoting obesity. EMBO Rep. 2020 Jan 7;21(1):e47929.
- 88. Wang Y, Lacroix G, Haines J, Doukhanine E, Almazan G, Richard S. The QKI-6 RNA binding protein localizes with the MBP mRNAs in stress granules of glial cells. PLoS One. 2010 Sep 17;5(9):e12824.
- 89. Irie K, Tsujimura K, Nakashima H, Nakashima K. MicroRNA-214 Promotes Dendritic Development by Targeting the Schizophrenia-associated Gene Quaking (Qki). J Biol Chem. 2016 Jun 24;291(26):13891-904.
- 90. Jan Y. N., and Jan L. Y. (2010) Branching out: mechanisms of dendritic arborization. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 11, 316–328.
- 91. Liu Q, Turner KM, Alfred Yung WK, Chen K, Zhang W. Role of AKT signaling in DNA repair and clinical response to cancer therapy. Neuro Oncol. 2014 Oct;16(10):1313-23.
- 92. Chen CH, Shaikenov T, Peterson TR, Aimbetov R, Bissenbaev AK, Lee SW, Wu J, Lin HK, Sarbassov dos D. ER stress inhibits mTORC2 and Akt signaling through GSK-3β-mediated phosphorylation of rictor. Sci Signal. 2011 Feb 22;4(161):ra10.
- 93. Tian Q, Feetham MC, Tao WA, He XC, Li L, Aebersold R, Hood L. Proteomic analysis identifies that 14-3-3zeta interacts with beta-catenin and facilitates its activation by Akt. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004 Oct 26;101(43):15370-5.
- 94. Beurel E, Grieco SF, Jope RS. Glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK3): regulation, actions, and diseases. Pharmacol Ther. 2015 Apr;148:114-31.
- 95. Garcia B.; Wei Y.; Moron J. A.; Lin R. Z.; Javitch J. A.; Galli A. (2005) Mol. Pharmacol. 68, 102–9.
- 96. Lee FJ, Pei L, Moszczynska A, Vukusic B, Fletcher PJ, Liu F. Dopamine transporter cell surface localization facilitated by a direct interaction with the dopamine D2 receptor. EMBO J. 2007 Apr 18;26(8):2127-36.
- 97. Latacz A, Russell JA, Ocłon E, Zubel-łojek J, Pierzchała-Koziec K. mTOR Pathway - Novel Modulator of Astrocyte Activity. Folia Biol (Krakow). 2015;63(2):95-105.

98. Li CY, Li X, Liu SF, Qu WS, Wang W, Tian DS. Inhibition of mTOR pathway restrains astrocyte proliferation, migration and production of inflammatory mediators after oxygen-glucose deprivation and reoxygenation. Neurochem Int. 2015 Apr-May;83-84:9-18.

Chapter 3

CHRONIC METHYLPHENIDATE NORMALIZES EXPRESSION OF KEY PREFRONTAL CORTEX CATECHOLAMINERGIC AND INSULIN-MTOR-PATHWAY GENES ALTERED BY DEVELOPMETAL MANGANESE EXPOSURE

3.1 Abstract

Elevated environmental exposure to manganese (Mn) is associated with attentional dysfunction in children. Previously, we have developed a rodent model establishing that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting impairments in attention, impulse control, and sensorimotor function, that these deficits are associated with lasting dysfunction in the catecholaminergic system in the prefrontal cortex and dorsal striatum, and that a low dose (0.5 mg/kg/day) of prolonged (but not pharmacological short term) oral methylphenidate (MPH) ameliorates the Mn associated attention deficits (1). However, the mechanism(s) underlying the efficacy of chronic oral MPH to improve the developmental Mn exposure attention deficits remains unclear. Our recent discovery in Chapter 2 that developmental Mn exposure induces lasting dysregulation of mammalian/mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) and Wingless-Int (Wnt) signaling, as well as epigenomic, transcriptomic, and protein expression changes that may contribute to the Mn-induced hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and attention deficits in our rat model suggests the mTOR signaling pathway as a potential therapeutic target. Thus, I hypothesize that chronic MPH administration normalizes the lasting gene expression changes of mTOR and Wnt pathways as a mechanism to improve Mn attentional function. To test this hypothesis, I conducted RNA-sequencing on prefrontal cortex brain tissue from PND 180 rats developmentally exposed to oral Mn (50 mg/kg/day) over Postnatal Day 1-21, followed by chronic low dose MPH treatment (0.5 mg/kg/day, oral) and behavioral testing over PND 109-143 (1), and analyzed the differential gene expression data using Gene Ontology and Ingenuity Pathway Analysis to identify upstream and casual regulators. Results show that developmental Mn causes differential gene expression changes to epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cellular development, and hypofunctioning neuronal systems, generally consistent with findings in PND 66 animals exposed to the same Mn dose (Chapter 2). Additionally, pathway enrichment and Ingenuity Pathway Analysis shows that mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways remain altered, consistent with our prior findings in young adult (PND 66) rats developmentally exposed to Mn. Moreover, in these PND 180 adults, chronic 0.5 mg/kg MPH treatment enhances and normalizes several of these mTOR signaling pathway dysregulation at the gene, Gene Ontology, and upstream and causal regulator level. Interestingly I found that MPH's ability to normalize gene expression at the gene expression, pathway enrichment, and IPA causal and upstream regulator level affects the insulin receptor signaling pathway more upstream of mTOR signaling. Our present study suggests that MPH efficacy to ameliorate Mn-induced attention deficits may occur beyond the acute pharmacological response of inhibiting dopamine transporter (DAT) and norepinephrine transporter (NET) reuptake, and in addition normalizes lasting changes to the insulin-mTOR signaling pathway to improve catecholaminergic function and attention deficits. These findings deepen our understanding of developmental Mn exposure lasting effects on the transcriptome and provide potential mechanisms of prolonged MPH treatment to ameliorate this gene expression dysfunction.

3.2 Introduction

Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) is one of the most common neurological disorders in children and if left untreated presents a high societal burden of financial, mental health, and criminal implications (2). Methylphenidate (MPH) is among the most commonly prescribed therapeutic treatments for ADHD and related symptoms in children, and is believed to have a 65-70% overall efficacy rate in improving symptoms of inattention and impulsivity (2-5). MPH is believed to function as a central nervous system stimulant that increases attention and reduces hyperactivity and impulsivity in ADHD subjects by acting on the catecholaminergic system of the fronto-cortico-striatal brain circuit (6-9). The fronto-cortico-striatal catecholaminergic system is composed of a network of receptors and transporters that modulate the levels of the neurotransmitters dopamine and norepinephrine (6-9). MPH for instance is known on the pharmacological level to block dopamine transporter (DAT) and norepinephrine transporter (NET) from taking dopamine and norepinephrine back up into the nerve cells after being released. This results in higher levels of available extracellular synaptic noradrenaline and dopamine (10).

Elevated environmental exposure to the toxicant manganese (Mn) is believed to be a risk factor for developing attentional dysfunction as it is associated with symptoms of ADHD, such as inattention, impulsivity, hyperactivity, and fine-motor impairments in children (11-28). Our group has shown that developmental Mn exposure restricted to the pre-weaning period caused a lasting (into adulthood) impairments in attention, impulse control, and sensorimotor function in a rat model (29-33). These behavioral deficits are associated with lasting dysfunction in the catecholaminergic system of the fronto-cortico-striatal brain areas, such as reduced dopamine receptor D1 (D1), dopamine transporter (DAT), and tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) protein levels and increased dopamine receptor D2 (D2) protein levels (29, 34-35). Furthermore, we have reported that developmental Mn exposure reduced K+stimulated dopamine and norepinephrine release in the prefrontal cortex and striatum (36). These rodent studies indicate that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting changes to the catecholaminergic synapse in the PFC and striatum, and thus provide insight into causality of Mn-induced lasting cognitive and behavioral changes through regulating the dopaminergic system.

Our group is also the first to investigate the ability of MPH to alleviate the behavioral deficits associated with developmental Mn exposure in an animal model, and found that oral MPH administration (2.5 mg/kg/day) alleviated sensorimotor deficits caused by Mn exposure (31). We additionally found that this MPH treatment alleviated Mn-induced impulse control deficits, however, but not the Mn-induced attentional deficits (32). One study by others aimed at comparing the effects of what the authors deemed acute (2 mg/kg, i.p.) and chronic (2 mg/kg twice daily for 2 weeks) MPH treatment in rats did to key catecholamine protein targets (DAT, NET, TH, VMAT2, and D1) in the prefrontal cortex and striatum (67). These authors found that chronic but not acute administration of MPH increases levels of DAT, NET, TH,

VMAT2 and D1 (67). This demonstrates that prolonged MPH treatment may have benefits on catecholaminergic and behavioral outcomes due to additional mechanisms than just MPH's known immediate pharmacological effects on DAT and NET.

Clinical evidence of short term MPH efficacy, which may be due to MPH's pharmacological action as a dopamine and norepinephrine transporter antagonist, suggests varied results on improving attentional function in children with ADHD (37-43). One study of 57 children diagnosed with ADHD aged 6–13 years found that MPH (0.5-1.0 mg/kg) significantly improved subjects' Test of Variables of Attention (TOVA) performance in commission errors (measure of impulsivity; how many times the non-target is selected), response time and ADHD scores (comparison of the person's TOVA performance to an age/gender-specific group with ADHD), but not in omission errors (measure of inattention; how many times the target is not selected), response time variability, or response sensitivity (37). This study is consistent with two additional children studies using doses of 0.5 mg/kg that reported significant improvements in commission errors only but not omission errors (38-39). A follow up study to compared children TOVA performance while on MPH (0.5mg/kg) for 12 months, put them on placebo for 1 week and then measured TOVA performance again and reported significant improvement for both omission and commission errors (40), while another research group reported no beneficial effects at 0.3 mg/kg (41). A last study in children at 0.3 mg/kg mg reported omission errors and response time improved when MPH were given to individuals with ADHD (42). In terms of effects on ADHD information process, previous studies have demonstrated that shorter term pharmacological effects of MPH treatment (0.3 mg/Kg) does not affect short-term memory, visual retention, baseline motor speed or encoding, but does increase timed tasked decision making (43).

Although shorter term MPH treatment studies on direct pharmacological effects show varied findings, MPH studies that look at prolonged MPH treatment have shown more consistent results that the ability of MPH to improve ADHD symptoms in children may be maintained for at least two years (44-49). For example, a study of ninety-four children and adolescents (ages 8-18 years) who had been treated with MPH for more than 2 years were randomly assigned to double-blind continuation of treatment for 7 weeks (36 or 54 mg/day of extended-release methylphenidate) or gradual withdrawal over 3 weeks, to 4 weeks of placebo confirmed that on average, MPH treatment after two or more years significantly improved children attention deficits compared to children that discontinued MPH treatment after two years and were administered a placebo (50). This benefit, however, had smaller effect sizes than those in short-term trials (50). This finding means that the children administered MPH for up to two years did not reach a point of treatment tolerance where MPH was no longer beneficial, which is important as sensitization or tolerance can to a prolonged treatment can be a problem. Interestingly, the attention ability of 60% of children did not deteriorate after withdrawing to placebo, suggesting that chronic MPH may be mechanistically altering additional systems than its immediate pharmacological action to maintain lasting attention benefits (50). In regard to our developmental Mn model, since we only began to see improved attention after at least 9 days of administration, I believe this MPH efficacy to normalize attentional function mechanistically in developmental Mn exposed animals may be influenced by additional factors on the gene expression level than just acute exposure (dopamine transporter) DAT and (norepinephrine transporter) NET inhibition (1).

Recently we have discovered that developmental Mn exposure induces mammalian/mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) and Wingless-Int (Wnt) signaling epigenomic, transcriptomic, and protein expression dysregulation and that these impairments are associated with the Mn-induced hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and attention deficits in our rat model (Chapter 2). Interestingly, new evidence suggests that MPH may also alter mTOR and Wnt signaling neurodevelopmental pathways as a mechanism to improve attentional function, in addition to its classical method of inhibiting dopamine transporter function. (51, 60-65). For example, in vitro research has revealed that SH-SY5Y neuronal like cells when exposed to MPH and a dopamine transporter inhibitor have activated Wnt signaling (60) and in additional cell study MPH affected the mTOR pathway by decreasing the activity of Akt and mTOR substrates after short term treatment and increasing them after long-term treatment (65). Thus, the varied evidence I see of acute MPH effects, but consistent evidence of chronic MPH even after discontinued use suggests perhaps chronic MPH treatment leads to lasting changes in mTOR and Wnt signaling to create lasting attention benefits in developmental Mn exposed rats.

Here I aim to establish an association between attentional benefits of chronic low dose MPH treatment and prefrontal cortex gene expression in developmental Mn

exposed rats (1). I hypothesize that the attentional benefits of our chronic low MPH dose are associated with normalized prefrontal cortex gene expression related to mTOR, Wht, and catecholaminergic system pathways. To test this prefrontal cortex brain tissue from behaviorally tested developmental Mn exposed and control rats were assessed for differential gene expression analysis and I will first establish the developmental Mn exposure phenotype of how developmental Mn exposure alters gene expression outcomes (e.g., differentially expressed genes, pathway enrichment Gene Ontology terms, and IPA upstream and causal regulators). I will compare this to our previous reported findings in younger adult animals (PND 66) from Chapter 2. In order to achieve the goal of identifying which Mn-induced gene expression outcomes are normalized and/or enhanced by MPH treatment I will use a Venn Diagram comparison approach of comparing each individual analysis (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH) as further detailed below. Here I report that developmental Mn causes similar differential gene expression changes to epigenetic, inflammation, cell development, and hypofunctioning neuronal systems as we have found previously in PND 66 rats (Chapter 2). Related to catecholaminergic function solute carrier family 29 member 4 (Slc29a4) and cadherin 2 (Cdh2) decreased by developmental Mn exposure (C v Mn), but then increased in developmental Mn exposed rats with MPH compared to just developmental Mn exposed rats (Mn v MnMPH). Additionally, Wnt and mTOR signaling pathway related genes LDL receptor related protein 5 (Lrp5) and tyrosineprotein kinase lyn (Lyn) are revealed as also decreased by developmental Mn, but increased in MnMPH animals while the Wnt pathway gene ring finger protein 43 (*Rnf43*) shows the reverse effect. In particular, mTOR and Wnt signaling pathways remain altered in these PND 180 rats and interestingly chronic low dose MPH treatment normalizes this mTOR signaling pathway dysregulation more upstream at the insulin-PI3K-AKT-axis signaling pathway. These findings establish the importance of prolonged MPH treatment mode of action to target these key catecholaminergic and mTOR signaling pathway genes that elucidates our understanding of novel mechanisms outside of MPH's pharmacological mechanism, which may aid future therapeutic interventions for children at risk of elevated Mn exposure and the development of attention deficits.

3.3 Methods

The present study presents transcriptomics analyses of prefrontal cortex brain tissue from control and Mn-exposed rats treated with vehicle or MPH (0.5 mg/kg). The adult animals yielding the samples underwent developmental Mn (or vehicle) exposure over PND 1 – 21, followed by a series of attention, impulse control, and sensorimotor function tests over PND 47-109. Over the final stages of behavioral testing, animals were treated with MPH prior to testing (30 days total) in a 2 x 2 (-/+ Mn, -/+ MPH) study design, followed by a final catecholaminergic receptor antagonist phase of the study (PND 144-179) where all animals in the 2 x 2 design received three cycles of daily vehicle, D1R, D2R, or α 2AR receptor antagonist following a Latin square design. Animals were sacrificed 3 days following the final MPH and receptor antagonist dose for brain tissue collection.

3.3.1 Subjects

All subjects (n = 128) were born in-house from nulliparous timed-pregnant Long Evans rats (from Charles River gestational day 18) as previously described (Chapter 2, Methods). Briefly, 12 to 24 hours after parturition (designated PND 1, birth = PND 0), litters were sexed, weighed, and culled to eight pups per litter such that each litter was composed of five to six males and the remainder females. Only one male per litter was assigned to a particular Mn treatment condition. Rats (dams and weaned pups) were fed Harlan Teklad rodent chow #2920 (reported by the manufacturer to contain 80 mg Mn/kg) and housed in polycarbonate cages at a constant temperature of $21 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C. At PND 22, all pups were weaned and the rats designated for behavioral testing were pair-housed with an animal of the same treatment group and maintained on a reversed 10:14 hr light/dark cycle. All aspects of behavioral testing and feeding were carried out during the active (dark) phase of the rats' diurnal cycle.

Males were exclusively used because attentional dysfunction is two to three times more prevalent in boys than girls (52-53), and because our prior studies have established that early postnatal Mn exposure causes lasting impairments in learning, attention, and fine motor function in male rats (29-36). All animal procedures were approved by the institutional IACUC (protocols Smithd1803) and adhered to National Institutes of Health guidelines set forth in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals. Criteria for exclusion of rats from the study were based on overt signs of poor rat health, including loss of body weight, absence of grooming, impaired function, and death; no rats were excluded from the study based on these criteria. This study was not pre-registered.

3.3.2 Manganese dosing

Neonatal rats were orally exposed to a Mn dose of 50 mg Mn/kg/day starting on PND 1 through weaning on PND 21 (early postnatal Mn exposure) (29-36). This Mn exposure regimen is relevant to children exposed to elevated Mn via drinking water, diet, or both; pre-weaning exposure to 50 mg Mn/kg/day produces a relative increase in Mn intake that approximates the increase reported in infants and young children exposed to Mn-contaminated water or soy-based infant formulas (29-36).

3.3.3 Chronic methylphenidate and catecholaminergic receptor antagonist administration

Briefly, developmental Mn exposed and control rats were behaviorally tested using the 5-Choice Serial Reaction Time task from PND 45-108 to determine baseline Mn attention deficits. Next, methylphenidate hydrochloride (MPH) (Sigma-Aldrich Inc, St Louis, Missouri) was administered at oral doses of 0, 0.5, 1.5, and 3.0 mg/kg/d once daily for 30 days from PND 109-143 and rat attention testing continued to determine the efficacy of MPH treatment. Lastly, help elucidate the roles of key catecholaminergic receptors (individually) in the Mn deficits, and in the MPH efficacy to alleviate the deficits rats entered an antagonist administration phase for about 36 days from PND 144-179, getting a specific antagonist (dopamine receptor D1, dopamine receptor D2, alpha-2A adrenergic receptor) by subcutaneously at doses of 0.005, 0.015, and 1.0 mg/kg, respectively 10 minutes prior to oral MPH, and getting MPH every 3rd day with 2 days of washout for antagonists between antagonist and MPH doses (e.g., MPH and antag on day 1, day 4, day 7, day 10 for cycle 1, day 13, 16, 19, 22 for cycle 2, and day 25, 28, 31, ,34 for cycle 3). While the Mn and MPH groups received all the same antagonists, it is important to recognize this treatment, since the tissue that is presently analyzed came from rats on MPH 6 day/week for 30 dosing days, then every 3 days for an additional 36 days or so. Animals were sacrificed on about PND 180.

Only the 0 and 0.5 mg/kg/d animals are being analyzed for gene expression analysis in the present study. Control- and Mn-exposed animals were randomized into the MPH or vehicle treatment groups prior to starting the MPH treatment phase of the study. MPH treatment was delivered using a food wafer delivery method. This, or similar, MPH dosing regimens have been shown to be safe to adolescent rats and juvenile monkeys, to produce a blood MPH half-life of ~2 h in adult rats, and to improve attention, working memory, inhibitory control, and forelimb skill deficits in animal models , thereby mimicking the human pharmacokinetic profile and clinical use of the drug (31, 33).

3.3.4 Differentially expressed genes and functional pathway analysis

The ability of developmental Mn exposure and chronic MPH administration to alter global gene expression was determined by 3' Tag RNA-sequencing as previously described (Chapter 2, Methods). Briefly, partially thawed fresh-frozen prefrontal cortex tissue punches (1.39 mm thickness, 1.5 mm diameter, 25-30 mg) were taken from the anterior cingulate cortex/prefrontal cortex area (Paxinos and Watson Rat Brain Atlas: 2.16-0.77 mm anterior to bregma) over dry-ice and underwent Dounce Homogenization and total RNA extraction, DNAse treatment, and Reverse Transcription. RNA aliquots from the RNA extraction (n=6 rats/treatment) were analyzed for Bioanalyzer quality assessment, library preparation, and 3' Tag RNAsequencing by the University of California Davis Genome Center. FastQ files were processed using established Geneious Prime RNA-sequencing tools (Geneious Prime 2022.0.). DESeq2 was used to calculate differentially expressed gene (DEG) values between control and developmental Mn-exposed prefrontal cortex brain samples (54). Next, all DEGs were ranked and analyzed using Fast Preranked Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (FGSEA) to determine the DEG's Gene Ontology-associated biological processes, molecular functions, and cellular components subtypes. Gene Ontology biological processes were further reduced, filtered, and visualized using REVIGO's algorithm for semantic similarity of parent and child terms (55) (Chapter 2, Methods).

3.3.6 Treatment Group Analysis Integration

Integrated analysis of the DEG data were conducted to determine which genes and Gene Ontology biological processes were altered by developmental Mn exposure and/or chronic methylphenidate exposure that associate with our Mn-attention deficit and subsequent chronic methylphenidate rescue. I used the Genomics Tools Venn-Diagram web program and REVIGO to compare and visualize the upregulated and downregulated Gene Ontology biological processes group lists shared by C v. Mn, C v. MnMPH, and Mn v. MnMPH associated genes. Genomics Tools Venn-Diagram web program comparison was performed on differentially expressed genes to further determine genes that were changed due to chronic methylphenidate administration. Clustergrammer was then used to visually display DEG expression levels.

3.3.6 Upstream and causal gene identification by Ingenuity Pathway Analysis

Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) was performed at the UCLA Technology Center for Genomics & Bioinformatics using all p-unadjusted DEGs from DESeq2 to identify significant causal and upstream regulator genes. Brief gene function descriptions were obtained from GeneCards: The Human Gene Database (Chapter 2, Methods).

3.4 Results

3.4.0 Results Overview

My objectives for the following result sections are to determine the lasting changes in prefrontal cortex gene expression caused by developmental Mn in behaviorally tested rats. I aim to identify differentially expressed genes and enriched pathways altered by Mn that may be associated with the lasting deficits in attention, impulse control, and sensorimotor function, including catecholaminergic system function, and higher regulatory pathways. I also aim to determine if prolonged oral MPH treatment, at a dose (0.5 mg/kg) shown to fully alleviate the Mn behavioral deficits, i) restores differentially expressed genes/pathways altered by developmental Mn exposure, and/or ii) induces differentially expressed genes caused by Mn and lead to amelioration of the Mn functional deficits (1).

To achieve these aims, I will first establish the developmental Mn exposure phenotype of how developmental Mn exposure alters gene expression outcomes (e.g., differentially expressed genes, pathway enrichment Gene Ontology terms, and IPA upstream and causal regulators) and I will compare this to our previous reported findings in younger adult animals (PND 66) from Chapter 2. I will primarily be highlighting gene expression outcomes related to a hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system phenotype caused by developmental Mn exposure, as well as epigenetic gene regulation, inflammation, and cellular development pathways, such as Wnt and mTOR signaling shown in our Chapter 2 findings. This analysis will be done through reporting the individual control v manganese (C v Mn) two-way RNA-seq analysis. In order to achieve the goal of identifying which Mn-induced gene expression outcomes are normalized and/or enhanced by MPH treatment I next report the findings from two other individual RNA-seq two-way comparisons: control v manganese with MPH (C v MnMPH) and manganese v manganese with MPH (Mn v MnMPH). Individual C v MnMPH analysis informs us of what gene expression outcomes remain different in MnMPH rats compared to control rats despite MnMPH rats no longer having attention deficits compared to controls while the individual Mn v MnMPH comparison informs us how MnMPH rats that no longer have attention deficits compared to control differ from Mn rats that do have attention deficits.

Although the C v MnMPH and Mn v MnMPH comparison individual analysis will be detailed further in the supplemental material, both comparisons are needed to create a Venn Diagram of gene expression outcomes from all three two-way comparisons (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, Mn v MnMPH) to identity which gene expression outcomes are solely due to developmental Mn exposure, Mn altered outcomes normalized by MPH, and Mn altered outcomes enhanced by MPH. Supplemental Figure 1 details what we may learn from each section of the Venn Diagram comparison. Altogether through understanding these comparisons it will strengthen our understanding of lasting developmental Mn exposure induced transcriptomic changes and elucidate potential mechanisms of MPH treatment to rescue Mn-induced gene expression outcomes in developmental Mn exposed behaviorally tested rats.

3.4.1 Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting catecholaminergic, epigenetic regulation, inflammation, and cellular development related gene expression changes in the prefrontal cortex of Mn rats compared to control rats and prolonged MPH treatment alters similar gene expression outcomes

Here we report the individual 3' tag transcriptomic analysis gene expression two by two comparisons outcomes of C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH analyses to establish developmental Mn and MPH transcriptomic phenotypes prior to an integrated comparison analysis to establish mechanism. Our first comparison of C v Mn rats determines what outcomes may relate to our Mn-induced hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and attention deficit behavioral phenotype. In this comparison we found that Mn specifically upregulates 900 genes and downregulates 816 genes (Figure 1A, Supplemental Sheet 1). After adjusting for multiple comparisons (p-adjusted < 0.05) 58 upregulated and 31 downregulated DEGs remain (Figure 1A). Of note to our catecholaminergic phenotype we see downregulated *tyrosine 3monooxygenase/tryptophan 5-monooxygenase activation protein zeta (Ywhaz)* and increased *catechol-O-methyltransferase* (*Comt*) similar to our PND 66 findings (Chapter 2).

Previously, we have uncovered that a chronic low dose of MPH ameliorated the attention deficits in developmental Mn exposed rats (1). We used RNA-sequencing analysis to determine what genes were differentially expressed in the prefrontal cortex of these same Mn exposed with MPH treatment (MnMPH) rats compared to controls. We found 1,664 significantly (p-unadjusted < 0.05) differentially expressed genes, 942 genes upregulated and 722 genes downregulated (Supplemental Sheet 3). After adjusting for multiple comparisons (p-adjusted < 0.05) 227 upregulated genes and 121 downregulated genes remain significant (Supplemental Figure 1A). Of importance to our Mn-induced catecholaminergic phenotype and mTOR signaling pathway established in Chapter 2, *tuberous sclerosis complex subunit 2 (Tsc2)* and *glial fibrillary acidic protein (Gfap)* are downregulated while *insulin-like growth factor binding protein (Igfbp1)* is upregulated (Supplemental Sheet 3). These genes regulate mTOR signaling and can lead to altered expression of catecholaminergic genes (*Th*, *Drd1*, and *Drd2*) as well as altered dopamine levels (Chapter 2, Figure 8).

Individual analysis of the differential gene expression outcomes between developmental Mn exposed rats and developmental Mn exposed rats with chronic MPH treatment (Mn v MnMPH) were next analyzed to determine how MPH effects rat with Mn altered neurobiology. We determined developmental Mn exposure upregulates 592 and downregulates 496 prefrontal cortex genes (p-unadjusted < 0.05) with the addition of MPH administration (Supplemental Figure 2A, Supplemental Sheet 5). Only nine upregulated and six downregulated genes remain significant (p-adjusted < 0.05) when adjusting for multiple comparisons (Supplemental Figure 2A). Downregulated genes relevant to our Mn-induced Wnt and mTOR dysregulation phenotype include *wingless INT 3a (Wnt3a), tuberous sclerosis complex subunit 1 (Tsc1), tuberous sclerosis complex subunit 2 (Tsc2)*, and upregulated genes include *insulin growth factor binding protein 1 (Igfbp1), and LDL receptor related protein 5 (Lrp5)* (Supplemental Sheet 5). Taken together many of these relevant genes map well to our group's developmental Mn exposure proposed mechanism in Chapter 2 of developmental Mn increasing oxidative stress and inflammatory pathways to inhibit Wnt signaling and activate mTOR signaling thus creating a hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system. This further corroborates our PND 66 findings (Chapter 2). Additionally, we see that in the prolonged MPH treated groups these similar catecholaminergic, Wnt, and mTOR related genes are altered.

3.4.2 Developmental Mn exposure alters similar pathway enrichment Gene Ontology terms in the PFC of PND 180 rats compared to PND 66 rats and prolonged MPH treatment alters similar pathways

Here we establish the individual two by two (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH) RNA-seq comparison pathway enrichment transcriptomic phenotypes, which are necessary to understand prior to conducting our integrated two way comparison analysis of potential MPH gene expression rescue and enhancement mechanisms. Pathway enrichment Gene Ontology analysis of C v Mn p-unadjusted genes identified that developmental Mn exposure upregulates of 59 and downregulates 58 biological process terms (Figure 1B/C, Supplemental Sheet 2). Of the upregulated terms (GO:0032008) positive regulation of TOR signaling cascade, (GO:0010629) negative regulation of gene expression, and (GO:0019221) cytokine-mediated signaling pathway stood out as relevant terms to our a priori Mn-hypothesized biological categories (e.g., epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cellular development, and hypofunctioning neuronal systems) similar to our PND 66 findings (Figure 1D and Chapter 2). The downregulated GO terms (GO:0070989) oxidative demethylation, (GO:0001672) regulation of chromatin assembly, and (GO:0021954) central nervous system neuron development (Figure 1D) additionally corroborate our understanding of our previously reported in Chapter 2.

Pathway enrichment analysis of C v MnMPH, which are developmental Mn exposed rats that are associated with rescued attention function, reveal 96 upregulated and 33 downregulated biological process terms associated related to similar categories of epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cellular development, and neuronal systems as previously documented (Supplemental Figure 1B/C, Supplemental Sheet 4) (Chapter 2) (1). Specifically, upregulated (*GO:0033603*) positive regulation of dopamine secretion and (*GO:00320080*) positive regulation of TOR signaling cascade as well as downregulated (*GO:0006974*) DNA damage response and (*GO:2001244*) positive regulation of intrinsic apoptotic signaling pathway stood out due to our previous Mn impaired catecholaminergic, mTOR, and inflammation findings (Supplemental Figure 1D, Supplemental Sheet 4) (Chapter 2).

Lastly, the individual comparison of Mn v MnMPH analysis reveals upregulation of 42 and downregulation of 59 biological process terms (Supplemental Figure 2C/D, Supplemental Sheet 6). Relevant upregulated GO terms include (GO:0006469) negative regulation of protein kinase activity and (GO:0006836) neurotransmitter transport and relevant downregulated GO terms include (GO:0030182) neuron differentiation, and (GO:0007268) synaptic transmission (Supplemental Figure 2D). Overall, these individual two by two comparisons suggest developmental Mn exposure creates lasting changes to epigenetic gene regulation, inflammation, cellular development, and hypofunctioning neuronal pathways similar to our previous PND 66 findings. Additionally, MPH treated groups (C v MnMPH and Mn v MnMPH) have altered pathways related to similar functions, specifically in benefits of dopaminergic function, however, the integrated analysis shows that pathways upstream of mTOR signaling, such as with the insulin regulation may be more important to MPH's gene expression effects as mTOR signaling is seen in both C v Mn MPH and is not different in Mn v MnMPH.

3.4.3 Integration of developmental Mn exposure and MPH differential gene expression analyses suggests that chronic administration of low dose MPH normalizes gene expression as mechanisms of ameliorating attention dysfunction in the prefrontal cortex of developmentally Mn exposed adult rats

Now with each individual comparison phenotype complete I am able to integrate all three analyses comparisons (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH) to determine which genes and Gene Ontology terms can be attributed to developmental Mn outcomes and also which may be normalized by MPH administration (Supplemental Figure 1). To start, my analysis reveals 124 genes (p-unadjusted) that are not only altered by developmental Mn in the C v Mn comparison, but that are also enhanced by MPH in Mn exposed animals in the Mn v MnMPH comparisons. For instance, their fold change is not the same as control as they are up or downregulated by Mn, but then the directionality of the fold change is reversed by MPH in Mn exposed animals (Supplemental Figure 1A, Figure 2A, Supplemental Sheet 7). These genes are considered enhanced (up or downregulated foldchange from Control). Of particular note to our catecholaminergic phenotype we see both *solute carrier family 29 member* 4 (Slc29a4) and cadherin 2 (Cdh2) decreased by developmental Mn exposure (C v Mn), but then increased in developmental Mn exposed rats with MPH compared to just developmental Mn exposed rats (Mn v MnMPH). These genes can regulate the release and transport of dopamine. Additionally, Wnt and mTOR signaling pathway related genes LDL receptor related protein 5 (Lrp5) and tyrosine-protein kinase Lyn (Lyn) are revealed as also decreased by developmental Mn, but increased in MnMPH animals while the Wnt pathway gene ring finger protein 43 (Rnf43) is increased by developmental Mn exposure compared to control, but decreased in MnMPH animals compared to Mn animals (Figure 2B, Supplemental Figure 1A, Supplemental Sheet 7).

Secondarily, in assessing which genes were altered by developmental Mn exposure, but now rescued by prolonged MPH treatment we see 1005 genes (p-unadjusted) through the Venn Diagram genes only in the C v Mn group that were no longer DEG in the C v MnMPH or Mn v MnMPH groups (Figure 2C, Supplemental Figure 1B) Examples of these normalized genes related to our Mn altered phenotype are *wingless INT 6/7b* (*Wnt6/7b*), *tyrosine 3-monooxygenase/tryptophan 5-*

monooxygenase activation protein zeta (Ywhaz), and *janus kinase 3 (Jak3)* (Figure 2, Supplemental Figure 7).

Lastly, 591 genes (p-unadjusted) are identified solely in differentially expressed in the Mn v MnMPH comparison (Figure 2D, Supplemental Figure 1C, Supplemental Figure 7). Of these genes *axin 1 (Axin1), tuberous sclerosis complex 1 (Tsc1)*, and *wingless INT 3a (Wnt3a)* are related to Wnt and mTOR signaling function and *calcium voltage-gated channel subunit alpha1 C (Cacna1c)* is related to catecholaminergic system function (Figure 2D). For additional viewing all p-unadjusted genes in all three comparisons (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH) are charted by their associated gene expression fold change in each individual two-way comparison (Supplemental Sheet 8). Overall, the pattern continues of genes related to catecholaminergic, Wnt, and mTOR pathway function being changed by developmental Mn, but then enhanced or normalized by MPH treatment.

3.4.4 Gene Ontology term integration reveals significant epigenetic, inflammation, cell development and hypofunctioning neuronal pathways normalized by MPH administration

To further define the functional processes normalized by MPH administration, we integrated the prior comparisons (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH) Gene Ontology terms. The analysis first reveals that 10 Gene Ontology terms (p-unadjusted) are both altered by developmental Mn exposure and also enhanced by prolonged MPH treatment (Figure 3A). These Gene Ontology terms include several related to hemoglobin function, such *as* (*GO:0010999*) *regulation of eif2 alpha phosphorylation by heme*, (*GO:0046501*) *protoporphyrinogen ix metabolic process*, (*GO:0046986*)

negative regulation of hemoglobin biosynthetic process, and several terms related to neuronal processes, such as (GO:0006874) cellular calcium ion homeostasis and (GO:0045947) negative regulation of translational initiation. The overarching connector of both the hemoglobin and neuronal processes here is in Eif2a, which functions in coordination with mTORC1 under cellular stress to initiate translation and the downregulation of Eif2a (as seen here) is viewed as a neuroprotectant and antioxidative for the brain (Figure 3B) (66).

We see 97 Mn altered biological process terms normalized by MPH administration (Figure 3A, Supplemental Sheet 9). Some relevant terms of interest that were associated with downregulated genes by Mn exposure, but are now normalized are (GO:0021954) central nervous system neuron development, (GO:0042417) dopamine metabolic process and (GO:0070989) oxidative demethylation, while (GO:0051898) negative regulation of protein kinase B signaling cascade (Akt) and (GO:0019221) cytokine-mediated signaling pathway which were originally upregulated by Mn are now normalized. (Figure 3C, Supplemental Sheet 9). It is also interesting to note that (GO:007268) synaptic transmission, (GO:0014013) regulation of gliogenesis, and (GO:0032024) positive regulation of insulin secretion are several pathways that show up as not normalized, but in fact being further altered by MPH in developmental Mn rats (Figure 3D, Supplemental Sheet 9).

3.4.5 Ingenuity Pathway Analysis integration indicates the top regulators of MPH normalized gene expression
Finally, we conducted Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) to uncover the upstream and causal regulators of these developmental Mn and chronic MPH transcriptomic changes so that we may have a better mechanistic understanding of developmental Mn and MPH effects on neurobiology (See Methods). Using our integrated comparison approach 69 IPA causal and upstream regulators are identified (p-unadjusted < 0.05) to be altered by developmental Mn exposure, but enhanced by prolonged MPH treatment (Figure 4A). These 69 regulators include the catecholamine and mTOR related gene *solute carrier family 7 member 5 (Slc7a5)*, the Wnt related genes *lymphoid enhancer binding factor 1 (Lef1)* and *vascular endothelial growth factor A (Vegfa)*, and the epigenetic modulator *histone deacetylase 2 (Hdac2)*. Of these 69 IPA regulators only *insulin like growth factor 1 (Igf1)* reached statistical power to have an inhibited activation value by IPA (Figure 4B, Supplemental Sheets 10-12).

IPA reveals 331 significant (p-unadjusted < 0.05) upstream and causal regulators found only in our C v Mn analysis, suggesting these genes are regulators of our MPH gene expression rescue(Figure 4A, Supplemental Sheets 10-12). Of these upstream and causal regulators, 73 had an activation value (+/-) 2, indicating they are predicted to be activated or inhibited (Figure 4B, Supplemental Sheet 10-12). The *catechol-o-methyltransferase* (*Comt*), *histone deacetylase* 7 (*Hdac7*), *DNA methyltransferase* 3a (*Dnmt3a*), *insulin like growth factor* 2 (*Igf2*), *quaking* (*Qki*), and *lymphoid enhancer binding factor* (*Lef1*) stand out as significant gene regulators of our normalization phenotype due to their role in epigenetic regulation of catecholaminergic function and/or upstream mTOR and Wnt pathway regulation (Supplemental Figure 4A, Supplemental Sheet 10-12). Additionally, several of these regulators such as *Comt* and *Igf2* were previously identified as being differentially expressed themselves in our present findings. Lastly, IPA upstream and causal regulators of our altered MnMPH rat altered phenotype from Mn rat (Figure 1C) show 438 causal and upstream regulators with 31 defined as activated or inhibited (Figure 4A/4B). These significant regulators include AKT serine/Threonine kinase 1 (Akt), NFE2 like BZIP transcription factor 2 (Nfe2l2), tyrosine 3-monoxygenease/tryptophan 5-monoxygenase activation protein zeta (Ywhaz), and catenin beta interacting protein 1 (Ctnnbip1) as regulators, which are also connected to mTOR and Wnt signaling, related to our PND 66 gene expression findings, and many of which were previously shown differentially expressed themselves in our present analysis (Supplemental Figure 4B, Supplemental Sheet 10-12) (Chapter 2). As a whole we see from the IPA causal and upstream analysis that several regulators not only are present in our previously proposed Mn neurotoxicity mechanism and differential expression data (Qki, Dnmt3a, Hdac7) in Chapter 2, but are also differentially expressed genes (*Comt* and *Igf2*) that are found normalized by prolonged MPH treatment elucidating potential MPH treatment mechanisms.

3.5. Discussion

Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) affects upwards of 6-11% of all U.S. children aged 6-17 years (56). Although the exact causes of neurological disorders such as ADHD are unknown, elevated exposure to environmental toxicants are believed to be a risk factor (28). Unfortunately, children from lower income and/or marginalized ethnic backgrounds have been shown to be disproportionately at risk of elevated toxicant exposure compared to other identity groups and consequently, these children have a higher risk of developing neurological disorders (28). Thus, determining how toxicants, such as Mn alter the brain is vital to implementing therapeutic approaches to serve these vulnerable populations.

Our group recently proposed a mechanism of Mn neurotoxicity establishing mTOR and Wnt signaling pathway methylation, transcriptomic, and protein level dysregulation as a mechanism for how developmental Mn exposure produces a lasting hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and ADHD-like attention deficit phenotype in rats (Chapter 2). We further determined for the first time a low dose of MPH that ameliorated attention deficits caused by developmental Mn exposure (1). Here we aimed to establish an association between attentional benefits of chronic low dose MPH treatment and lasting prefrontal cortex gene expression in developmental Mn exposed rats.

Through conducting RNA-sequencing gene expression analysis on the prefrontal cortex tissue of control and developmental Mn exposed animals with and without chronic MPH administration (C v Mn, C v MnMPH, Mn v MnMPH) we have found that developmental Mn exposure alters epigenetic regulation, inflammation, cellular development, and neuronal processes and MPH administration alters and normalizes similar functions to control animals. More specifically, we see altered genes, such as *tuberous sclerosis complex subunit 2 (Tsc2)* and *glial fibrillary acidic protein (Gfap)* are downregulated *while insulin-like growth factor binding protein (Igfbp1)* is upregulated. We also see developmental Mn exposure DEGs associated with

similar Gene Ontology terms impaired by developmental Mn exposure just as we have seen in our previous findings in PND 66 animals, such as with the upregulated GO term (GO:0032008) positive regulation of TOR signaling and downregulated GO term (GO:0007417) central nervous system neuronal development (Chapter 2). Furthermore, the IPA causal and upstream regulators that were shown to regulate developmental Mn exposure induced transcriptomic changes, include the top regulators *insulin receptor* (Insr) and CAMP responsive element binding protein 1 (Creb1). These genes are known to be upstream regulators of mTOR and Wnt signaling through the insulin-PI3K-AKT-axis (51).

Interestingly, we found several developmental Mn altered genes that were also enhanced by MPH treatment in Mn exposed rats. These genes include solute carrier family 29 member 4 (*Slc29a4*), *cadherin 2 (Cdh2*), *LDL receptor protein 5 (Lrp5*), *family tyrosine kinase lyn (Lyn)*, and *ring finger protein 43 (Rnf43)* and highlight the ability of prolonged MPH treatment to rescue catecholaminergic, mTOR and Wnt pathway transcriptomic outcomes in addition to previous expected pharmacological mechanisms to ameliorate attention deficits. We additionally, see evidence that MPH normalizes further upstream pathways that regulate Wnt and mTOR signaling, such as with being associated with upregulated genes involved in the GO term (*GO:0051898*) *negative regulation of protein kinase B signaling cascades (Akt)* as well as normalizing the downregulated GO term (*GO:0042417) dopamine metabolic process*. This is further supported by the causal and upstream analysis showing *catechol-omethyltransferase (Comt)*, *histone deacetylase 7 (Hdac7)*, *DNA methyltransferase 3a* (*Dnmt3a*), *insulin like growth factor 2 (Igf2), quaking (Qki)*, and *lymphoid enhancer binding factor (Lef1)*, among others, as significant gene regulators of our normalization phenotype due to their role in epigenetic regulation of catecholaminergic function and/or upstream mTOR and Wnt pathway regulation (Chapter 2; 51).

Furthermore, our IPA analysis revealed several catecholamine and mTOR related genes, that were not only altered by developmental Mn exposure, but that were also enhanced by MPH treatment in Mn exposed rats, as causal and upstream regulators. These regulators include catecholamine regulator and also differentially expressed solute carrier family 7 member 5 (Slc7a5), the Wnt and mTOR related genes insulin like growth factor 1 (Igf1), lymphoid enhancer-binding factor 1 (Lef1), and vascular endothelial growth factor A (Vegfa), and the epigenetic modulator histone deacetylase 2 (Hdac2). IPA upstream and causal regulators of our altered MPH phenotype not normalized in MnMPH animals show AKT serine/Threonine kinase 1 (Akt), NFE2 like BZIP transcription factor 2 (Nfe2l2), tyrosine 3monoxygenease/tryptophan 5-monoxygenase activation protein zeta (Ywhaz), and catenin beta interacting protein 1 (Ctnnbip1) as regulators, which are also connected to mTOR, Wnt signaling, and related to our PND 66 gene expression findings (Chapter 2; 51, 57-58).

Although in general, MPH acts as a dopamine, norepinephrine, and at low-level serotonin transporter inhibitor to alter attentional function, the exact molecular pathways involved in this context remains unclear (59). Taking this notion in to context of our current findings, the literature supports our findings above that MPH can alter

insulin regulation of the PI3K-AKT axis to control Wnt and mTOR function resulting in altered catecholaminergic gene expression outcomes (51,60-65). For example, *in vitro* research has revealed that SH-SY5Y neuronal like cells when exposed to MPH and a dopamine transporter inhibitor still have activated Wnt signaling (60). In addition, levels of the Wnt pathway components, β -catenin, VEGF, and TrkB, have been shown to be elevated in juvenile male mice after a low dose of chronic MPH treatment (1 mg/kg/IP) and reduced after high dose chronic treatment (10 mg/kg/IP) (63). Additionally, 8-day MPH administration can regulate phosphorylation of GSK3 and Akt in C57BI/6J adult mice (64). Lastly, MPH affected the mTOR pathway by decreasing the activity of Akt and mTOR substrates after short term treatment and increasing them after long-term treatment (65).

In regard to our proposed mechanism of developmental Mn creating a proinflammatory environment that leads to epigenetic and transcriptomic changes of inhibited Wnt signaling components and activated mTOR signaling to create a hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system (Chapter 2, Section 7, Figure 8) our present evidence suggests chronic MPH enhances *Lrp5*, *Lyn*, *Vegfa*, *Igf1*, and *Hdac2* and normalizes the important mechanism upstream and causal regulators *Comt*, *Hdac7*, *Igf2*, *Dnmt3a*, and *Qki* among others. These regulators are important mediators of the Mn-induced oxidative stress and epigenetic regulation activation of inflammation response, the inhibition of Wnt signaling and activation of mTOR response, and regulation of catecholaminergic protein pathways all noted in the step by step Chapter 2 proposed mechanism. Thus, the potential of MPH treatment to normalize Wnt and

mTOR pathways dysregulated by developmental Mn exposure and ameliorate catecholaminergic hypofunction may be explained through our differential gene expression findings.

Ongoing studies in our group will be to assess the gene expression outcomes of MPH on normal control rats to discern key differences between how MPH interacts between control rats and Mn exposed rats. Additionally, based on our prior published work showing developmental Mn exposure alters DNA methylation associated with differential gene expression and attention dysfunction it will be important to integrate DNA methylation analysis to uncover a further deepened understanding of developmental Mn exposure and chronic MPH administration mechanisms of action. Overall, our findings underscore the importance to further investigate MPH's mode of action to target the insulin-PI3K-AKT-mTOR signaling pathway as further understanding of this regulation may aid therapeutic interventions for children at risk of elevated Mn exposure and the development of attention deficits.

3.6. Acknowledgements

Experimental design was led by Nicholas Santiago and Donald Smith. Rodent dosing and behavioral study was led by Stephane Beaudin, Donald Smith, Nicholas Santiago, and Shanna Howard with many supportive undergraduate students. Tissue collection, RNA extraction, and bioinformatic analysis was led by Nicholas Santiago. RNA-sequencing was performed by UC Davis Genome Core. Manuscript writing and analysis was lead by Nicholas Santiago and Donald Smith. Funding was thanks to National Institutes of Environmental Health Sciences (#R01ES028369).

3.7 Figures

3.7.1 Figure 1: Developmental Mn exposure induces lasting gene expression changes in in the PFC of Mn rats compared to control rats A. C v Mn, differential gene expression volcano plot (left) and p-adjusted significant genes by fold change (right). B/C. Down- and upregulated Gene Ontology (GO) terms from p-unadjusted differential genes. D. List of relevant GO terms to Mn exposure *a priori* hypotheses.



3.7.2 Figure 2: Differentially expressed gene analysis comparisons between treatment groups suggest MPH administration normalizes lasting developmental Mn exposure associated gene expression. A. Venn diagram comparisons of C v. Mn, C v. MnMPH, and Mn v. MnMPH DEGs, p-unadj. B. Heatmap of top 50 DEGs by foldchange in the C v Mn and Mn v MnMPH intersection group (124 genes). C. Heatmap of top 50 DEGs by foldchange only in the C v Mn group (1005 genes). D. Heatmap of top 50 DEGs by foldchange only in the Mn v MnMPH group (591 genes). Full list of genes are in Supplemental Sheet 7.



3.7.3 Figure 3: Gene Ontology term integration reveals significant epigenetic, inflammation, cell development and hypofunctioning neuronal pathway normalized and enhanced by MPH administration. A. Venn diagram comparisons of C v. Mn, C v. MnMPH, and Mn v. MnMPH GO Terms from DEGs, p-unadj. B. Gene Ontology terms shared by both C v Mn and Mn v MnMPH analysis (10 GO terms). C. Revigo Bubblemaps of p-unadj Gene Ontology terms only in the C v Mn analysis (97 GO terms). D. Revigo Bubblemaps of p-unadj Gene Ontology terms only in the Mn v MnMPH analysis (84 GO terms). Each bubblemap circle represents a p < 0.05 GO term, the larger the circle the more child terms within, and the thicker the line the more functional connects that GO term has with the connecting GO term. Full list of terms viewable in Supplemental Sheet 9.



3.7.4 Figure 4: Ingenuty Pathway Analysis reveals top causal and upstream regulators of our MPH administration normalize and further alteration phenotype. A/B. Venn diagram comparison of C v. Mn, C v. MnMPH, and Mn v. MnMPH IPA upstream and causal regulators with (A) incuding all p < 0.05 significant regulators and (B) including only regulators with activation value (+/-) 2, statistically predicted activated or inhibited. C. IPA regulators from the 69 in 'A' shown to be both altered by developmental Mn and also enhanced by prolonged MPH treatment (C v Mn and Mn v MnMPH intersection). IPA Activation Value before '/' is the value in C v Mn, while the value after '/' indicates the Mn v MnMPH value. All IPA regulators from the three group comparisons can be found in the Supplemental Sheet 10-12. Notable functions of C v Mn comparison (331 regulators) and Mn v MnMPH comparison (438 regulators) are also can be found in Supplemental Figure 3.



3.7 References

- Santiago NA, Howard SL, Beaudin S, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. (2022). Developmental Mn Exposure Induces Lasting Selective Attention Deficits That Are Rescued by Methylphenidate (Ritalin), and Are Associated with Inflammatory, Epigenetic, and Neuronal System Changes in the Rat Prefrontal Cortex. San Diego, CA: Society of Toxicology, 2022.
- Bolea-Alamanac B, Nutt DJ, Adamou M, Asherson P, Bazire S, Coghill D, Heal D, Muller U, Nash J, Santosh P, et al. (2014). Evidence-based guidelines for the pharmacological management of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: update on recommendations from the British Association for Psychopharmacology. J Psychopharmacol (Oxford). 28:179–203.
- 3. Spencer T, Wilens T, Harding M, O'Donnell D, Griffin S. (1996). Pharmacotherapy of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder across the life cycle. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 35:409–432.
- 4. Barkley RA. (2004). Adolescents with attention-deficit/hyper- activity disorder: an overview of empirically based treatments. J Psychiatr Pract. 10:39–56.
- 5. Hodgkins P, Shaw M, Coghill D, Hechtman L. (2012). Amfetamine and methylphenidate medications for attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: complementary treat- ment options. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 21:477–492.
- 6. Spencer T, Wilens T, Harding M, O'Donnell D, Griffin S. (1996). Pharmacotherapy of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder across the life cycle. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 35:409–432.
- 7. Barkley RA. (2004). Adolescents with attention-deficit/hyper- activity disorder: an overview of empirically based treatments. J Psychiatr Pract. 10:39–56.
- 8. Hodgkins P, Shaw M, Coghill D, Hechtman L. (2012). Amfetamine and methylphenidate medications for attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: complementary treat- ment options. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 21:477–492.
- Bolea-Alamanac B, Nutt DJ, Adamou M, Asherson P, Bazire S, Coghill D, Heal D, Muller U, Nash J, Santosh P, et al. (2014). Evidence-based guidelines for the pharmacological management of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: update on recommendations from the British Association for Psychopharmacology. J Psychopharmacol (Oxford). 28:179–203.
- 10. Volz, T.J. (2008). Neuropharmacological mechanisms underlying the neuroprotective effects of methylphenidate. Curr. Neuropharmacol. 6, 379–385.

- 11. Crinella (2003). Does soy-based infant formula cause ADHD?, Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics, 3:2, 145-148.
- 12. Bouchard, M., Laforest, F., Vandelac, L., Bellinger, D., Mergler, D., (2007). Hair manganese and hyperactive behaviors: pilot study of school-age children exposed through tap water. Environ. Health Perspect. 115 (1), 122–127.
- Bouchard, M.F., Sauve, S., Barbeau, B., Legrand, M., Brodeur, M.E., Bouffard, T., et al., (2011). Intellectual impairment in school-age children exposed to manganese from drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 119 (1), 138–143.
- Bouchard, C. Surette, P. Cormier, D. Foucher (2018). Low level exposure to manganese from drinking water and cognition in school-age children. Neurotoxicology, 64 pp. 110-117.
- 15. 14 .Ericson JE, Crinella FM, Clarke-Stewart KA, Allhusen VD, Chan T, Robertson RT. (2007). Prenatal manganese levels linked to childhood behavioral disinhibition. Neurotoxicol Teratoll. 29:181–7.
- Henn, B. C., Ettinger, A. S., Schwartz, J., Téllez-Rojo, M. M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández-Avila, M., ... Wright, R. O. (2010). Early Postnatal Blood Manganese Levels and Children's Neurodev. Epi., 21(4), 433–439.
- Lucchini, R. G., Guazzetti, S., Zoni, S., Donna, F... Smith, D. R. (2012). Tremor, olfactory and motor changes in Italian adolescents exposed to historical ferro-Mn emission. NeuroTox, 33(4), 687–696.
- Carvalho C, Menezes-Filho J, de Matosa V, Reis Bessa J,...Abreu N. (2014). Elevated airborne manganese and low executive function in school-aged children in Brazil. NeuroToxicology, 45, 301–308.
- Oulhote, Y., Mergler, D., Barbeau, B., Bellinger, D.C., Bouffard, T., Brodeur, M.E., Saint- Amour, D., Legrand, M., Sauvé, S., Bouchard, M.F. (2014). Neurobehavioral function in school-age children exposed to manganese in drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 122 (12), 1343–1350.
- Mora, A. M., Arora, M., Harley, K. G., Kogut, K., Parra, K., Hernández-Bonilla, D., ... Eskenazi, B. (2015). Prenatal and postnatal manganese teeth levels and neurodevelopment at 7, 9, and 10.5 years in the CHAMACOS cohort. Environment International, 84, 39–54.
- 21. Mora, A. M., Córdoba, L., Cano, J. C., Hernandez-Bonilla, D., Pardo, L., Schnaas, L., ... van Wendel de Joode, B. (2018). Prenatal Mancozeb Exposure, Excess Manganese, and Neurodevelopment at 1 Year of Age in the Infants' Environmental Health (ISA) Study. Environmental Health Perspectives, 126(5), 057007.

- 22. Sanders, A. P., Henn, B. C., & Wright, R. O. (2015). Perinatal and Childhood Exposure to Cadmium, Manganese, and Metal Mixtures and Effects on Cognition and Behavior: A Review of Recent Literature Compliance with Ethics Guidelines Human and Animal Rights and Informed Consent HHS Public Access. Curr Environ Health Rep, 2(3), 284–294.
- 23. Bauer, J. A. et al. (2017). Manganese in teeth and neurobehavior: Sex-specific windows of susceptibility. Environment International, 108(May), 299–308.
- 24. Bauer JA, White RF, Coull BA, Austin C, Oppini M, Zoni S, Fedrighi C, Cagna G, Placidi D, Guazzetti S, Yang Q, Bellinger DC, Webster TF, Wright RO, Smith D, Horton M, Lucchini RG, Arora M, Claus Henn B. Critical windows of susceptibility in the association between manganese and neurocognition in Italian adolescents living near ferro-manganese industry. Neurotoxicology. 2021 Dec;87:51-61.
- 25. Haynes EN, et al. (2018). Impact of air manganese on child neurodevelopment in East Liverpool, Ohio. Neurotoxicology. 64:94–102.
- 26. Coetzee, D. J., McGovern, P. M., Rao, R., Harnack, L. J., Georgieff, M. K., & Stepanov, I. (2016). Measuring the impact of manganese exposure on children's neurodevelopment: advances and research gaps in biomarker-based approaches. Environmental Health, 15(1), 91.
- 27. Bauer JA, Devick KL, Bobb JF, Coull BA, Bellinger D, Benedetti C, Cagna G, Fedrighi C, Guazzetti S, Oppini M, Placidi D, Webster TF, White RF, Yang Q, Zoni S, Wright RO, Smith DR, Lucchini RG, Claus Henn B. Associations of a Metal Mixture Measured in Multiple Biomarkers with IQ: Evidence from Italian Adolescents Living near Ferroalloy Industry. Environ Health Perspect. 2020 Sep;128(9):97002.
- 28. Smith DR, Strupp BJ. Animal Models of Childhood Exposure to Lead or Manganese: Evidence for Impaired Attention, Impulse Control, and Affect Regulation and Assessment of Potential Therapies. Neurotherapeutics. 2023 Jan;20(1):3-21.
- 29. Conley TE, Beaudin SA, Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Hartman J, Uribe W, Khan T, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. Early postnatal manganese exposure causes arousal dysregulation and lasting hypofunctioning of the prefrontal cortex catecholaminergic systems. J Neurochem. 2020 Jun;153(5):631-649.
- Beaudin, S. A., Nisam, S., & Smith, D. R. (2013). Early life versus lifelong oral manganese exposure differently impairs skilled forelimb performance in adult rats. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 38, 36–45.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Lasley, S. M., Fornal, C. A., Mandal, S., & Smith, D. R. (2015). Oral methylphenidate alleviates the fine motor dysfunction caused by

chronic postnatal manganese exposure in adult rats. Toxicological Sciences, 144(2), 318–327.

- 32. Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017a). Early postnatal manganese exposure causes lasting impairment of selective and focused attention and arousal regulation in adult rats. Environmental Health Perspectives, 125(2), 230–237.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Uribe, W., Ysais, L., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017b). Methylphenidate alleviates manganese-induced impulsivity but not distractibility. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 61, 17–28.
- 34. Kern, C. H., Stanwood, G. D., & Smith, D. R. (2010). Preweaning manganese exposure causes hyperactivity, disinhibition, and spatial learning and memory deficits associated with altered dopamine receptor and transporter levels. Synapse, 64(5), 363–378.
- 35. Kern, C. H., & Smith, D. R. (2011). Preweaning Mn exposure leads to prolonged astrocyte activation and lasting effects on the dopaminergic system in adult male rats. Synapse, 65(6), 532–544.
- 36. Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Mandal S, Strupp BJ, Beaudin SA, Smith DR. Early Postnatal Manganese Exposure Reduces Rat Cortical and Striatal Biogenic Amine Activity in Adulthood. Toxicol Sci. 2020 Jan 1;173(1):144-155.
- 37. Huang YS, Chao CC, Wu YY, Chen YY, Chen CK. Acute effects of methylphenidate on performance during the Test of Variables of Attention in children with attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2007 Jun;61(3):219-25.
- 38. Klorman R, Salzman LF, Pass HL, Borgstedt AD, Dainer KB. Effects of methylphenidate on hyperactive children's evoked responses during passive and active attention. Psychophysiology 1979; 16: 23–29.
- 39. Hastings JE, Barkley RA. A review of psychophysiological research with hyperkinetic children. J. Abnorm. Child Psychol. 1978; 6: 413–447.
- 40. Aggarwal A, Lillystone D. A follow-up pilot study of objective measures in children with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. J. Paediatr. Child Health 2000; 36: 134–138.
- 41. Michael RL, Klorman R, Salzman LF, Borgstedt AD, Dainer KB. Normalizing effects of methylphenidate on hyperactive children's vigilance performance and evoked potentials. Psychophysiology 1981; 18: 665–677.

- 42. Coons HW, Peloquin LJ, Klorman R et al. Effect of methylphenidate on young adult's vigilance and event-related potentials. Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol. 1981; 51: 373–387.
- 43. Fitzpatrick P, Klorman R, Brumaghim JT, Keefover RW. Effects of methylphenidate on stimulus evaluation and response processes: Evidence from performance and event-related potentials. Psychophysiology 1988; 25: 292–304.
- 44. De Sonneville LM, Njiokiktjien C, Hilhorst RC. Methylphenidate-induced changes in ADDH information processors. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 1991; 32: 285–295.
- 45. Abikoff, H., Hechtman, L., Klein, R.G., Gallagher, R., Fleiss, K., Etcovitch, J., ... & Pollack, S. (2004). Social functioning in children with ADHD treated with long-term methylphenidate and multimodal psychosocial treatment. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 43, 820–829.
- 46. Hechtman, L., & Greenfield, B. (2003). Long-term use of stimulants in children with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Paediatric Drugs, 5, 787–794.
- 47. Molina, B.S.G., Hinshaw, S.P., Swanson, J.M., Arnold, L.E., Vitiello, B., Jensen, P.S., ... & Houck, P.R. (2009). The MTA at 8 Years: Prospective follow-up of children treated for combined-type ADHD in a Multisite Study. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 48, 484–500.
- 48. Swanson, J., Arnold, L.E., Kraemer, H., Hechtman, L., Molina, B., Hinshaw, S., ... & Wigal, T. (2008). Evidence, interpretation, and qualification from multiple reports of long-term outcomes in the multimodal treatment study of children with ADHD (MTA) Part I: Executive summary. Journal of Attention Disorders, 12, 4–14.
- 49. Swanson, J.M., Arnold, L.E., Molina, B.S.G., Sibley, M.H., Hechtman, L.T., Hinshaw, S.P., ... & Kraemer, H.C. (2017). Young adult outcomes in the followup of the multimodal treatment study of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: symptom persistence, source discrepancy, and height suppression. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 58, 663–678.
- 50. Matthijssen, A.-F.-M., Dietrich, A., Bierens, M., Kleine Deters, R., van de Loo-Neus, G.H.H., van den Hoofdakker, B.J., & Hoekstra, P.J. (2019). Continued benefits of methylphenidate in ADHD after 2 years in clinical practice: A Randomized Placebo-Controlled Discontinuation Study. American Journal of Psychiatry, 176, 754–762.
- 51. Yde Ohki CM, Grossmann L, Alber E, Dwivedi T, Berger G, Werling AM, Walitza S, Grünblatt E. The stress-Wnt-signaling axis: a hypothesis for attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and therapy approaches. Transl Psychiatry. 2020 Sep 18;10(1):315.

- 52. Willcutt EG. (2012). The prevalence of DSM-IV attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: a meta-analytic review. Neurotherapeutics. 2012;9(3):490-499.
- 53. Feldman HM, Reiff MI. (2014). Clinical practice. Attention deficit-hyperactivity disorder in children and adolescents. N Engl J Med. 2014 Feb 27;370(9):838-46.
- 54. Love, M.I., Huber, W. & Anders, S. (2014). Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. Genome Biol 15, 550.
- 55. Supek F, Bošnjak M, Škunca N, Šmuc T. (2011). REVIGO summarizes and visualizes long lists of Gene Ontology terms. PLoS One; 6(7):e21800.
- Faraone SV, et al. (2021). The World Federation of ADHD International Consensus Statement: 208 Evidence-based conclusions about the disorder. Neurosci Biobehav Resmiv.;128:789–818.
- 57. Choo AY, Roux PP, Blenis J. (2006). Mind the GAP: Wnt steps onto the mTORC1 train. Cell. ;126(5):834-6.
- Hyttinen JMT, Kannan R, Felszeghy S, Niittykoski M, Salminen A, Kaarniranta K. (2019). The Regulation of NFE2L2 (NRF2) Signalling and Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition in Age-Related Macular Degeneration Pathology. Int J Mol Sci. 18;20(22):5800.
- 59. Han DD, Gu HH. (2006). Comparison of the monoamine transporters from human and mouse in their sensitivities to psychostimulant drugs. BMC Pharmacol. 3;6:6.
- 60. Grünblatt E, Bartl J, Walitza S. (2018). Methylphenidate enhances neuronal differentiation and reduces proliferation concomitant to activation of Wnt signal transduction pathways. Transl. Psychiatry;8:51.
- 61. Sadasivan S, et al. (2012). Methylphenidate exposure induces dopamine neuron loss and activation of microglia in the basal ganglia of mice. PLoS ONE; 7:e33693.
- 62. Dela Pena I, et al. (2013). Neuronal development genes are key elements mediating the reinforcing effects of methamphetamine, amphetamine, and methylphenidate. Psychopharmacology; 230:399–413.
- 63. Oakes HV, et al. (2019). Neurogenesis within the hippocampus after chronic methylphenidate exposure. J. Neural Transm.; 126:201–209.
- 64. Mines MA, Jope RS. (2012). Brain region differences in regulation of Akt and GSK3 by chronic stimulant administration in mice. Cell Signal; 24:1398–1405.
- 65. Schmitz F, Chao MV, Wyse ATS. (2019). Methylphenidate alters Akt-mTOR signaling in rat pheochromocytoma cells. Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.;73:10–18.

- 66. Rios-Fuller TJ, Mahe M, Walters B, Abbadi D, Pérez-Baos S, Gadi A, Andrews JJ, Katsara O, Vincent CT, Schneider RJ. (2020). Translation Regulation by eIF2α Phosphorylation and mTORC1 Signaling Pathways in Non-Communicable Diseases (NCDs). Int J Mol Sci. ;21(15):5301
- 67. Quansah E, Zetterström TSC. (2019). Chronic methylphenidate preferentially alters catecholamine protein targets in the parietal cortex and ventral striatum. Neurochem Int. 124:193-199.

Chapter 4

CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVE

4.0 Conclusion and Future Perspective

4.1.1 Conclusion

Although manganese (Mn) is an essential nutrient, excess Mn during development is associated with lasting cognitive impairments, such as attention, impulse control, and fine-motor impairments in children and animal models (1-17). Late gestation and early childhood are an important window of susceptibility to Mn toxicity as homeostatic regulation and excretion mechanisms are not fully developed (18-20). The lasting attention, impulse control, and fine-motor impairments in animal models are accompanied by lasting changes in catecholamine system proteins in the PFC and hypo-functioning of catecholaminergic neurotransmitters (21-29).

The mechanism(s) for how developmental Mn may cause these molecular and behavioral changes is complex, thus here in Chapter 1, we presented a review of the literature including how Mn works on the cellular level, the importance of studying early life development as a susceptibility period of lasting Mn neurotoxicity, and epidemiological studies of Mn exposure associations in children, and behavioral and molecular insights from animal models. We further purposed an epigenetic and neuroinflammatory hypothesis for how developmental Mn exposure may mechanistically alter brain regions and neurotransmitter circuits associated with attentional function that contributed to our understanding of Chapter 2. In Chapter 2, we presented novel experimental data supporting the proposed mechanism that developmental Mn exposure creates a pro-oxidized environment that alters DNA methylation, leading to alterations of gene expression during neurodevelopment, such as through Wnt and mTOR signaling. Our data further suggests the proinflammatory environment generated by Mn exposure propagates activated responses from microglia and astrocytes can further alter catecholaminergic gene and receptor expression that may produce attentional impairments. The fact that we showed that these lasting molecular alterations in Wnt and mTOR signaling pathways are also associated with attention deficits in littermates further establishes the importance of further investigating therapeutic targets for these pathways.

Additionally, in Chapter 3 we have shown that chronic methylphenidate (MPH) administration can normalize Mn-induced differential gene expression in biological functions related to mTOR signaling pathways. In particular our Ingenuity Pathway Analysis causal and upstream regulator evidence suggests MPH affects pathways even further upstream of mTOR signaling, such as with the insulin-PI3-AKT signaling axis. Since, these gene expression outcomes are in animals that have also been behaviorally tested we demonstrate here that a low dose of chronic MPH administration is not only able to normalize gene expression, but is also associated with ameliorating Mn induced attentional deficits (30). Future analysis incorporating DNA methylation state of Mn and MPH altered genes will further contribute to our understanding of Mn neurobiology and efforts to prevent or protect against hypofunctioning catecholaminergic system and attention deficits.

By understanding how Mn may mechanistically drive these catecholaminergic protein changes observed in animals we will gain insight into how Mn mechanistically drives the behavioral deficits phenotype in humans. Additionally, in considering an epigenetic and inflammatory process the potential of methylphenidate in direct treatment of patients with elevated risk of Mn exposure seems promising. Further studies are necessary to elucidate their potential to ameliorate Mn-induced behavioral and biochemical deficits.

4.1.2 References:

- 1. Crinella (2003). Does soy-based infant formula cause ADHD?, Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics, 3:2, 145-148.
- 2. Bouchard, M., Laforest, F., Vandelac, L., Bellinger, D., Mergler, D., (2007). Hair manganese and hyperactive behaviors: pilot study of school-age children exposed through tap water. Environ. Health Perspect. 115 (1), 122–127.
- 3. Bouchard, M.F., Sauve, S., Barbeau, B., Legrand, M., Brodeur, M.E., Bouffard, T., et al., (2011). Intellectual impairment in school-age children exposed to manganese from drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 119 (1), 138–143.
- 4. Bouchard, C. Surette, P. Cormier, D. Foucher (2018). Low level exposure to manganese from drinking water and cognition in school-age children. Neurotoxicology, 64 pp. 110-117.
- Ericson JE, Crinella FM, Clarke-Stewart KA, Allhusen VD, Chan T, Robertson RT. (2007). Prenatal manganese levels linked to childhood behavioral disinhibition. Neurotoxicol Teratoll. 29:181–7.
- Henn, B. C., Ettinger, A. S., Schwartz, J., Téllez-Rojo, M. M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández-Avila, M., ... Wright, R. O. (2010). Early Postnatal Blood Manganese Levels and Children's Neurodev. Epi., 21(4), 433–439.
- Lucchini, R. G., Guazzetti, S., Zoni, S., Donna, F... Smith, D. R. (2012). Tremor, olfactory and motor changes in Italian adolescents exposed to historical ferro-Mn emission. NeuroTox, 33(4), 687–696.

- 8. Carvalho C, Menezes-Filho J, de Matosa V, Reis Bessa J,...Abreu N. (2014). Elevated airborne manganese and low executive function in school-aged children in Brazil. NeuroToxicology, 45, 301–308.
- Oulhote, Y., Mergler, D., Barbeau, B., Bellinger, D.C., Bouffard, T., Brodeur, M.È., Saint- Amour, D., Legrand, M., Sauvé, S., Bouchard, M.F. (2014). Neurobehavioral function in school-age children exposed to manganese in drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 122 (12), 1343–1350.
- Mora, A. M., Arora, M., Harley, K. G., Kogut, K., Parra, K., Hernández-Bonilla, D., ... Eskenazi, B. (2015). Prenatal and postnatal manganese teeth levels and neurodevelopment at 7, 9, and 10.5 years in the CHAMACOS cohort. Environment International, 84, 39–54.
- 11. Mora, A. M., Córdoba, L., Cano, J. C., Hernandez-Bonilla, D., Pardo, L., Schnaas, L., ... van Wendel de Joode, B. (2018). Prenatal Mancozeb Exposure, Excess Manganese, and Neurodevelopment at 1 Year of Age in the Infants' Environmental Health (ISA) Study. Environmental Health Perspectives, 126(5), 057007.
- 12. Sanders, A. P., Henn, B. C., & Wright, R. O. (2015). Perinatal and Childhood Exposure to Cadmium, Manganese, and Metal Mixtures and Effects on Cognition and Behavior: A Review of Recent Literature Compliance with Ethics Guidelines Human and Animal Rights and Informed Consent HHS Public Access. Curr Environ Health Rep, 2(3), 284–294.
- 13. Bauer, J. A. et al. (2017). Manganese in teeth and neurobehavior: Sex-specific windows of susceptibility. Environment International, 108(May), 299–308.
- 14. Bauer JA, White RF, Coull BA, Austin C, Oppini M, Zoni S, Fedrighi C, Cagna G, Placidi D, Guazzetti S, Yang Q, Bellinger DC, Webster TF, Wright RO, Smith D, Horton M, Lucchini RG, Arora M, Claus Henn B. Critical windows of susceptibility in the association between manganese and neurocognition in Italian adolescents living near ferro-manganese industry. Neurotoxicology. 2021 Dec;87:51-61.
- 15. Haynes EN, et al. (2018). Impact of air manganese on child neurodevelopment in East Liverpool, Ohio. Neurotoxicology. 64:94–102.
- 16. Coetzee, D. J., McGovern, P. M., Rao, R., Harnack, L. J., Georgieff, M. K., & Stepanov, I. (2016). Measuring the impact of manganese exposure on children's neurodevelopment: advances and research gaps in biomarker-based approaches. Environmental Health, 15(1), 91.
- Bauer JA, Devick KL, Bobb JF, Coull BA, Bellinger D, Benedetti C, Cagna G, Fedrighi C, Guazzetti S, Oppini M, Placidi D, Webster TF, White RF, Yang Q, Zoni S, Wright RO, Smith DR, Lucchini RG, Claus Henn B. Associations of a Metal Mixture Measured in Multiple Biomarkers with IQ: Evidence from Italian

Adolescents Living near Ferroalloy Industry. Environ Health Perspect. 2020 Sep;128(9):97002.

- Dörner K., Dziadzka S., Höhn A., Sievers E., Oldigs H.D., Schulz-Lell G., Schaub J. (1989). Longitudinal manganese and copper balances in young infants and preterm infants fed on breast-milk and adapted cow's milk formulas. Br. J. Nutr. 61:559–572.
- Lonnerdal, B. (1994). Nutritional aspects of soy formula. Acta Paediatr. Suppl., 402 (1994), pp. 105-108.
- 20. Milsap, R. L., & Jusko, W. J. (1994). Pharmacokinetics in the infant. Environmental Health Perspectives, 102(Suppl 11), 107–110.
- Smith DR, Strupp BJ. Animal Models of Childhood Exposure to Lead or Manganese: Evidence for Impaired Attention, Impulse Control, and Affect Regulation and Assessment of Potential Therapies. Neurotherapeutics. 2023 Jan;20(1):3-21.
- 22. Conley TE, Beaudin SA, Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Hartman J, Uribe W, Khan T, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. Early postnatal manganese exposure causes arousal dysregulation and lasting hypofunctioning of the prefrontal cortex catecholaminergic systems. J Neurochem. 2020 Jun;153(5):631-649.
- Beaudin, S. A., Nisam, S., & Smith, D. R. (2013). Early life versus lifelong oral manganese exposure differently impairs skilled forelimb performance in adult rats. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 38, 36–45.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Lasley, S. M., Fornal, C. A., Mandal, S., & Smith, D. R. (2015). Oral methylphenidate alleviates the fine motor dysfunction caused by chronic postnatal manganese exposure in adult rats. Toxicological Sciences, 144(2), 318–327.
- 25. Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017a). Early postnatal manganese exposure causes lasting impairment of selective and focused attention and arousal regulation in adult rats. Environmental Health Perspectives, 125(2), 230–237.
- Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Uribe, W., Ysais, L., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017b). Methylphenidate alleviates manganese-induced impulsivity but not distractibility. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 61, 17–28.
- 27. Kern, C. H., Stanwood, G. D., & Smith, D. R. (2010). Preweaning manganese exposure causes hyperactivity, disinhibition, and spatial learning and memory deficits associated with altered dopamine receptor and transporter levels. Synapse, 64(5), 363–378.

- 28. Kern, C. H., & Smith, D. R. (2011). Preweaning Mn exposure leads to prolonged astrocyte activation and lasting effects on the dopaminergic system in adult male rats. Synapse, 65(6), 532–544.
- 29. Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Mandal S, Strupp BJ, Beaudin SA, Smith DR. Early Postnatal Manganese Exposure Reduces Rat Cortical and Striatal Biogenic Amine Activity in Adulthood. Toxicol Sci. 2020 Jan 1;173(1):144-155.
- 30. Santiago NA, Howard SL, Beaudin S, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. (2022). Developmental Mn Exposure Induces Lasting Selective Attention Deficits That Are Rescued by Methylphenidate (Ritalin), and Are Associated with Inflammatory, Epigenetic, and Neuronal System Changes in the Rat Prefrontal Cortex. San Diego, CA: Society of Toxicology, 2022.

Appendix

5.1 Dissertation Overview

5.1.1 Dissertation "Logic-Link": Visual representation of the logic behind what is known about developmental Mn exposure and what knowledge my dissertation is seeking to fill. Red boxes indicate knowledge gaps, while blue boxes indicate known evidence. Arrows indicate known or predicted associations based on the box colors.

Research Knowledge Gap Known Lasting catecholaminergic What is the mechanism(s)? protein expression Hypofunctioning Attention and changes Developmental catecholaminergic impulse control Mn exposure system in PFC dysfunction Lasting reductions in stimulated NE What can we learn through and DA release therapeutic interventions? from PFC

Summary Logic-Link and Research Directions

5.1.2 Dissertation Research Aims Visual Overview: Visual of the main experiment components of Chapter 2 and the future directions that the following Appendix figures aims to support. Black arrows indicate completed, while blue signifies future experiments that may be completed based on this work.



5.2. Mn and Cell Culture Studies

5.2.1 Mn and cell culture overview

The etiology for attention deficit disorders in children is multi-factorial, involving both genetics and environmental factors (1-8). Elevated environmental exposure to manganese (Mn) from contaminated well-water, ferroalloy industry emissions, mining, and fungicide/pesticide use is associated with features of ADHD, such as inattention, impulsivity, hyperactivity, and fine-motor impairments in children (8-27). Epidemiological studies, however, are not able to establish causation. To address this, we developed a rat model that reflects late gestation to early childhood and adolecence brain development and Mn levels children may consume through contaminated ground water and/or soy based infant formula; Long-Evans rats are given a 50 mg/kg/day oral Mn dose from postnatal day 1-21 (28-30). We found that developmental Mn exposure causes lasting attentional and fine-motor dysfunction, and that these impairments were accompanied by lasting disruption of the PFC and striatal catecholaminergic (CA) system (28-30). These CA system changes include reduced dopamine and norepinephrine release, and altered expression levels of dopamine D1 and D2 receptors, dopamine and norepinephrine transporters (DAT, NET), and tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) protein (28-30). A significant knowledge gap remains, however, in how developmental Mn causes these lasting CA system changes, and whether the use of therapeutic interventions can normalize these behavioral and CA system deficits.

In order to address this knowledge gap, I first need to establish a cell model that recapitulates the catecholaminergic system protein expression dysfunction (TH, DAT, D2) in our rat model. A cell model provides a more tractable and easily manipulated system compared to the rat model to establish direct causality of Mn-induced changes on neuronal function for therapeutic approaches.

Here, I differentiated SH-SY5Y human neuroblastoma cells and LUHMES cells to a catecholaminergic phenotype (confirmed by growth pattern, morphology, differentiation marker synaptophysin expression) and exposed them to environmentally relevant Mn concentrations based on prior literature (Figure 1-2) (31-34). MTT cytotoxicity assay showed that Mn levels used here were not overtly cytotoxic (Figure 3). Oxidative stress levels, measured using a standard DCFDA kit, were increased by Mn exposure and is relevant to a potential Mn-induced oxidative stress mechanism for hypofunctioning catecholaminergic systems discussed in more detail in Chapter 2 (Fig. 4). I used quantitative immunofluorescent microscopy to show that Mn exposure caused decreased TH and DAT, and increased D2 protein levels, with magnitude changes that recapitulated the changes observed in our Mn-exposed rodent model previously published (30) (Fig. 5-7).

Overall, these findings suggest that developmental Mn exposure can induce similar catecholaminergic hypofunction at the protein level as in rats. Future studies are required to determine whether differentiated LUHMES cells also have similar catecholaminergic protein changes, and to assess global differential gene expression and differential DNA methylation (in particular Wnt and mTOR signaling pathway dysregulation) in both cell models. If these outcomes replicate the Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 developmental Mn rat prefrontal cortex findings presented here, these cell models may be used to assess potential therapeutic interventions for Mn neurotoxicity.

5.2.2 Cell Culture Growth and Mn Exposure Paradigm

SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells were grown and differentiated into mature catecholaminergic expressing cells as described (SH-SY5Y: 31/32 and LUHMES: 33/34). The specific timeline of Mn exposure is detailed visually for each cell type (5.4.1). Briefly, the cells were exposed to Mn (SH-SY5Y: 0-300 uM and LUHMES 0-100 uM) in DMEM/F12 media for one doubling time (SH-SY5Y: 48 hours and LUHMES: Overnight). This was done to allow for any potential pre-differentiation mechanisms of Mn exposure to occur, reflecting a more "developmental period." Once the doubling time was completed, the cells were exposed to their respective differentiation protocol (SH-SY5Y: 31/32 and LUHMES: 33/34) while also given their respective Mn treatment. Prior to the last day of differentiation, cells were passaged with their respective Mn treatment to carryout each of the analyses detailed below.

5.2.3 Cytotoxicity

On the last day of differentiation 5,000 SH-SY5Y and 2,000 LUHMES cells were plated in 96-well plates with their respective Mn treatments (0-300 uM; n=13-16/treatment). Next, the MTT assay colorimetric assay for assessing cell metabolic activity as a proxy for cytotoxicity was used under standard manufacturer instructions. Briefly, differentiation media is discarded and 50 uL serum/phenol free media is used with equal MTT reagent. Plates are incubated in the dark for three hours at 37 degrees Celsius, then 150 uL of MTT Solvent was added into each well, foil-covered, shaken for 15 minutes on a shaker, then measured OD=590 nm in colormetric platereader.

5.2.4 Oxidative Stress Levels

On the last day of differentiation cells were plated in 96 wells at 5,000 cells SH-SY5Y and 2,000 cells LUHMES per well in respective treatments (SH-SY5Y: 0-300 uM and LUHMES: 0-100 uM; n=8 wells/treatment). For positive controls of increased and decreased oxidative stress levels, 100 uM hydrogen peroxide exposed cells and 1mM N-acetyl-cysteine antioxidant exposed cells, respectively were assessed (n=8 wells/treatment). Oxidative stress levels were measured using standard DCFDA kit instructions. Briefly, differentiation media was removed and cells were rinsed in 1x PBS. After rinse, DCFDA reagent was added to the wells and allowed to incubate for 45 minutes in the dark. DCFDA reagent is then removed and respective Mn and antioxidant treatments (in serum and phenol free media) were once again added as we concluded from a pilot experiment (data not shown) that Mn may act more immediately to increase oxidative stress rather than overtime. After 15 minutes of incubation in Mn and/or antioxidant media oxidative stress levels were measured in a fluorescent plate reader at 485/535 nm every 30 minutes for up to 6 hours.

5.2.5 Catecholaminergic Protein Expression

SH-SY5Y cells were grown, exposed to 0-300 uM Mn, and differentiated into mature catecholaminergic protein expressing cells as described above. Prior to the last day of differentiation cells were seeded at 50,000 cells/well into chamberslides with their perspective Mn treatment (n=2/treatment). After differentiation completion,

media was discarded and cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde/PBS for 10 minutes room temperature on a shaker. Cells were then washed in 0.1 M PBS on a shaker for three times for five minutes each. After washing, cells were permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100/PBS for 30 minutes on a shaker at room temperature. Cells were once again washed with 0.1 M PBS for three times for five minutes each. Next cells were blocked with 1% BSA/1% Normal Donkey Serum/PBS for 1 hour room temperature on a shaker. After blocking, the solution was discarded and cells were incubated in their respective primary antibodies (sheep polyclonal anti-tyrosine hydroxylase (TH): 1:100, Pelfreez-bio P60101; rabbit polyclonal anti-dopamine receptor D2 (D2): 1:250, EMD-Millipore AB5084P; and rabbit polyclonal anti-dopamine transporter (DAT): 1:250, EMD Millipore AB1591P) overnight at 4 degrees Celsius. The following day cells were washed with 0.1 M PBS on a shaker for three times for 5 minutes each. Secondary antibodies at 1:1000 were applied for 1 hour at room temperature foil-covered on a shaker (TH: donkey anti-sheep Alexa 488, Abcam ab150177; D2 and DAT: donkey anti-rabbit Alexa 594, Thermofisher A-21203). Cells were then washed in 0.1 M PBS for three times at five minutes each. DAPI nuclear staining was then applied at 1:1000 in PBS for 10 minutes room temperature. Cells were washed one last time in 0.1 M PBS for three times at five minutes each. PBS was removed, and Fluoromount G mounting media was applied. Chamberslide was coverslipped and allowed to dry overnight, room temperature, in the dark.

Fluorescent microscopy was then conducted at 40 x magnification using the Zeiss Axioimager (n=2 chamberslide wells with 30-37 images per treatment). Images were

deconvolved using Autoquant software and quantification was processed using the Imaris "Surfaces" tool, with unique quantification algorithms applied to each fluorescence channel and protein. Algorithms were customized to each protein, first by applying automated thresholds for absolute fluorescence intensity and using the "Background Subtraction" tool to improve specificity of the algorithm. The primary quantification outcomes used for analysis were the sum total fluorescence per three dimensional object summed across all objects per image, the total number of objects per image, and the total volume of all objects per image.

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Mn exposure and differentiation timelines: The experimental timelines of Mn exposure and differentiation procedures are displayed below for (A) SH-SY5Y cells and (B) LUHMES cells. Briefly, both cell types were exposed to Mn in efforts to establish a cell culture model of the developmental Mn molecular phenotype (alteration of catecholaminergic system) as chemical administration was done to differentiate them into more adult-like catecholaminergic protein expressing neurons.



5.3.2 Differentiated SH-SY5Y cells display appropriate morphology and growth patterns: Microscope images of undifferentiated SH-SY5Y and differentiated SH-SY5Y cells are seen below. Top: Undifferentiated cells grow in clusters, while differentiated cells grow in a more spread out distribution with more pyramidal morphology. Bottom: Differentiation marker synaptophysin (red coloration) is visually increased in differentiated cells over undifferentiated. DAPI nuclear staining of each cell nuclei (blue coloration).



5.3.3 Mn dosing regimen is not overtly cytotoxic in differentiated SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells as confirmed by MTT cytotoxicity assay. Differentiated SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells exposed to Mn were assessed for cytotoxicity under standard MTT kit instructions. * indicated p < 0.05 compared to control; ANOVA, Tukey HSD Posthoc Test.



ANOVA: p=0.610, n=15-16 wells/treatment

ANOVA: p=0.045; 0 uM-100 uM p=0.035 , n=13-16 wells/treatment

5.3.4 Mn exposure increases oxidative stress levels in SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells. (A) Shows visual of oxidative stress assessment experimental timeline and plan while (B) shows the measured oxidative stress levels for differentiated SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells. Both SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells have elevated oxidative stress levels that are also attenuated by antioxidant response of N-acetyl-cysteine treatment.



B Mn exposure increases oxidative stress levels in both SH-SY5Y and LUHMES cells



Α

Mn increases LUHMES oxidative stress levels



ANOVA: p<0.05. Tukey HSD: Different letters, p<0.05, n=7-8 wells/treat/time Error bars represent SEM.

ANOVA: p<0.001. Tukey HSD: Different letters, p<0.05, n=4-6 wells/treat/time Error bars represent SEM.

5.3.5 Immunohistochemistry methods to assess developmental Mn exposure alteration of protein levels. A visual graphic of the immunohistochemistry methods for assessing catecholaminergic protein expression levels in SH-SY5Y cells from when they were grown, Mn treated, PFA fixed, and undergone immunocytochemistry and immunofluorescence microscopy analysis.

Immunohistochemistry methods

- Cells grown/differentiated/exposed to Mn in chamber slides
- Fixed in 4% PFA
- TH, D2, and DAT primary and secondary antibodies
- 40x images taken
- Autoquant/Imaris quantification





Original Z-stack Merged Image Initial 40x images were taken with the Zeiss AxioImager. Red=D2, Green=TH, Blue=DAPI nuclear staining

Deconvolved Image Resolution was improved using AutoQuant software.



5.3.6 Mn exposure alters tyrosine hydroxylase, dopamine receptor D2, and dopamine transporter protein levels in SH-SY5Y cells (A) Mn exposure decreases tyrosine hydroxylase, (B) increases dopamine receptor D2, (C) and decreases dopamine transporter protein expression levels. * indicated p < 0.05 compared to control.



Mn-exposure increased dopamine receptor D2 protein levels in SH-SY5Y cells



С Mn-exposure decreased dopamine transporter protein levels in SH-SY5Y cells



Mn decreased DAT protein levels

5.3.7 Mn exposure alters catecholamine protein expression levels in SH-SY5Y cells similar to our published findings in rat prefrontal cortex (Conley et al., 2020). Left figure represents the data shown in Appendix Figure 6 of SH-SY5Y catecholaminergic protein expression by percent control/doses of Mn exposure. The right figure represents data from our prior study (Conley et al., 2020) that shows similar developmental Mn exposure induced magnitude of catecholaminergic protein level changes.



Mean levels of differentiated SH-SY5Y cells normalized to % Control and Cell Count. Open symbols indicate significantly different from respective control (p < 0.0001). Error bars reflector SEM.

Mean levels of mPFC proteins normalized to respective control group. Open symbols indicate significantly different from respective control (p < 0.05).
5.5 References

- 1. Klein M, Onnink M, van Donkelaar M, et al. Brain imaging genetics in ADHD and beyond Mapping pathways from gene to disorder at different levels of complexity. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2017;80:115-155.
- 2. Faraone S V., Mick E. Molecular Genetics of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder. Psychiatr Clin North Am. 2010;33(1):159-180.
- 3. van der Meer D, Hartman CA, van Rooij D, et al. Effects of dopaminergic genes, prenatal adversities, and their interaction on attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and neural correlates of response inhibition. J Psychiatry Neurosci. 2017;42(2):113-121.
- 4. Bidwell LC, Gray JC, Weafer J, Palmer AA, de Wit H, MacKillop J. Genetic influences on ADHD symptom dimensions: Examination of a priori candidates, gene-based tests, genome-wide variation, and SNP heritability. Am J Med Genet Part B Neuropsychiatr Genet. 2017;174(4):458-466.
- Akutagava-Martins GC, Rohde LA, Hutz MH. Genetics of attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder: an update. Expert Rev Neurother. 2016;16(2):145-156.
- 6. Neale BM, Medland S, Ripke S, et al. Case-control genome-wide association study of attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2010;49(9):906-920.
- 7. Mizuno Y, Jung M, Fujisawa TX, et al. Catechol-O-methyltransferase polymorphism is associated with the cortico-cerebellar functional connectivity of executive function in children with attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):4850. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-04579-8.
- 8. Crinella (2003). Does soy-based infant formula cause ADHD?, Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics, 3:2, 145-148.
- Sanders, A. P., Henn, B. C., & Wright, R. O. (2015). Perinatal and Childhood Exposure to Cadmium, Manganese, and Metal Mixtures and Effects on Cognition and Behavior: A Review of Recent Literature Compliance with Ethics Guidelines Human and Animal Rights and Informed Consent HHS Public Access. Curr Environ Health Rep, 2(3), 284–294.
- Coetzee, D. J., McGovern, P. M., Rao, R., Harnack, L. J., Georgieff, M. K., & Stepanov, I. (2016). Measuring the impact of manganese exposure on children's neurodevelopment: advances and research gaps in biomarker-based approaches. Environmental Health, 15(1), 91.

- 11. Amir Abdul Nasir AF, Cameron SF, Niehaus AC, Clemente CJ, von Hippel FA, Wilson RS. Manganese contamination affects the motor performance of wild northern quolls (Dasyurus hallucatus). Environ Pollut. 2018;241:55–62.
- 12. ATSDR (2012). Toxicological profile for manganese (Draft for Public Comment). U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Service.
- 13. Takser L, Mergler D, de Grosbois S, Smargiassi A, Lafond J. (2004). Blood manganese content at birth and cord serum prolactin levels. Neurotoxicol Teratol 26:811–815.
- 14. Bouchard, M., Laforest, F., Vandelac, L., Bellinger, D., Mergler, D., (2007). Hair manganese and hyperactive behaviors: pilot study of school-age children exposed through tap water. Environ. Health Perspect. 115 (1), 122–127.
- Ericson JE, Crinella FM, Clarke-Stewart KA, Allhusen VD, Chan T, Robertson RT. (2007). Prenatal manganese levels linked to childhood behavioral disinhibition. Neurotoxicol Teratoll. 29:181–7.
- Henn, B. C., Ettinger, A. S., Schwartz, J., Téllez-Rojo, M. M., Lamadrid-Figueroa, H., Hernández-Avila, M., ... Wright, R. O. (2010). Early Postnatal Blood Manganese Levels and Children's Neurodev. Epi., 21(4), 433–439.
- Farias, A. C., Cunha, A., Benko, C. R., McCracken, J. T., Costa, M. T., Farias, L. G., & Cordeiro, M. L. (2010). Manganese in Children with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder: Relationship with Methylphenidate Exposure. Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology, 20(2), 113–118.
- Bouchard, M.F., Sauve, S., Barbeau, B., Legrand, M., Brodeur, M.E., Bouffard, T., et al., (2011). Intellectual impairment in school-age children exposed to manganese from drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 119 (1), 138–143.
- Lucchini, R. G., Guazzetti, S., Zoni, S., Donna, F... Smith, D. R. (2012). Tremor, olfactory and motor changes in Italian adolescents exposed to historical ferro-Mn emission. NeuroTox, 33(4), 687–696.
- Bhang, S. Y., Cho, S. C., Kim, J. W., Hong, Y. C., Shin, M. S., Yoo, H. J., ... Kim, B. N. (2013). Relationship between blood manganese levels and children's attention, cognition, behavior, and academic performance-A nationwide cross-sectional study. Environmental Research, 126, 9–16.
- Oulhote, Y., Mergler, D., Barbeau, B., Bellinger, D.C., Bouffard, T., Brodeur, M.È., Saint- Amour, D., Legrand, M., Sauvé, S., Bouchard, M.F. (2014). Neurobehavioral function in school-age children exposed to manganese in drinking water. Environ. Health Perspect. 122 (12), 1343–1350.

- 22. Carvalho C, Menezes-Filho J, de Matosa V, Reis Bessa J,...Abreu N. (2014). Elevated airborne manganese and low executive function in school-aged children in Brazil. NeuroToxicology, 45, 301–308.
- Mora, A. M., Arora, M., Harley, K. G., Kogut, K., Parra, K., Hernández-Bonilla, D., ... Eskenazi, B. (2015). Prenatal and postnatal manganese teeth levels and neurodevelopment at 7, 9, and 10.5 years in the CHAMACOS cohort. Environment International, 84, 39–54.
- 24. Bauer, J. A. et al. (2017). Manganese in teeth and neurobehavior: Sex-specific windows of susceptibility. Environment International, 108(May), 299–308.
- 25. Bouchard, C. Surette, P. Cormier, D. Foucher (2018). Low level exposure to manganese from drinking water and cognition in school-age children. Neurotoxicology, 64 pp. 110-117.
- 26. Haynes EN, et al. (2018). Impact of air manganese on child neurodevelopment in East Liverpool, Ohio. Neurotoxicology. 64:94–102.
- 27. Mora, A. M., Córdoba, L., Cano, J. C., Hernandez-Bonilla, D., Pardo, L., Schnaas, L., ... van Wendel de Joode, B. (2018). Prenatal Mancozeb Exposure, Excess Manganese, and Neurodevelopment at 1 Year of Age in the Infants' Environmental Health (ISA) Study. Environmental Health Perspectives, 126(5), 057007.
- Beaudin, S. A., Nisam, S., & Smith, D. R. (2013). Early life versus lifelong oral manganese exposure differently impairs skilled forelimb performance in adult rats. Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 38, 36–45.
- 29. Beaudin, S. A., Strupp, B. J., Strawderman, M., & Smith, D. R. (2017a). Early postnatal manganese exposure causes lasting impairment of selective and focused attention and arousal regulation in adult rats. Environmental Health Perspectives, 125(2), 230–237.
- 30. Conley TE, Beaudin SA, Lasley SM, Fornal CA, Hartman J, Uribe W, Khan T, Strupp BJ, Smith DR. (2020). Early postnatal manganese exposure causes arousal dysregulation and lasting hypofunctioning of the prefrontal cortex catecholaminergic systems. J Neurochem. ;153(5):631-649.
- Presgraves SP, Ahmed T, Borwege S, Joyce JN. (2004). Terminally differentiated SH-SY5Y cells provide a model system for studying neuroprotective effects of dopamine agonists. Neurotox Res. ;5(8):579–598.
- Kovalevich, J., & Langford, D. (2013). Considerations for the use of SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells in neurobiology. Methods in molecular biology (Clifton, N.J.), 1078, 9–21.

- 33. Bowman, A. B., & Aschner, M. (2014). Considerations on manganese (Mn) treatments for in vitro studies. Neurotoxicology, 41, 141–142.
- 34. Harischandra DS, Rokad D, Ghaisas S, Verma S, Robertson A, Jin H, Anantharam V, Kanthasamy A, Kanthasamy AG. (2020). Enhanced differentiation of human dopaminergic neuronal cell model for preclinical translational research in Parkinson's disease. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis. 1;1866(4):165533.

LIST OF SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL

6.1 CHAPTER 2 SUPPLENTAL MATERIAL

6.1.1 Supplemental Methods and Figure PDF

Supplemental methods, figures, and charts that support the behavioral, differential methylation, gene expression, and protein level findings of the main manuscript.

6.1.2 Supplemental Excel Sheet

Supplemental raw data of differential methylation and gene expression data. Including Mn exposure individually altered genes, Gene Ontology terms, and Ingenuity Pathway Analysis causal and upstream regulator findings.

6.2 CHAPTER 3 SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL

6.2.1 Supplemental Methods and Figure PDF

Supplemental figures that support the differential gene expression findings of the main manuscript.

6.2.2 Supplemental Excel Sheet

Supplemental raw data of differential gene expression analysis. Including individually altered and integrated genes, Gene Ontology terms, and Ingenuity Pathway analysis findings of the C v Mn, C v MnMPH, and Mn v MnMPH two way comparisons.